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TERMS OF REFERENCE 

(ll (a) That a Standing Committee of the Senate, to be known as 

the Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills, be 

appointed to report, in respect of the clauses of Bills 

introduced into the Senate, and in respect of Acts of the 

Parliament, whether such Bills or Acts, by express words 

or otherwise -

( i) trespass unduly on personal rights and liberties; 

(ii) make rights, liberties and obligations unduly 

dependent upon insufficiently defined 

administrative powers or nOn-reviewable 
administrative decisions; or 

(iii) inappropriately delegate legislative power or 

insufficiently subjec.t its exercise to 

parliamentary scrutiny. 

(bl That the Committee, for the purpose of reporting upon 

the clauses of a Bill when the Bill has been introduced 

into the Senate, may consider any proposed law or other 

document or information available to it, notwithstanding 

that such proposed law, document or information has not 

been presented to the Senate. 
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The Committee has the honour to present its First Report to the 
Senate. 

SECTION 1: OPERATION OF THE COMMITTEE 

l. The Committee believes that it may be of assfstance to the 
Senate to indicate the procedures which it has been following 
in its consideration of _Bills. At this early stage of the 
Committee's operations these procedures are not intended to 
be definitive, The Committee intends to give more details on 
what methods might be suitable for future proceedings when it 
reports to the Senate, before 30 June 1982, on the work of 
the Committee and the need, if any, for a separately 
constituted Standing Committee. 

2. Pursuant to the Resolution of the Senate, the committee, with 

the approval of the President, appointed Professor Dennis 
Pearce, Professor of Law, Australian National University, as 
Counsel to the Committee for the period from l December 1981 
to 30 June 1982. Professor Pearce is pre-eminent in the field 
of the Committee's responsibility, and has written a 
definitive work on scrutiny of delegated legislation. His 
expertise in the field of administrative law is attested to 
by his editorship of the Australian Administrative Law 
Service. Before embarking upon his present distinguished 
academic career,.he worked for some years in the Attorney

General's Department in the area concerned. with drafting both 
Bills and delegated legislation. As his work for the 
Committee already indicates, the Committee's effectiveness 
will be enhanced 'by his assistance. 

3. Early in December, the Cammi ttee referred all Bills which 
were befOre either House of the Parliament, and other 

documents Which were ava1lable to it, to Professor Pearce, 

who reported on the Bills in accordance with the Committee's 
terms of refec;ence. Thes·_e reports were considered at the 
meeting, 
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4. The Committee considered the Bills in accordance with the 

principles defined in paragraph l(a) (i) to (iii) of the terms 

of reference set out in this ·Report. Principles ( ii) and 

(iii), which concern themselves with administrative 

discretion and legislative powers and scrutiny, are self

explanatory. For the purposes of considering the Bills under 

the more open-ended principle (i), to establish whether they 

might trespass unduly on personal rights and liberties, the 

Committee, while not confining itself to these aspects, had 

regard to matters such as whether, and in what circumstances, 
the legislation -

(a) placed the onus of proof on a defendant in a criminal 

prosecution; 

( b) conferred a ~wer of entry on to land or premises other 

than by warrant issued according to law; 

vlj4 (c) c'!nferred a p_o~er of search of the subject, land or 

premises other than by warrant, issued according· to law; 

(d) conferred a power to seize goods other than by warrant 

issued according to law; 

(e) purported to legislate retrospectively, 

(g) affected the .liberty of the 'subject by controls upon 

(reedom of movement, freedom of association, freedom of 

expression, freedom !)f religion .or freedom of·peaceful 
assembly, 

5. The Committee wishes to' make it clear that, by identifying 

clauses of Bills as raising questions. under one or other of 

its principles, it does not necessarily have a concluded view 

that the principle in question is in fact infringed. The 

Comm! ttee regards its r.ole as being to a,lert the Senate, 
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rather than to perform. a function, similar to that undertaken 

by the Regulations and Ordinances Committee, of recommending 
to the Senate that action be taken. 

6, The Committee found that, in this early stage of its 

operations, this method of examination worked satisfactorily. 
It intends, under its Resolution of appointment, to seek 
further information, when required, from appropriate 
Ministers, departmental officers and such specialist bodies, 
public interest groups or other individuals as may be able to 
assist it. Wherever possible, the Committee's report on 

clauses of Bills introduced into the senate shall be 
presented to the Senate prior to the resumption of the second 
reading debate on the Bill in that Chamber. In this instance, 
the Committee has also made comments on certain Bills which 
have already passed the Chamber. 

7. In addition to its formal report the Committee proposes to 
make avail~ble to the senate, as soon as possible after each 

meeting, its views concerning Bills it is considering. A 
cumulative Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digest indicating the 

Bills which the Committee has considered and making 
preliminary comment, where appropriate, on specific Bills, 
will accordingly be circulated to all Senators. Each issue of 
the Digest will be tabled as s'oon as practicable, The 

Committee takes .the opportunity in this report to invite all 
senators who may wish to do so to draw matterS coming within 

its terms of reference to the attention of the Committee. The 
Committee's first Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digest is tabled 

with this report. 

3. 



SECTION 2: DISCUSSION OF BILLS 

8. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to clauses of 

the following Bills which contain provisions which the 
Committee considers may fall within the principles expressed 

in paragraph l(a} ( i} to (iii} of the· Resolution of the Senate 

of 19 November 1981: 

Archives Bill 1981 

er Imes Amendment Bill 1981 

Criminal Investigation Bill 1981 

Family Law Amendment Bill 1981 

Foreign Antitrust Judgments (.Restriction of Enforcement} 

Amendment Bill 1981 

Industrial Democracy Bill 1981 

Insurance (Agents and Brokers) Bill 1981 

Queensland Aboriginals and Torres Strait Islanders (Self

Management and Land Rights) Bill 1981 

Sex Discrimination Bill 1981 

ARCHIVES BILL 19Bl 

9. This Bill provides a statutory basis for the Australian 

Archives and deals with its operation and the disposition of 

Government reCords. I.t also provides for access to Government 

records and to that extent is in parallel with the provisions 

of the Freedom of Information Bill. 

10. The Committee draws the attenqon of the Senate to the 

following clauses: 

sub-Clauses 18(2), 19(2), 20(2) and 34(1) 

These sub-clauses as at present drafted deny access to 

certain doc um.en ts.without any right of appeal, and thus come 

4. 



within principle l(a) (ii) of the Committee• s terms of 

reference, in that they might be regarded as making rights, 

liberties and obligations unduly dependent upon non

reviewable administrative decisions. However, Government 

amendments which were available to the Committee indicate 

that provisions similar to those now contained in the Freedom 

of Information Bill to establish a Document Review Tribunal 

to review the granting of at present unreviewable 

certificates will be moved at the Committee stage of the 
debate,. 

Clauses 24 and 25 

These clauses permit regulations to be made qualifying the 

operation of the Archives Aet. The explanatory memorandum 

indicates that the provisions have been inserted as a matter 

of policy. However, the Committee considers that these 

clauses may fall within principle l(a) (iii) of its terms of 

reference, on the ground that they might be regarded as 
inappropr lately de leg a ting legislative power. 

Clause 34 - Certificates by Minister as to certain exempt 

~ 

Sub-clause (7) enables a Minister to delegate powers to 

certain specified persons. Among the powers that may be 

delegated is the power to issue a certificate under sub

clause 34 (l) that establishes conclusively that a record is 

an exempt record. 

While the Committee is aware that, under the Freedom of 
Information legislation, the Minister has a similar power to 

delegate his authority in relation to a conclusive 
certificate, the Committee notes that, in that case, the 

power would be exercised at the highest level of the 

depar,tment or the authority involved. In this sub-clause, 

s. 



however, the power of delegation could be exercised by a 

relatively junior officer of a department or an authority. 

The reasons for this extensive delegation are not given in 

either the Attorney-General's second reading speech or the 

explanatory memorandum. The Committee draws the provision to 

the attention of the Senate under principle l(a) (ii) of the 

Committee• s terms of reference, on the ground that it might 

be regarded as making rights unduly dependent upon 

insufficiently defined administrative powers. 

CRIMES AMENDMENT BILL, 1981 

11. This Bill amends the Crimes Act 1914 primarily in relation to 

sentencing options. 

12. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 

following clause: 

Clause 7 - Application for time, or further time, to pay fine 

Sub-clause 7 (3) inserts a new section l8C in the Principal 

Act that prevents the enforcement of a default ora·er unless 

the court which convicted the offender directs that the 
order for imprisonment be carried out. It would seem 

appropriate in relation to this proposed section to include a 
provision similar to sub-clause (2) of clause 6 of the 

amending Bill making it clear that the section is applicable 
to persons who have been convicted of an offence before the 

commencement of the section but not yet sentenced .. In the 
absence of a provision of this kind, doubt arises as to 

whether it is applicable to an offence committed before the 

commencement of the new section. No explanation of the 

difference from sub-clause 6 (2) is rncluded in the 
explanatory memorandum. 



The Committee clraws this provision to the attention of the 

Senate under principle l(a) (i), on the ground that it might 

be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal rights and 

liberties. 

CRIMINAL INVESTIGATION SILL 1981 

.13. The purpose of this Bill is to codify and clarify the rights 

and duties of citizens and the Australian Federal Police when 

involved in the process of er iminal investigation of offences 

against laws of the Commonweal th and the Australian Capital 

Territory. In the main the Bill extends, in some cases quite 

substantially, personal rights of citizens. 

14. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 

following clauses: 

Clause 10 - Arrest without warrant by Police Officer 

This clause specifies the circumstances in which a police 

officer may arrest a person without warrant. The 

circumstances are set out in sub-clause (2) of the clause and 

require the police officer to believe on reasonable grounds 

the three matters listed in that clause. Sub-clause (3) of 

the clause then requires the person arrested to be released 

from custody if the police officer's belief changes after the 

arrest. The changed state of mind, however, is expressed to 
relate to only lJ!£ of the matters alluded to in sub-clause 

(2). The third item, that referred to in paragraph (c) 'that 

proceedings by summons would not achieve that purpose or 

purposes' alluded to in paragraph (b), is not mentioned as a 

factor entitling a person to release. It would seem that a 
pol ice officer• s state of mind might change with respect to 

this item as well as to the other two that are specifically 

alluded to in the sub-clause. It is to be noted that the 

explanatory memorandum accompanying the Bill indicates that 

7. 



the person is to be released if .!!m: of the factors referred 
to in sub-clause (2) no longer exist. It seems likely, 
accordingly, that this is the result of a drafting oversi9ht 
rather than deliberate policy, but the Committee draws the 
provision to the attention of the senate under principle 
l(a) (i), in that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly 
on personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 17 - Requirement to furnish name, etc. 

This clause requires a person to furnish a police officer 
with his name and address when a police officer believes on 
reasonable grounds that this will assist in enquiries in 
connection with an offence. 

This provision was examined in detail by the Australian Law 
Reform Commission in its Report No. 2 on Criminal 
Investigation. The Commission concluded, at paragraphs 79 to 

81, that the clause was warranted and this conclusion is 
reflected in the Bill. It is clear from the Attorney
General's second reading speech that its inclusion is the 
product of a deliberate policy decision. 

The Committee draws the clause to the attention of the 
Senate, however, as it falls within principle l(a) (i) of the 
Committee's terms of r~ference, in that it might be regarded 

as trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 19 - Police Officers to inform persons of rights 

This clause requires a police officer to inform a person of 
his rights before interviewing him in connectton with an 
offence. In sub-clause (2) the requirement is included that 
the police officer advise the person that he may at any time 
consult a lawyer or communicate with a relative or friend. It 
is clear, however, from clauses 21 and 23 that these rights 
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are not alternatives but cumulative. The reference in the 
sub-clause to a lawyer E£ a friend accordingly does not 
properly state the rights of an individual that are given by 
the Act, and thus the rights indicated by clauses 21 and 23 

may be circumscribed by clause 19 as at present drafted, 
It seems likely that this is the product of a drafting 
oversight rather than a deliberate policy decision, as the 
difference from clauses 21 and 23 is not referred to in 
either the Attorney-General's second reading speech or the 
explanatory memorandum. 

The attention of the Senate is drawn to this provision under 
principle l(a) (i), as it might be regarded as trespassing 
unduly on personal rights and liberties, 

Clause 21 - Acness to Lawyer 

'l'his clause relates to the right of accet.s that a person, who 

is being interviewed, has to ,l lawyer. sub-clause (4) 

entitles a lawyer to be present while investigative action is 
being taken by a police officer in relation to a person who 

is in custody. ·rhis right ls yualified by paragraph (b) ot 

the sub-clause which states that the lawyer is entitled to be 
present 1 only while he does not otherwise interfere with the 

interview'. It is not clear from the legislation who is to 
judge whether the lawyer's presence interferes with the 

interviewing, nor is it clear what 'interference' in this 
context means. It may be difficult to state the rights of a 

person more accurately but it is arguable that the 
qualification on the rights given by the clause is 
insufficiently defined and non-reviewable, thus falling 
within principle l(a) (ii) of the Committee's terms of 
reference. 

9. 



Clause 25 - Treatment of persons in custody 

'l'his clause states, in general terms, that a person while in 

custody should be treated properly. However, the broad 

requirements as stated in the section are qualified by sub

clause (7) which says that the provisions are not to be taken 

to be contravened by a police officer 'taking necessary 

custodial measures' • The meaning of the qualifying expression 

is unclear, and is not defined or discussed in either the 

Attorney-General's second reading speech or the explanatory 

1netnorandum. The Committee draws the matter to the attention 

of the Senate under principle l(a) (ii) on the ground that the 

administrative powers 1night be regarded as insufficiently 
defined. 

Clause 60 Searches in emergencies 

This clause gives a police officer power to conduct searches 

of a person or premises in emergency circumstances without 
the need to obtain a warrant or to arrest a person. It would 

seem that the clause goes further than the existing common 

law and indeed most State statutory provisions in allowing a 

general right to search a person where a person is suspected 

of carrying anything. connected with an offence or entering 

land where a police officer considers that anything conne~ted 

with an. offence is situated. 

This clause, like clause 17, was considered by the Law Reform 

Commission to be warranted, as indicated in paragraph 204 of 

its Report, and,ftom the explicit tefecences made in both the 

Attocney-General 1 s speech and the explanatory memorandum, is 

clearly a matter of policy. However, the clause comes within 

principle l(a) (i), in that it might be regarded as 
trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

10. 



FAMILY LAW AMENDMENT BILL 1981 

1 ~. This Bill makes numerous amendments to the Family Law /let 

1975 to implement a number of the recommendations of the 

Joint Select Committee on the Family Law Act as well as some 

recommendations of the Family Law council. 

16. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 

following clauses: 

Clause 22 - separate representation of child 

This clause amends section 65 of the Principal Act which is 

concerned with the question of separate representation of a 

child of a marriage. The section in its present form allows 

the court to require that a child be separately represented. 

The a,nendment will 1 iml t this power to cases where the child 

ls not more than 18 years of age. Presumably the amendment ls 

intended to take account of the legal age of majority but 

this section, and other sections of the Act, do not seem to 

1nake any special provision in cegard, for example, to 

mental.ly defective children. It would seem that the interests 

of a 'child of a marriager over the age of 18 years who is 

incapabl<, of adequately looking after his own interests may 

well warrant representation on the intervention of the court. 

Neither the Attorney-General's second reading speech nor the 

explanatory memorandum addresses itself to this particular 

aspect of the clause. 

'i'he Committee draws this prov·ision to the attention of the 

senate under principle l(a). ( i), in that it might be regarded 

as trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

ll. 



Clause 2S - Insertion of new sections 

This clause in effect transfers certain provisions relating 
to the removal of children from Australia from the Migration 

Act to the Family Law Act. There is, however, one aspect of 
the proposed section 70B to which the attention of the senate 

is invited. Where the master, owner or charterer of a vessel 

( including an aircraft) or the agent of the owner of the 

vessel is served with a copy of a statutory declaration made 
pursuant to the section, the person so served must not permit 

the child referred to in the declaration to leave Australia. 
Failure to comply wi.th this requirement renders the person 

liable to a penalty of up to $5,000. However, sub-section (5) 

provides the method of service of the declaration which is 

the crucial step in bringing the section into operation. The 

declaration may be served in one of two ways - either by 

leaving it at the principal place of business in Australia of 

the owner, charterer or agent or by sending it by registered 

post addressed to that principal place of business, The 
obligation imposed by the, section is expressed to be that the 

person concerned shall not, 'without reasonable eKcuse' , 

per1tlit the qhild to leave Australia. It would be a defence, 

in fact, for the'person served to show that he had not 

received the d·eclaration, but the obligation would be on him 

to show this. Under sub-section (5) as at present worded 

'service' is defined. as the act of leaving or sending ~ 

declaration without reference to its receipt. In the result, 

a person could be subject to a severe penalty without having 

received the declaration. 

In addition, no express provision is included in the section 
as to the· manner of service on the master of a vess~l. 
Presumably this 111eans that the service has to be effected 

personally., but this is not spelt out in the section. 

12. 



The Committee has noted that the existing provisions of the 
Migration Act are in the same form in this respect as the 

proposed provisions of the Family Law Act, but draws these 

matters to the attention of the Senate under principles 
l(a)(i) and (ii), in that they might be regarded as 
trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties, and as 
making obligations unduly dependent upon insufficiently 
defined administrative powers. 

Clause 49 - Insertion of new section 

This clause inserts a new section 114AA in the Act enabling 
powers of arrest without warrant to be attached to an 

injunction. The attention of the Senate is drawn to proposed 
sub-section (5). This sub-section enables a person to be kept 

in custody after the expiration of the 'relevant period' 
except in the circumstances set out in paragraphs (d) and 
(f). Paragraph (f) seems to contain a drafting error in that 
its effect would be to enable the court to order that a 

person be kept in custody beyond the relevant period if the 
court should adjourn for more than 24 hours but not if the 
court adjourned for say 10 minutes during the course of the 
hearing. It would appear that the word 'not• should be 
deleted from the paragraph. The Committee draws this to the 
attention of the senate under principle l(a) (i), in that the 
provision, as it stands, might be regarded as trespassing 
unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 57 - Repeal of section 123 and substitution of new 

~ 

This clause repeals the existing regulation-making power 
under. the Principal Act and substitutes a power for the 
Family Court to make Rules of Court as well as for. the 

Governor-General to make regulations. The proposed section 
123 relating to Rules of Court differs from the rule-making 

13. 



power given to the lligh Court, the Federal Court and the 

Australian capital Territory Supreme court in two respects, 

First, power is given to prescribe penalties for offences 

against the Rules. The practice in relation to the Rules of 

these other Courts is to prescribe penalties by regulation 

rather than under Rules of Court. Secondly, the Rules are not 

subject to parliamentary review, 

As the Attorney-General's second reading speech indicates, 
the provisions relating to Rules of Court are included in the 

Bill as a matter of policy, based on recommendations of the 

Joint Committee on the Family Law Act, and the Committee 

draws the patticular power to prescribe penalties to the 

attention of the Senate primarily because, as the clause now 

stands, the Rules of Court are not subject to Parliamentary 

scrutiny, thus, coming within principle l(a) (iii) of the 

Committee's terms of reference. 

FOREIGN ANTITRUST JUDGMENTS (RESTRICTION OF ENFORCEMENT) 

AMENDMENT BILL 1981 

17, The purpose of this Bill is to extend the operation of the 

Principal Act by enabling a defendant against whom an award 

of damages has been given in an overseas judgment to recover 
against the Australian assets of the plaintiff the whole or 

part of any damages that the Australian defendant has been 

obl lged to pay out of its overseas assets. 

These provisions could be said to trespass unduly on the 
rights of a plaintiff that has had a judgment entered against 

it in j ud le ial proceedings, However, this is the clear 

intention of the .Bill, as demonstrated in the Attorney

General Is second reading speech, The rights affected are 

recognised and deliberately overturned, 

14. 



The Committee draws the Bill to the attention of the Senate 

under principle l(a) (i), in that it might be regarded as 

trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

INDUSTRIAL DEMOCRACY BILL 1981 

18. The purpose of this Bill is to encourage the introduction of 

industrial democracy in Australian enterprises through 

reduc.tions in company tax for enterprl$es classified as 
industrial democracy enterprises. 

19. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 

following clause: 

Clause 25 - Removal of enterprise from register 

The effect of this clause is to make a decision by the 

Industrial Democracy Board to list an enterprise in the 

register or to remove the name of an enterprise from the 
register final and conclusive and not subject to any form of 

challenge or appeal at all. As registration by the Board is 

crucial to the obtaining by an industry of the benefits 

provided for under the Bill, the Committee raises the matter 

for the attention of the Senate under principle l (a) (ii) in 

that the Bill might be regarded as making rights dependent 

upon non-reviewable administrative decisions. Comments made 

during the debat~, during both the second reading and 

Committee stages, indicate that this particular aspect of the 

Bill has not been taken into consideration. 

INSURANCE (l\G~NTS AND BROKERS) BILL 1981 

20. This Bill provides ;or the registration and control of 

Insurance /\gents and Brokers. Included in the Bill are a 

number of provisions that vest broad discretions in the Life 

Insurance Commissiqnet' and the Insurance Commissioner: see 

15. 



clauses 19, 20 and 21. The discretions are made subject t<> 

the right to a hearing and a right of appeal to the 

Administrative Appeals Tribunal by clause 32. However, clause 

21 (3) which vests a discretion in the Commissioner to approve 

the withdrawal of moneys from an account maintained by a 

registered insurance broker sets out no basis on which that 
consent may be given. The scope for an appeal in such 

circumstances is accordingly most limited. No guidance is 
provided either to the Commissioner or to the Tribunal on 

appeal as to the basis on which such consent should or should 

not be given. It may be the case that it was deliberate 

policy to insert the provision in the Bill. However, no 

reference to this provision is made in the relevant passages 

(paragraphs 105, lll) of the Australian Law Reform Commission 

Report on which the Bill was based, the second reading speech 

or subsequent debate. The Cammi ttee therefore raises the 

matter under principle l(a) (ii), in that it might be regarded 

as making rights dependent upon insufficiently defined and 
non-reviewable administrative decisions. 

QUEENSLAND ABORIGINALS AND TORRES STRAIT ISLANDERS ( SELF

MANAGEMENT AND LAND RIGHTS} BILL 1981 

21. This Bill is intended to replace the Aboriginal and Torres 
strait Islanders (Queensland Reserves and Communities Self-

Management) Act 1978. It provides for the granting of self
management of traditional land in Queensland. 

22. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 

following clauses: 

Clause 10, - Power of Councils to make by-laws 

This clause empowers the Council for a Reserve or for a 

Community to make by-laws which relate generally to the 

running of the affairs of the reserve or community. The by-
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laws may fix charges for services. The present section 10 of 
the Act requires by-laws to be approved by the Minister and 
to be laid before the Parliament. The new Bill omits these 
requirements, thereby removing any external review of the 
provisions of the by-laws. 

The Committee draws this provision to the attention of the 
senate under principle l(aJ (iii), l.n that it might be 
regarded as insufficiently subject to parliamentary scrutiny. 

However, amendments which Senator Ryan, who introduced the 

Bill into the Senate, proposes to move at the Committee 
stage of the debate, would reinsert Ministerial and 
Parliamentary surveillance, thus ensuring that the 
Committee's present disquiet about the clause would be 
overcome. 

Clause 14 - Application of Queensland Law to PART l 

The explanatory memorandum contrasts this clause with section 
13 of the recent 1978 Act, the intention of which was to free 
Aboriginals and Torres Strait Islanders from the need to 
comply with directions given under or by virtue of the 
Queensland Aborigines Act or the Torres Strait Islanders l\Ct. 
Sub-clause 14(1) goes further in providing that the Council 
for a Reserve or for a Community is not subject to control 
under any law of Queensland. This provision is in turn 
qualified by sub-clause (2) which provides that this part of 
the Bill does not affect the application to a Reserve of a 
law of Queensland to the extent that that law is capable of 
operating concurrently with this Part. Sub-clause (3) 
provides that regulations may make provision for the 
exclusion or modification of a law of Queensland in its 

application to Reserves. 
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As presently drafted, the provisions of sub-clauses (2) and 
(3) are limited to •a Reserve' and do not extend to 'a 
CommunJty•. Given the structure of sub-clause (l) and the 
absence of any explanation for the variation in the second 
reading speech or explanatory memorandum, this would appear 
to be a drafting oversight. 

The expression in sub-clause 14 (2) , • to the extent that that 
law is capable of operating concurrently with this Part', 
causes difficulties. Because of the wide powers vested in 
councils by clauses 7, B, 10 and. ll in Part I, it would be 
possible for a Council to displace the law of Queensland on 
many topics; compare the much narrower application of the 
same expression in Part II, sub-clause 43(1), where the only 
law capable of displacing the law of Queensland is that 
embodied in the terms of the present Commonwealth Bill. 

Because it cannot simply be assumed that any laws passed by a 
Council under 14(2), or any regulations made under 14(3), 
will necessarily be more advantageous to all the members of 
the Reserve (or Community) than the Queensland laws they 
displace, the Committee draws these provisions, as at present 
drafted., to the attention of the Senate under principles 
l(a) (i) and (iii) on the grounds that they might be regarded 
as unduly trespassing on personal rights and liberties, 
inappropriately delegating legislative power, and 
insufficiently subjecting its exercise to Parliamentary 
scrutiny. However, the Committee notes that a proposed 
amendment by Senator Ryan to clause 10 would provid·e for 
Reserve laws to be subject to Parliamentary disallowance, 
just as are all regulations by virtue of section 48 of the 
Acts Interpretation Act, and to this extent there would be 
adequate provision for Parliamentary scrutiny of the 
delegations of power in question. 

18. 



SEX DISCRIMINATION BILL 1981 

23, This Bill makes it unlawful to discriminate on the grounds of 

sex or marital status in, the areas oi; employment, education, 

etc. and generally endeavours to overcome discriminatory 
practices based on sex or marital status. 

24. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 

following clauses and Part: 

Clause 47 - Notice of Inquiry and Rights of parties at an 

Inquiry 

This clause is concerned with the inquiry which is to be 

conducted by the Human Rights Commission following on a 
complaint of sexual discrimination. Paragraph (1) (a) requires 

the Commission to give a party to an inquiry 'such notice in 

such manner as the Commission determines of the time and 

place at which it intends to hold. the inquiry' • 

This· provision, by investing the Commission with the power to 

determine when and where the inquiry is to be held, could 

have the effect of empowering the Commission to determine a 

brief period of notice and to fix an unsuitable place for the 

holding of the inquiry, actions which would not be subject to 

review by a court. 

The attention of the Senate is drawn to the provision under 

principle l(a) (ii), in that it might be regarded as making 
rights, liberties and obligations dependent upon non

reviewable administrative decisions. 

Clause 61 - Proof of Exceptions 

This clause reverses the onus of proof in that it requires 

any exception to conduct that would otherwise be unlawful 
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under the Act to be established by the respondent to the 

allegation, thus coming within principle l(a) (i) of the 

Committee• s terms of reference, on the ground that it might 

be regarded as trespassing unduly upon personal rights and 

liberties. As indicated in the second reading speech, 
however, this is a matter of policy. 

PART IV - Affirmative Action in Public and Private Employment 

This Part of the Bill relates to affirmative action in 

private and public employment. It contains a number of 
provisions which might be regarded as trespassing unduly on 

personal rights and liberties and as making those rights, 
etc., unduly dependent on insufficiently define_d 

administrative powers. For example, under clause 74 (1) (f), 

the Director of Affirmative Action is empowered to issue 

guidelines for authorities and corporations on matters 

relating to the objects of the Part. Two comments may be made 
on this provision. First, the guidelines must be implemented 
by the authority or corporation but there is no provision for 

any review of the guidelines so issued. Secondly, and this 

problem arises in other sections of the Part, most notably 

clause 76, the guidelines are to relate to 'the objects of 
this Part'. There appears to be no statement in the Part of 

what these objects are. However, the general objects are 

stated in clause 3 of the Bill, and it may be that the 

provisions of the Part are intended to relate to the overall 

objects of the Act. If this is the case, a simple amendment 

would overcome the problem at present identified by the 
Committee. Clause 83 empowers members or officers of the 
Commission to enter and inspect any premises occupied by an 

author! ty or corporation at any reasonable time of the day. 

No warrant has to be obtained before this entry may be 
effected. There is a similar provision in section 14 of the 

Ombudsman Act empowering the ombudsman to enter the premises 
of any pepartment to carry out an investigation but it is 
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significant that the ombudsman• s powers extend only to 

Government Departments or authorities whereas the power in 
clause 83 allows entry into the premises of private bodies. 

Clause 87 permits the Commission to recommend to the Minister 

that the Governor-General cancel, etc., contracts or declare 
persons ineligible for further government contracts where 

there has been a failure to comply with a direction of the 

Commission under paragraph 84(1) (b). The clause does not, 

except by implication, empower the Governor-General to act on 

such a recommendation. Assuming, however, that such a power 
is implied by the clause, this would enable such action to be 

taken without any rights of appeal or any right to 
compensation. Neither the second reading speech nor the 

explanatory memorandum appears to address itself to these 

aspects of the Part. 

The clauses of this Part are drawn to the attention of the 

Senate under principles l(a) (i) and (ii), in that they might 
be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal rights and 

liberties and as making rights, liberties and obligations 

unduly dependent upon non-rev iewable administrative 

decisions. 
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The Committee has the honour to present its Second Report 

to the Senate. 

DISCUSSION OF BILLS 

l. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to 

clauses of the following Bills which contain prov

isions which the Committee considers may fall within 

the principles expressed in paragraph l(a){i) to (iii) 

of the Resolution of the Senate of 19 November 1981: 

Sales Tax Amendment Bills (Nos lA to 9A) 1981 [No.2] 

(1982) 

Dried Sultana Production Underwriting Bill 1981 

SALES TAX AMENDMENT BILLS (NOS lA to 9A) 1981 [No.2] (1982) 

2. The purpose of these Bills is to impose sales tax of 

2.5% on a range of goods at present exempt from the 

tax, 

3. The Committee draws the attention of the S~nate to the 

following clause: 

Clause 2 - Commencement 

This clause provides that the Bills are retrospective 

in operation to 1 January 1982. Because they impose a 

financial obligation on individuals, under pr.inciple 

l(a)'(i) of the Committee's terms of reference they 

might be regarded. as~trespassing unduly on personal 

rights and liberties. However, the Treasurer's second 

reading speech indicates that the date 1 January 1982 

has been included to comply with the requirements of 

section 57 of the Constitution - l January being the 

prospective date of commencement specified in the 

Bills· previously introduced into the Parliament but 

not passed by the Senate, The Treasurer has indicated 

in his speech that a further BHl will be introduced 



2. 

to change this date to 29 March 1982 "as soon as these 

Bills have been passed by both Houses", thus elimin

ating the retrospective date. 

DRIED SULTANA PRODUCTION UNDERWRITING BILL 1981 

4. The P,urpose of this Bill is to provide for the under

writing of returns from the production of dried 

sultanas. 

5. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 

following clauses: 

Clause 16 - Furnishing of returns 

Sub-clause (1) provides that an authorised person may 

give notice to another person requiring that person to 

furnish information, within such time as is specified 

in the notice, relevant ta the operation of the Act. 

The Bill contains no indication as to the time that 

may be specified for the return of the information. It 

would be possible, for detailed information to be 

sought within a very short period. 

This aspect of the provision is not referred to in 

either the Minister's second reading speech or the 

explanatory memorandum, and the Cammi ttee draws it to 

the attention of the Senate under principle l(a)(ii), 

on the ground that it might be regarded as making 

obligations unduly d~pendent upon insufficiently 

defined administrative powers. 

In sub-clause (2) of the Bill a failure to comply with 

the notice attracts a penalty of $1,000 fine. While it 

is a defence that the person may plead reasonable 

excuse for non-compliance, a difficulty arises as to 

what may be regarded as a reasonable excuse and the 



3. 

onus would be on the defendant to show that he did 
have such an excuse. This aspect, too, is not referred 
to in the second reading speech or explanatory memoran
dum, and the Committee draws it to the attention of 
the Senate under principle l(a)(i), on the ground that 
it might be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal 
rights and liberties. 

Sub-clause (3) of the clause requires a person to 
furnish information notwithstanding that the inform
ation might be incriminating, thereby removing a funda
mental right of common law. As the explanatory memoran
dum indicates, information so furnished is not admiss
ible in evidence against the person in proceedings 
other than proceedings for an offence under the 
section. 

However, the sub-clause does nonetheless mean that the 

person is required to answer an incriminating 
question. The Committee draws this provision to the 

attention of the Senate under principle l(a)(i), on 
the ground that it might be regarded as trespassing 
unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

Cf(~IIV11/N 



THE S.EN;<TE, 

SENAT~ STI\NDl:NG CDMMi;'rTEE FOR 'rHJl SCRU'rINY OF !3'11'..LS 

THIRD, 11EPORrr 



THE SENATE 

DEPARTMENT ,OF TH:i W:ATE 
PAPER No. -:i_-, 

W~~ENTEO -1 I Ll-
10 MAR 1982 

~ 
Clerk or the Senate 

SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

THIRD REPORT 

10 MARCH 1982 



SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE 

Senator A.J. Missen, Chairman 

Senator M,C, Tate, Deputy-Chairman 

Senator N.A. Crichton-Browne 

Senator G.J. Evans 

Senator R, Hill 

Senator S.M. Ryan 

TERMS OF REFERENCE 
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the Standing Committee for the scrutiny of Bills, be 

appointed to report, in respect of the clauses of Bills 
introduced into the Senate, and in respect of Acts of the 

Parliament, whether such Bills or Acts, by eKpress words 

or otherwise -

( i) trespass unduly on personal rights and liberties; 

(ii) make rights, liberties and obligations unduly 

dependent upon insufficiently defined 

administrative powers or non-reviewabie 
administrative decisions; or 

(iii) inappropriately delegate legislative power or 

insufficiently subject its exercise to 

parliamentary scrutiny. 

(b) That the Committee, for the purpose of reporting upon 

the clauses of a Bill when the Bill has been introduced 

into the Senate, may consider any proposed law or other 

document or information available to it, notwithstanding 

that such proposed law, document or information has not 
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The Committee has the honour to present its Third Report to the 
Senate. 

DISCUSSION OF BILLS 

The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to clauses of the 
following Bills which contain provisions which the Committee 
considers may fall within the principles expressed in paragraph 

l(a) (i) to (iii) of the Resolution of, the Senate of 19 November 
1981: 

Canned Fruits Levy Amendment Bill 1982 
Dairy Products (E><ports Inspection Charge) Collection Bill 

1982 
Edible Oils (Export Inspection Charge) Collection Bill 1982 
Eggs (Export Inspection Charge) Collection Bill 1982 
Honey (E<port Inspection Charge) Collection Bill 1982 

CANNED FRUITS LEVY AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

The purpose of this Bill is to increase the levy imposed on 
canned fruit production. 

The committee draws the attention of the Senate to the following 

clauses: 

Clause 4 - Temporary rate of levy 

New section GA of the Principal Act, which is proposed to be 
inserted by this clause, applies the levy imposed by the Bill 
retrospectively, from l January 1982. The Minister's second 
reading speech indicates. that the amount of increase and its rate 

of effect were determined at the request of the A~stralian canned 
Fruit Corporation after discussion with g_rowers. 

1. 



However, the Comm! ttee draws this retrospective provision to the 

attention of the Senate under principle l(a) (i), although, in all 

the circumstances of this case, it would appear unlikely that it 

would be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal rights and 

1 lberties. 

DAIRY PRODUCTS I EDIBLE OIL 1 EGGS AND HONEY (EXPORT INSPECTION 

CHARGE) COLLECTION BILLS 

The purpose of these Bills is to provide for the collection of 

charges proposed by the Dairy Products, Edible oil, Eggs and 

Honey (Export Inspection Charge) Bills 1982. 

The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the following 

clauses of the Bills: 

Clause 7 - Penalty for non-payment 

Sub-clause 7 (2) vests a broad discretion in the Minister or an 

authorized person (i.e., a person appointed by the Minister) to 

remit the whole or a part of any charge otherwise payable. No 

indication is given of the basis on which this discretion is to 

be exercised. No appeal. rights are provided and the absence of 

criteria f~i.· exercise of the discretion would make judicial 

review very difficult. The only limitation ls in sub-clause 7(3) 

which res tr ict:s action by an authorized person to amounts not 

exceeding $100. 

The Committee draws this provision to the attention of the Senate 

under principle l(a) (ii), in that it might be regarded as making 

rights unduly dependent upon insufficiently defined 

administrative powers or non-reviewable administrative decisions. 

2. 



Clause. 8 - Offences relating to returns, etc. 

Paragraph (b) of this clause makes the furnishing of false or 
misleading information an absolute offence. Proof of knowledge 
that the information was false or misleading does not have to be 
shown. If a person made an innocent mistake, the offence would 
still be committed. 

The Committee draws this provision to the attention of the Senate 
under principle l(a)(i), in that it might be regarded as 
trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 9 - Access to premises 

This clause permits the issue of warrants. Unlike other Bills, 
examined by the Committee, with similar provisions - e.g. the 
Dried Sultana Production Underwriting Bill and the Criminal 
Investigation Bill - no provision is made in the clause for 
specifying an expiry date of warrants issued. 

The Committee draws this provision to the attention of the Senate 
under principle l(a) (i), in that it might be rega~ded as 
trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

(Alan Missen) 
~ 
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TERMS OF REFERENCE 

(l) (a) That a Standing Committee of the Senate, to be known as 

the Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills, be 

appolnteq to report, in respect of the clauses of Bills 

introduced into the Senate, and in respect of Acts of the 
Parliament, whether such Bills or Aets, by express words 

or otherwise -

(i) trespass unduly on personal rights and liberties; 

(ii) make rights, liberties and obligations unduly 

dependent upon insufficiently defined 

administrative powers or non-reviewable 
administrative decisions; or 

( iii) inappropriately delegate legislative power or 

insufficiently subject its exercise to 
parliamentary scrutiny. 

(b) That the committee, for the purpose of reporting upon 

the clauses of a Bill when the Bill has been introduced 
into the Senate, may consider any proposed law or other 

document or information available to it, notwithstanding 

that such proposed law, document or information has not 

been presented to the Senate. 



The Committee has the honour to present its Fourth Report to the 

Senate. 

DISCUSSION OF BILLS 

l. The committee draws the attention of the senate to clauses of 

the following Bills which contain provisions which the 
Committee considers may fall within the principles expressed 

in paragraph l(a) (i) to (iii) of the Resolution of the Senate 
of 19 November 1981: 

Tobacco Charge (No. 1) Amendment Bill 1982 

Tobacco Charge (No. 2) Amendment Bill l982 
Tobacco Charge (No. 3) Amendment Bill 1982 

Repatriation Amendment Bill 1982 

TOBACCO CHARGE (No. 1) AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

2. The purpose of this Bill ls to amend the Tobacco Charge Aet 

J..!!.2..,_JJ._ 1955 to increase the rate of charge payable on sales 

of Australian tobacco leaf from l March 1982 from 1.1 cents 

to 2.5 cents per kilogram and to enable the rate of charge to 
be increased or decreased by regulation. 

3. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 

following clauses: 

Clause 4 - Regulations 

This clause inserts a new section 6 in the Principal Act 

which permits the making of regulations which may~, 

or decrease, the rate of charge specified in section S of the 

Principal .Act. Section 6 of the Principal /\Ct in its present 

1. 



form permits regulations to fix only a lower charge. The 

proposed section might be compared with clause 6 of the Dairy 

Products (Export Inspection Charge) Bill 1982, previously 
examined by the Committee, which allows regulations to fix a 

charge but states a maximum permissible amount. 

The committee draws this provision to the attention of the 

Senate under principle l(a) (iii), in that it might be 

regarded as inappropriately delegating legislative power. 

Clause 5 - Application of amendments 

The increased charge is expressed to come into operation from 
l March 1982. While this is after the date of introduction of 

the Bill, it. is a~ retrospective date, as the normal 
procedures of the Parliament would not have permitted its 

becoming law by that date. However, in his second reading 

speech, the Minister refers to the date as one that is 

acceptable to growers and manufacturers. 

Nevertheless, the Committee draws this retrospective 

provision to the attention of the senate under principle 

l(a) (i). The committee is making further inquiries about 

retrospective provisions of this nature in case they may be 

regarded as trespassing unduly upon personal rights and 
liberties. The results of its inquiries will be included in a 

future Report. 

TOBACCO CHI\RGE (No. 2) AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

4. The purpose of this Bill is to increase the amount of tobacco 
charge payable by manufacturers on their purchases of 

Australian tobacco leaf. 

5. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clause: 

2. 



Clause 3 - Rate of char~e 

This clause provides that the rate of charge paid by 

manufacturers on their purchase of leaf will be the same as 
that applicable under the Tobacco Charge (No. l) Amendment 
Bill 1982, with effect from l March 1982. Thus, the comments 
made in relation to the No. l Bill are also applicable to 
this Bill. 

TOBACCO CHARGE (No. 3) AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

6. The purpose of this Bill is to establish the same rate of 
charge in respect of tobacco grown by a manufacturer and 

appropriated by him for manufacturing purposes as that 
applicable under. the Tobacco Charge (No. 1) Amendment Bill 

1982. 

7. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clause: 

Clause 3 - Rate of charge 

This clause gives effect to the purpose of the Bill, as 
described above. The comments made in relation to the No. 
Bill are therefore also applicable to this Bill. 

REPATRIATION AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

8, The purposes of this Bill are to repeal section 49 of the 
Repatriation Act 1920 relating to the control of pensions of 
unmarried mentally afflicted veterans; to ensure that all 

Australians serving with a Peacekeeping Poree are covered for 
RepJtriation benefits; to empower the Repatriation Commission 

to recover from a third party the costs of medical treatment 
provided for compensable patients; and to allow for the 

3. 



protection of employees in Repatriation hospitals and 
institutions when complying with certain State and Territory 

laws. 

9. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 

following clauses: 

Clause 5 - Recovery of cost of medical treatment 

This clause proposes to insert a new section 120E in the 

Principal Act to permit the recovery of the cost of medical 
treatment by the Commission. The purpose of sub-sections (2), 

(4) and (7) is to empower the Commission to bring an action 

in a court to recover the cost of such treatment. However, 

"cost• is defined in sub-section (l) to mean the cost as 
determined by the Commission in writing. The effect of this 

provision is that once the commission has determined that 

cost, it would not be possible to challenge the amount so 

fixed in the action brought to recover it. The right of 

recovery is of the defined amount, i.e., the cost determined 

by the Commission. If a person wished to challenge the amount 

determined by the Commission, it would be necessary to bring 

a separate action under the Administrative Decisions 

(Judicial Review) Act 1977. This consequence of the provision 

as drafted is not referred to in either the Explanatory 
Memorandum or the Second Reading speech. 

While for reasons of administrative convenience there can be 

no objection to the Commission's determination of cost being 
prima facie evidence of costs incurred, it appears to the 

Committee that, if that determination is challenged by the 
defendant to the action, the Court before which the cost 

recovery action is brought should be able to adjudicate on 
the matter, thus avoiding the possibility of two actions 

being involved in the recovery process. 

4. 



The Committee draws this provision, as drafted, to the 

attention of the Senate under principle l(a) (i), in that it 

might be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal rights 
and libities. 

Clause 6 - Regulations 

The purpose of this clause, as defined in the Explanatory 

Memorandum and the Minister's Second Reading Speech, is to 
enable Regulations to be prepared which will protect from 

legal actions those employees in Repatriation hospitals who 
may be required to carry out duties arising from State 

legislation. The modification proposed to be permitted to be 
made by regulation is of the application of State laws in 

Repa tr ia tion hospitals. The power to make regulations having 

this effect ls given by the proposed section 120F to be 

inserted by clause 5. It would seen desirable for the 

proposed section 124 (3), to be inserted by clause 6, to be 

included in section 120F or alternatively to refer 
specifically to that section. As stated, the power is at 

large. While at present there do not seem to be any other 

provisions of the Repatriation Act that give this wide 

regulation-making power, such a provision could be included 

in the future, and the proposed section 124 (3) would, without 

more, attach to it. 

The Committee draws this clause to the attention of the 
Senate under principle l(a) (iii), on the ground that it might 

be regarded as inappropriately delegating legislative power. 

(Alan Missen) 
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The Committee has the honour to present its Fifth Report to the 

Senate. 

DISCUSSION OF BILLS 

'l'he Committee draws the attention of the Senate to clauses of the 

following Bills which contain provisions which the Committee 

considers may fall within the principles expressed in paragravh 

l(a) (!) to (ill) of the Resolution of the Senate of 19 November 

1981: 

Off-shore Installations (Miscellaneous Amendments) Bill 1982 

Plant Variety Rights Bill 1982 

OFF-SHORE INSTALLATIONS (MISCELLANEOUS AMENDMENTS) BILL 1982 

2, When drawing the attention of Senators, in the Scrutiny of 

Bills Alert Digest No. s, tabled in the senate on 22 April 

1982, to a specific provision of this Bill (discussed in more 

detail below), the Committee made the general comment that 

the Bill both inserts and amends sections of the Customs Act 

1901 which vest an unappealable discretion in an officer of 

customs - see, for e>eample, clauses 5, 9 and 11. The 

Committee reiterates the point made in the same Digest in 

relation to the Customs and Excise Amendment Bill 1982 that 

the whole question of appeals against decisions under the 

Customs Act is at present under review by the Administrative 
Review Council. However, the Committee draws the attention of 

the Senate to provisions of this Bill, such as those 
contained in clauses 5, 9 and 11, under principle l(a) (ii), 

on the ground that they might be regarded as making rights, 

liberties and obligations unduly dependent: upon non

reviewable administrative decisions. 



3. The Committee draws tne attention of the Senate to the 

following clause: 

Clause 15 - proposed new section 64A - Ships or aircraft 

arriving at certain places 

This clause proposes to insert a new section 64A in the 

Customs Act which vests power in a Collector to require the 

master of a ship or the pilot of an aircraft to furnish the 

Collector with a report, to be provided within such time as 

is specified by the Collector and to be in such form as is 

specified by him. No minimum time limit is provided for the 

report to be furnished nor is there any guidance as to the 

form which the Collector may specify. Penalty for non

compliance is $2,000 .. 

The Committee drew a similar provision to the attention of 
the Senate in relation to the failure to specify a time limit 

relating to the provision of information under the Dried 

Sultana Production Underwriting Bill 1982, and an amendment 

was agreed to in Committee of the Whole to cover this aspect. 

The question of the form in which information must be 

submitted has not been discussed by the Senate. 

The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to this 

provision under principle l(a) (ii), in that it might be 

regarded as making obligations unduly dependent upon 

insufficiently defined administrative powers. 

PLANT VARIETY RIGHTS BILL 1982 

4. In its first Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digest, tabled in the 

Senate on 23 February 1982, the Committee drew the attention 

of Senators to a provision of this Bill which excluded two 

discretions - one vested in the Sec.retary to the Department 



of Primary Industry, the other vested in the Minister - so 
that they were not subject to review by the Administrative 

Appeals •rribunal. The Committee is pleased to note that 
amendments agreed to in Committee of the Whole in the House 

of Representatives have overcome the problem identified by 
the Committee, A further matter raised by the Committee has 
not, however, been dealt with so far. The Committee draws the 
attention of the Senate to the following clause of the Bill, 

5, Clause 11 - Plant variety rights to be granted in relation to 

certain varieties only 

Sub-clause 11(2) empowers the Governor-General to make 
regulations declaring a genus or species to be a genus or 
species to which the Act applies. However, this power cannot 
be exercised by the Governor-General unless the Australian 

Agricultural Council has consented to the declar~tion of the 
genus or species as falling within the Act, It is not simply 
a matter of the Governor-General taking the advice of the 
Council into account. The Committee draws this provision to 
the attention of the Senate under principle 1 (a) (iii), on the 
ground that it might be regarded as inappropriately 
delegating legislative power. 

Michael Tate 
Acting Chairman 
4 May 1982 
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TERMS OF REFERENCE 

(1) (a) That a.Standing Committee of the senate, to be known as 

the Standing Comm! ttee for the Scrutiny of Bills, be 

appointed to report, in respect of the clauses of Bills 

introduced into the Senate, and in respect of Acts of the 
Parliament, whether such Bills or Acts, by express words 

or otherwise -

(i) trespass unduly on personal rights and liberties; 

(ii) make rights, liberties and obligations unduly 

dependent upon insufficiently defined 

administrative powers or non-reviewable 

administrative decisions; or 

(iii) inappropriately delegate legislative power or 

insufficiently subject its exercise to 

parliamentary scrutiny. 

(b) That the Committee, for the purpose of reporting upon 

the clauses of a Bill when the Bill has been introduced 

into the Senate, may consider any proposed law or other 

document or information available to it, notwithstanding 

that such proposed law, document or information has not 

been presented to the Senate. 



The Committee has the honour to present its Sixth Report to the 

Senate. 

DISCUSSION OF BILLS 

The Committee draws the attention of the senate to clauses of the 

following Bills which contain provisions which the Committee 

considers may fall within the principles expressed in paragraph 

l(a) (i) to (!ii) of the Resolution of the Senate of 19 November 

1981: 

States Grants (Tertiary Education Assistance) Amendment Bill 

(No. 2) 1981 [No. 21 (1982) 

Australian National University Amendment Bill (No. 3) 1981 

[No. 21 (1982) 

Canb'erra College of Advanced Education Amendment Bill 1981 

[No. 21 (1982) 

Health Legislation Amendment Bill 1982 

STATES GRANTS (TERTIARY EDUCATION ASSISTANCE) AMENDMENT BILL 

(NO. 2) 1981 [No. 21 (1982) 1 AUSTRALIAN NATIONAL UNIVERSITY 

AMENDMENT BILL (NO. 3) 1981 [No. 21 (1982); CANBERRA COLLEGE 

OF ADVANCED EDUCATION AMENDMENT BILL 1981 [NO. 21 (1982) 

2. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 

following clause of each Bill: 

Clause 4 - Insertion of proposed new section - Determinations 

with respect to fees 

These Bills are identical in form to Bills which were 

negatived by the Senate in November 1981. The purpose of 

those Bills was to provide for the llmi ted introduction of 

tuition fees at universities and colleges of advanced 

education for persons commencing courses of study after 

l January 1982. Under clause 4 of these Bills, the provision 

enabling the Minister to make determinations imposing fees is 

retrospective in operation to l January 1982. 



The Committee therefore draws the clause to the attention of 

the Senate under principle 1 (a) ( i), as the possible 

retrospective imposition of a financial obligation might be 

regarded as trespassing unduly on personal rights and 
liberties. 

In his second reading speech when introducing the States 

Grants Bill, the Minister indicated that "it is the 

Government's intention, when the Bill is enacted, to 

introduce an amending Bill which will provide for fees 

exemptions for courses commenced before the beginning of 1983 

rather than 1982". No similar assurance was given in respect 

of either the Australian National University Amendment Bill 

or the Canberra College of Advanced Education Amendment Bill. 

HEALTH LEGISLATION AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

3. The purpose of this Bill is to make a number of amendments to 

the Health Insurance Act 1973 and the National Health Act 

1953, While there is a specific right of appeal to the 

Administrative Appeals Tribunal under clause 8 of this Bill, 

numerous other discretions, which are not subject to appeal, 

are vested by the Bill in the Minister of Health. Examples of 

such discretions are contained in clauses 9, 10 and 11 of the 

Bill. Clause 37 also gives the Minister a unreviewable wide

ranging power to permit the disclosure of information that 

would otherwise have to be kept secret pursuant to section 

130 of the Health Insurance Act, 

The pattern of vesting such discretions in the ·Minister is 

firmly established by the Health Insurance Act. However, the 

Committee draws provisions of this nature, in both the 

amending legislation and the Principal Act, to the attention 

of the senate under principle l(a) (ii), in that they might be 

regarded as making rights, liberties and obligations unduly 

dependent upon non-reviewable administrative decisions. 



4, In the Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digest No, 5, tabled in the 

Senate on 22 April 1982, the Committee drew attention to 

proposed sub-section 19C(6), contained in clause 8 of the 

Bill. The Committee is pleased to note that amendments were 

moved in the House of Representatives to overcome the 

difficulty identified. 

Michael Tate 
Acting Chairman 
5 May 1982 
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NOTE: This Digest is circulated to all Honourable Senators. 

Any Senator who wishes to draw matterr to the attention of 

the Committee under its Terms of Reference is invited to do 

so. 

The Committee has considered the following Bills: 

Australian Meat and Live-stock Corporation 
Amendment Bill 1982 

Fertilizers (Bounty and Subsidy) Amendment Bill 
1982 

Governor-General Amendment Bill 1982 

Home Deposit Assistance Bill 1982 

Homes Savings Grant Acts Amendment Bill 1982 

Income Tax Assessment Amendment Bill (No. 2) 1982 

Insurance Amendment Bill 1982 

International Fund for Agricultural Development 
Bill 1982 



AUSTRALIAN MEAT AND L1VE-S'f0Cf: CORPORA'rION AMENDMEN'r BILL 1982 

Date Introduced: 29 April 1982 

House: !louse of Representatives (Minister for 
Primary Industry) 

Purpose: •ro provide for amendments to the Australian 

Meat and Live-stock Corporation J\ct 1977 to 

strengthen the Corporation's control over 
Australia's export meat trade. To enable 

the Corporation, in certain c1 r::n":'lstances, 

to .idopt the role of " sole tr::<:::: or to 
limit the number of licensees that. may trnde 
with particular overseas markets. 

The Committee draws the attention of Senators to the following 
clause of the Bill. 

Clause l! - proposed repeal of section 47 and insertion of 
new sections 

Section 47 - Inspection; and Section 47A - Seizure 

These provisions are similar in terms to clauses contained in the 

Export Control Bill 1982 which, as the Minister has pointed out 
in his second reading speech, is linked with this Bill. 
Comments made in the Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digest No. 6, 
tabled in the Senate on 29 April 1982, in respect of 

clauses 10 and 11 of the Export Control Bill are applicable to 
this Bill also. 

Section 47G - Corporation may require information or documents 

Proposed sub-section 47G(3) requires a person to furnish 
information notwithstanding that the information might be 
incriminating, although any information so furnished is 
not admissible in evidence against the person in proceedings other 

than proceedings for an offence under section 50A. 

,\,,/ ,;\'t\ilt o:: who wi !:;.h1.-..u lo dr.;iw mutters to the ut~ention of the 
Co1~n1.ttel) under its Terms of Reference is invited to do so .. 



The Committee draws this provision to the attention of 

Senators on the ground that it removes a fundamental 

right of common law, and thus might be regarded as 

trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

However, the Committee also draws attention to comments 
made in the Senate by the Minister representing the 

Minister for Primary Industry on 16 March 1982 (Hansard, 
page 826) when a similar provision of the Dried Sultana 

Production Underwriting Bill 19 82 was discussed: 
11 
••• this clause is not unusual and it does ... 

represent a proper balance between public 

interest and the private rights of' the citizen." 

This view was supported by the Senate. 

Any Senator who wishes to draw matters to the attention of the 
Committee under its Terms of Reference is invited to do so. 



FERTILIZERS (BOUNTY AND SUBSIDY) AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

Date Introduced: 29 April 1982 

House: House of Representatives (Minister for 
Business and Consumer Affairs) 

Purpose: To extend the operation of the Nitrogenous 

Fertilizers Subsidy and the Phosphate 
Fertilizers Bounty Schemes at current rates for 

a further three year period until 30 June 1985. 

The Cornmi ttee has no comments on this Bill. 

Any Senator who wishes to draw matters to the attention of the 
Committee under its Terms of Reference is invited to do so. 



GOVERNOR-GENERAL AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

Date Introduced: 29 April 1982 

House: House of Representatives (Minister Assisting 

the Prime Minister) 

Purpose: To give effect to a dec'ision to increase the 

salary of the Governor-General from $37,000 
provided in the Governor-General Act 1974, as 
amended, to $70,000. 

The Committee has no comments on this Bill. 

Any Senator who wishes to draw matters to the attention of the 
Committee under its Terms of Reference is invited to do so. 



Date Introduced: 

House: 

Purpose: 

HOME DEPOSIT ASSISTANCE BILL 1982 

29 April 1982 

House of Representatives (Minister for 

Housing and Construction) 

To provide a legislative basis for the 

proposed Horne Deposit Assistance Scheme 

which is to replace the current Home 

Savings Grant Scheme which operates under 

the provision of the Homes Savings Grant 

Act 1976. In large part the Bill repeats 

the provisions of that Act. 

The Committee draws the attention of Senators to the following 

clauses of the Bill. 

Clause 39 - Amount of grant 

Sub-clause 39(5) authorises the making of regulations to 

amend, in effect, a provision of the Act, in order to provide 

that changes to the higher and lower amounts of prescribed 

earnings for the purposes of determining the amount of a grant 

under a formula provided by sub-clause 39 (4) may be made by 

regulation. The Committee draws this "Henry VIII"' clause to 

the attention of Senators, on the ground that it might be regarded 

as inappropriately delegating legislative power. However, the 

figures concerned could probably have been prescribed by 

regulation from the outset without objection. 

Clause 55 - Payment of grants 

Sub-clause 55 (4) permits the Secretary, Department of Housing 

and Construction, to refuse to pay a grant under the Bill to 

all joint applicants in respect of an application if, for any 

reason, he considers it is not practicable to do so. Under 

••• /2 
Any Senator who wishes to draw matters to the attention of the 

Committee under its Terms of Reference is invited to do so. 



2. 

sub-clause (5), the grant paid otherwise than to all the joint 
applicants is deemed to have been paid. 

While decisions made by the Secretary under this clause -

and, indeed, under all clauses of the Bill except clause 34 -

are, by clause 49, subject to review by the Administrative 
Appeals Tribunal, it is difficult to see how appeals against 
decisions made under sub-clause 55(4) could operate. The 
payment to other joint applicants would presumably have been 
made and no system of notification to unsuccessful joint 
applicants would appear to be required by the legislation. 

Therefore, the generally adequate review mechanisms in the 

legislation could, in relation to this provision, be ineffectual. 
Thus, the provision, as it stands, might be regarded as, in 

effect, making rights unduly dependent upon non-reviewable 
administrative decisions. 

Any Senator who wishes to draw matters to the attention of the 
Committee under its Terms of Reference is invited to do so. 



HOMES SAVINGS GRANT ACTS AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

Date Introduced: 

House: 

Purpose: 

29 April 1982 

House of Representatives (Minister fo~ 

Housing and Construction) 

To provide for the termination of the 
Home Savings Grant Scheme, to be 
replaced by the Home Deposit Assistance 
Scheme. 

The Committee has no comments on this Bill 

Any Senator who wishes to draw matters to the attention of the 
Committee under its Terms of Reference is invited to do so. 



INCOME TAX ASSESSMENT AMENDMENT BILL (NO. 2) 1982 

Date Introduced: 29 April 1982 

House: House of Representatives (Minister representing 

the Acting Treasurer} 

Purpose: To amend the income tax law to: 

allow a rebate of tax for home loan interest 
payments made by a resident taxpayer on or 
after 1 July 1982 in connection with his or 
her sole or principal residence situated in 
Australia, limited to the first 5 years of 
owner-occupancy of a residence that commences 
between 1 July 1977 and 30 June 1985 (proposal 
announced 18 March 1982); 

permit the supply of information from income 
tax records to the Secretary, Department of 

Housing and Construction, for the purposes 
of the new Horne Deposit Assistance Scheme; 

permit the disclosure of information from 

income tax records to the Royal Commission 
on the Activities of the Federated Ship 
Painters and Dockers Union, the Royal 

Commission of Inquiry into Drug Trafficking 
and any subsequent Royal Commission which 
is given appropriate terms of reference 
(proposal announced 14 April 1982). 

The Committee draws the attention of Senators to the following 
clause of the Bill. 

Any Senator who wishes to draw matters to the attention of the 
Committee under its Terms of Reference is invited to do so. 



2. 

Clause 3 - Officers to observe secrecy 

This clause proposes amendments to section 16 of the Principal 

Act, and raises fundamental issues as to the availability of 

information provided under compulsion to the Conunissioner of 

Taxation. 

Paragraph (c) of the clause proposes to add the Secretary, 

Department of Housing and Construction, two existing Royal 

Commissions, and future Royal Commissions to which sub

paragraph 16 ( 4) (k) ( iii) is declared by the Governor-General 

to apply, as persons or bodies to which i:nformation may be 

communicated by an authorized Taxation officer, for specified 

purposes. 

The extension of access to information provided under compulsion 

might, in itself, be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal 

rights and liberties. It may be noted, further, that the 

proposed amendments have,in effect, retrospective operation, 

because they apply to information already furnished to the 

Commissioner of Taxation, and,on this ground also,might be 

regarded as trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

In addition to these factors, proposed sub-paragraph 16(4) (k) (iii) 

would enable any future, unspecified Royal Conunissiors to gain 

access to information by declaration of the Governor-General, 

without Parliamentary intervention or scrutiny. This sub

paragraph contrasts sharply with sub-paragraph 16 (4) (k) (ii) of 

the Bill, w}:lich would, if agreed to, give the two existing 

Commissions named in the provision access to information by 

decision of the Parliament, rather than by Exe cu ti ve act. 

While the Committee would not regard the conferral of access to 

informat~on on future Royal Commissions as necessarily required 

by Act of the Parliament, it suggests that some form of 

Parliamentary control, whether by affirmative resolution of 

the Houses or the disallowance procedure, may be worthy of 

consideration. 

As the provision stands at present, however, it might be 

regarded either as inappropriately delegating legislative power 

or insufficiently subjecting its exercise to parliamentary scrutiny. 

Any Senator who wishes to draw matters to the attention of the 
Cammi ttee under its Terms of Reference is invited to do so. 



3. 

The committee also draws attention to paragraph l6(4A) (b), 

which is proposed to be inserted by clause 3 (d) • The 

parag:raph confers a wide-ranging power on a Royal Conunission 
to communicate to the Attorney-General ~ information 

received by virtue of access to information under sub-section 16 (4) 
"if the Royal Commission is of the opinion that the information 

indicates that a person may have committed an offence against 

an Act. 11 The paragraph, as drafted, does not include a 

safeguarding provision such as "the Royal Commission believes, 

on reasonable grounds, that the information indicates that a 
person may have conuni tted an offence. 11 Nor is there any 
provision in the paragraph to exclude offences which 

might be regarded as trivial - for example, offences which 

attract a penalty of not more than six months' imprisonment. 

This paragraph might be regarded as trespassing unduly on 
personal. rights and liberties. 

Any Senator who wishes to draw matters to the attention of the 
Committee· under its Terms of Reference is invited to do so. 



INSURANCE AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

Date Introduced: 29 April 1982 

House: House of Representatives (Minister representing 

Purpose: 

General Comment 

the Acting Treasurer) 

To strengthen the minimum financial standards 

imposed on general (non-life) insurance 

companies under the Insurance Act 1973 and to 
effect a number of other improvements associated 

with the exis~ing supervisory machinery. 

The Committee has noted problems in relation to rights of appeal 

from decisionsunder the Principal Act, as proposed to be amended 

by this Bill. Review of certain decisions is provided by section 

63 of the Principal Act, but for this section to be attracted,° 

there must be specific reference to Part VI of the Act in 

relation to the decision. The following clauses of the amending 

Bill propose to amend sections of the Principal Act which do not 

provide at present for appeals, and the amendments do not include 

appeal provisions: Clause 14, which proposes the repeal of 

existing section 29 and the substitution of a new section 29 -

Conditions to which authority is subject; clause 20, which 

proposes to amend section 37 of the Principal Act; clause 25, 

which proposes to amend section 39; and clause 35, which proposes 

amendments to section 109. 

The Committee also draws the attention of Senators to the 

following clauses. 

• .. /2 

Any Senator who wishes to draw matters to the attention of the 
Committee under its Terms of Reference is invited to do so. 



2. 

Clause 16 - Liabilities; Clause 27 - Directions; and Clause 49 -

Directions 

In each of the sections of the Principal Act to which clauses 16 

and 27 relate (sections 31 and 62, respectively) and in clause 49 

in proposed new Part III - Interim Provisions - to be inserted by 
this Bill, provision is made for the review of directions given 

under the sections and the proposed new section. In each case a 

specific provision is made indicating that a reference to a 

direction includes a direction as varied, th',lreby attracting the 

appeal provision. But each section also permits the revocation 
of a direction. A decision to revoke, or, more importantly, not 

to revoke, a direction would not seem to be a "direction 11
, and 

would not therefore be subject to appeal. 

These provisions might be regarded as making rights and obligations 

unduly dependent upon non-reviewable administrative decisions. 

Any Senator who wishes to draw matters to the attention of the 
Committee under its Terms of Reference is invited to do so. 



INTERNATIONAL FUND FOR AGRICULTURAL DEVELOPMENT BILL 1982 

Date Introduced: 29 April 1982 

House: House of Representatives (Minister for 

Foreign Affairs) 

Purpose: To authorise a further payment of $A8,965,000, to 

be paid. initially in the form of promissory notes, 

to the International Fund for Agricultural 

Development (IFAD). 

The Committee has no comments on this Bill. 

Any Senator who wishes to draw matters to the attention of the 
Committee under its Terms of Reference is invited to do so. 
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TERMS OF REFERENCE 

(l) (a) That a Standing Committee of the Senate, to be known as 

the Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills, be 

appointed to report, in respect of the clauses of Bills 

i.ntroduced into the senate, and in respect of Acts of the 
Parliament, whether such Bills or Acts, by express words 

or otherwise -

( i) trespass unduly on personal rights and liberties; 

(ii) make rights, liberties and obligations unduly 

dependent upon insufficiently defined 

administrative powers or non-reviewable 

administrative decisions; or 

(iii) inappropriately delegate legislative power or 

insufficiently subject its exercise to 

parliamentary scrutiny, 

(b) That the Committee, for the purpose of reporting upon 

the clauses of a Bill when the Bill has been introduced 

into the Senate, may consider any proposed law or other 

document or information available to it, notwithstanding 

that such proposed law, document or information has not 

been presented to the Senate, 



SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

SEVENTH REPORT 

1. The Committee has the honour to present its Seventh Report to 
the Senate. 

DISCUSSION OF BILLS 

2. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to clauses of 
the following Bills which contain provisions which the 
Committee considers may fall within the principles expressed 
in paragraph l(a) (!) to (iii) of the Resolution of the Senate 
of 19 November 1981: 

Australian Meat and Live-stock Corporation Amendment Bill 

1982 
Export Control Bill 1982 
Health Legislation Amendment Bill 1982 
Home Deposit Assistance Bill 1982 

Income Tax Assessment Amendment Bill (No. 2) 1982 
Radiocommunications Licence Fees Bill 1982 

3. The Committee also draws the following Bills to the attention 
of the Senate: 

Income Tax Assessment Amendment Bill (No. 3) 1982 (discussed 
in relation to the Income Tax Assessment Amendment Bill 
(No. 2) 1982) • 
Tobacco Charge Amendment Bill 1982 

AUSTRALIAN MEAT AND LIVE-STOCK CORPORATION AMENDMENT BILL 

!ill. 

4. The purpose of this Bill is to strengthen the Australian Meat 
and Live-stock Corporation's control over Australia's export 
meat trade, and to enable the Corporat'ion, in certain 

circumstances, to adopt the role of a sole trader or to limit 

the number of licensees that may trade with particular 
overseas markets. This Bill is linked with the Export Control 
Bill 1982, discussed below. 

l. 



5. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 

following clause of the Bill: 

Clause 11 - Proposed repeal of section 47 and insertion of 
new sections 

Section 47 - Inspection 

Proposed paragraph 47 (3) (a) allows an authorised officer to 

enter registererl premises. In the context of the clause, 
there would seem to be no limit on time of entry. 

When drawing a similar provision, contained in the Export 

Control Bill 1982, to the attention of Senators in Scrutiny 

of Bills Alert Digest No. 6, tabled in the Senate on 29 April 

1982, the Committee indicated its assumption that right of 

entry at any time could be a matter of deliberate policy and 

that the provision did not make it clear whether forcible 

entry might be effected as of right. On 6 May 1982, the 

Honourable F,M, Chaney, as Minister representing the Minister 

for Primary Industry, made the following response to the 

Committee: 

Paragraph (47] (3) (a) does provide for authorised 
officers to enter registered premises at any time and 
this is a deliberate policy 

it is necessary for authorised officers to have 
such rights of entry so as to provide assurances 
regarding product integrity to authorities in 
importing countries 

such a requirement is an essential prerequisite 
imposed by the USA and without it Australian meat 
exports to the US would be jeopardised 

as any amendment of the paragraph could endanger 
Australia• s eligibility to export it should remain 
unchanged 

Forcible entry to registered premises has not been 
specifically provided for in paragraph (47) (3) (a) as 
the need for such a power has not arisen 

2. 



if power for forcible entry under paragraph 
[47] (3) (a) was required specific provision would 
have to be made in the Bill as in [proposed sub
section 47 {6) J 

without a specific: provision forci·ble entry would 
not be possible under paragraph [47] {3) (a) 

no need can be foreseen for the need for such 
powers in respect of registered premises 

as paragraph [47] (3) (a) does not permit forcible 
entry no change should be made." 

In the light of the Minister's explanation of the provision -

particularly relating to the restriction on forcible entry -

the Committee is now of the view that its concern, under 
principle l (a) (i), that the provision might be regarded as 

trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties, has been 

satisfactorily overcome. 

Section 47A - Seizure 

This proposed new section gives power to seize and detain 

prescribed goods and also "any matter or thing" that an 

authorising officer believes on reasonable grounds will 

afford evidence of the commission of an offence. such items 

may be detained for up to 60 days. While the Australian Meat 

and Live-stock Corporation may, under sub-clause 47 (3), 
release anything seized, there is no right of appeal against 

a refusal of the Corporation so to act, and there is no time 

limit within which the Corporation must respond to any 

request for release of detained i terns, 

The Minister, in his response, has made the following points: 

The seizure provisions contained in this Bill are 
similar to the seizure provisions in a number of other 
pieces of existing and proposed Commonweal th 
legislation 

none of these contain appeal rights or time limits 
for a response to a request for release 

3. 



it is not common to include appeal rights or time 
limits in these circumstances 

the limit of 60 days to retain the goods is not an 
unreasonable maximum time 

an appeal would generally take at least this 
time to reach a hearing 

it could well be too short a time in which to 
commence proceedings 

a time limit should not be imposed on the 
Secretary to respond to a request for release 

it is essential that proper investigations are 
made and a time l'imit ~ould hinder these. 

Any variation to the seizure provisions in this Bill 
would have wide ranging implications for other 
Commonweal th legislation 

the matters raised are, therefore, more 
appropriate for the Attorney-General to consider 
in light of overall Government policy." 

The Committee, in noting the Minister's comment that the 

question is a matter for the Attorney-General, also had 

regard to a conclusion reached by the Senate standing 

Committee on Regulations and Ordinances in its Thirtieth 

Report (Parliamentary Paper No, 50 of 1970) in relation to a 

comparable provision contained in a Norfolk Island Ordinance: 

"2. The committee has been concerned with new sections 
24, (2,) (c) (i) and 24, (4.) of the Norfolk Island Health 
Ordinance as contained in section 4, of this Ordinance, 
which read as follows: 

'24,(2,) for the purpose of enforcing the regulations, 
a health inspector may, at any· reasonable time, enter 
on and inspect any land or premises and do all or any 
of the following things: 

(c) in the case of a hairdressing establishment -

( i) remove from the establishment for 
examination anything (other than a fixture) 
that in his opinion has been, is being, or may 
be used in connexion with the business of the 
establishment'; and 
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'24,(4,) A health inspector who, under sub-paragraph 
( !) of paragraph (c) of sub-section (2,) of this 
section, removes anything from a hairdressing 
establishment shall cause it to be returned within 
fourteen days after its removal, unless it ls 
required for use in connexion with a prosecution for 
an offence under the regulations.' 

•3, It appears to the Committee that these sections would 
allow a health inspector to remove from a hairdressing 
establishment anything whatsoever and to keep it for a 
period of fourteen days, This could have the effect of 
closing down. the establishment for that period, and the 
owner of the establishment would have no right of recovery 
or redress under the terms of the Ordinance. 

"4. The Committee believes that the Ordinance should set 
out the circumstances in which the health inspector is to 
use the above-mentioned powers and the objects which he may 
remove from a hairdressing establishment, 

"5, The Committee appreciates that it is unlikely that a 
health inspector, acting reasonably, would in reality take 
action of the kind envisaged in paragraph 3, However, the 
Orldnance confers a power which in the opinion of the 
Committee exposes individuals to the danger of arbitrary 
interference with their rights and liberties, and therefore 
offends against the principles which the Committee has 
always upheld.• 

The principles espoused in that Report appear to apply in 

relation to this provision also, 

The Committee therefore draws the provision to the attention 

of the Senate under principles l(a) (i) and (ii), in that it 
might be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal rights 

and liberties and making such rights, etc,, unduly dependent 

upon non-reviewable administrative decisions, 

Section 47G - Corporation may roguire information or 
documents 

Proposed sub-section 47G (3) requires a person to furnish 

information notwithstanding that the information might be 

incriminating, although any information so furnished is not 

admissible in evidence against the person in proceedings 

other than proceedings for an offence under section SOA, 

s. 



The Committee draws this provision to the attention of the 
Senate under principle l(a) (i), on the grounds that it 
removes a fundamental right of common law, and this might be 
regarded as trespassing unduly on personal rights and 
liberties. However, the Committee also draws attention to 
comments made in the Senate by the Minister representing the 
Minister for Primary Industry on 16 March 1982 (~, page 
826) when a similar provision of the Dried Sultana Production 
Underwriting Bill 1982 was discussed: 

"•••• this clause is not unusual and it does ••.. 
represent a proper balance betwee11 public interest and 
the private rights, of the citizen." 

This view was supported by the Senate. 

EXPORT CONTROL BILL 1982 

6. The purpose of this Bill is to establish a new and 
comprehensive legislative base for the export inspection and 
control responsibilities in the Department of Primary 
Industry. Clauses 10 and 11 of the Bill incorporate entry and 
seizure provisions similar to those contained in the 
Australian Meat and Live-stock Amendment Bill 1982, discussed 
at paragraph 5 above. The Committee's conclusions on those 
matters relate to this Bill also. 

HEALTH LEGISLATION AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

7. In its Sixth Report, tabled in the Senate on 5 May 1982, the 
Committee made comments on a number of provisions in this 
Bill relating to proposed amendments to the Health Insurance 
Act 1973. Subsequent to the tabling of the Report, a Senator 
drew the Committee's attention to clause 43 of the Bill, 

which proposes to insert in the National Health Act 1953, new 
section 73BEA - Minister may give directions to registered 
organizations concerning management practices. 

6. 



8, A comparable provision of the National Health Act, section 
73BE, provides that directions by the Minister must be laid 
before the Parliament, and are subject to disallowance, and 
that decisions made under such directions are reviewable by 
the Administrative Appeals Tribunal, No similar safeguards 
are provided under this proposed new section. 

9, The Committee therefore draws the proposed new section to the 
attention of the Senate under principles l(a) (Ii) and (!ii), 
in that it might be regarded as making rights, liberties and 
obligations unduly dependent upon non-reviewable 
administrative decisions, and as insufficiently subjecting 
the exercise of legislative power to parliamentary scrutiny. 

HOME DEPOSIT ASSISTANCE BILL 1982 

10, The purpose of this Bill is to provide a legislative basis 
for the proposed Home Deposit Assistance Scheme, which is to 
replace the current Homes Savings Grant Scheme. 

11. The Comm! ttee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clauses of the Bill: 

Clause 39 - Amount of grant 

Sub-clause 39 (5) authorises the making of regulations to 
amend, in effect, a provision of the Act, in order to provide 
that changes to the higher an~ lower amounts of prescribed 
earnings for the purposes of determining the amount of a 
grant under a formula provided by sub-clause 39(4) may be 
made by regulation. The Commi.ttee draws this "Henry VIII" 
clause to the attention of the senate under principle 
l(a)(lli), on the ground that it might be regarded as 
inappropriately delegating legislative power. However, the 
figures concerned could probably have been prescribed by 
regulation from the outset without objection, 
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Clause 55 - Payment of grants 

Sub-clause 55 (4) permits the Secretary, Department of Housing 

and Construction, to refuse to pay a grant under the Bill to 

all joint applicants in respect of an application if, for any 

reason, he considers it is not practicable to do so. Under 
sub-clause (5), the grant paid otherwise than to all the 

joint applicants is deemed to have been paid. 

While decisions made by the Secretary under this clause -
and, indeed, under all clauses of the Bill except clause 34 -

are, by clause 49, subject to review oy the Administrative 
Appeals Tribunal, it is difficult to see how appeals against 

decisions made under sub-clause 55 (4) could operate. The 

pa\!111ent to other joint applicants would presumably, have been 

made and no system of notlf!cat!on to unsuccessful joint 

applicants would appear to be required by the legislation. 

The generally adequate review mechanisms in the legislation 

could, in relation to this provision, be ineffectual. Thus, 
the provision, as it stands, ls drawn to the attention of the 

senate under principle l(a) (ii) in that it might be regarded 

as, in effect, making rights unduly dependent upon 

non-reviewable administrative decisions. 

In the light of recent changes to the Administrative 

Arrangements Order, abolishing the Department of Housing and 

Construction, the Comm! ttee also questions who will now be 

required to make decisions under this provision. 
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INCOME TAX ASSESSMENT AMENDMENT BILL (NO, 2) 1982 

12, The purpose of this Bill is to amend the income tax law, 

inter alia 

to permit the supply of information from income tax records 

to the "the Secretary, Department of Housing and 

Construction", for the purposes of the new Home Deposit 
Assistance Scheme; and 

to perm! t the d !sclosure of information from income tax 

records to the Royal Commission on the Activ! ties of the 

Federated Ship Painters and Dockers Union, the Royal 

Commission of Inquiry into Drug '.Crafti.cking and any subsequent 
Royal Commission which is given appropriate terms of 

reference. 

The Income Tax Assessment Amendment Bill (No, 3) 1982 is also 

discussed in the context of this Bill. 

13, The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 

following clause of the Bill. 

Clause 3 - Officers to observe secrecy 

This clause proposes amendments to section 16 of the 

Principal Act, and raises fundamental issues as to the 

availability of information provided under compulsion to the 
commissioner of Taxation. 

paragraph (c) of the clause proposes to add •the Secretary, 

Department of Housing and Construction", two existing Royal 

Commissions, and future Royal Commissions to which sub

paragraph 16 (4) (k) (iii) is declared by the Governor-General 

to apply, as persons or bodies to which information may be 

communicated by an authorized Taxation officer, for specified 
purposes. 
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The extension of access to information provided under: 
compulsion might, In Itself, be regarded as trespassing 
unduly on personal rights and liberties, It may be noted, 

further, that the proposed amendments have, In effect, 
retrospective operation, because they apply to Information 

already furnished to the Commissioner of Taxation, and, on 

this ground also, might be regarded as trespassing unduly on 

personal rights and liberties. 

The Committee therefore draws the general content of the Bill 
to the attention of the Senate under principle l (a) (I). 

In addition to these factors I proposed sub-paragraph 

16 (4) (k) (iii) would enable any future, unspecified Royal 
Commission to gain access to information by declaration of 

the Governor-General, without Parliamentary intervention or 
scrutiny. This sub-paragraph contrasts sharpiy with sub

paragraph 16 (4) (k) (ii) of the Bill, which would, if agreed 
to, give the two existing Commissions named In the provision 

access to information by decision of the Parliament, rather 
than by Executive act. While the Committee would not regard 

the conferral of access to Information on future Royal 
Commissions as necessarily required by /\ct of the Parliament, 

it suggests that some form of Parliamentary control, whether 
by affirmative resolution of the Houses or the dlsallowance 

procedure, may be worthy of consideration. 

As the provision stands at present, however, it is drawn to 
the attention of the Senate under principle l(a) (1!i) in that 

it might be regarded as either inappropriately delegating 

leg,islative power or insufficiently subjecting its exercise 

to parliamentary scrutiny, 

The committee also draws attention to paragraph 16(411) (b), 

which is proposed to be inserted by clause 3(d). The 

10, 



paragraph confers a wide-ranging power on a Royal Commission 

to communicate to the Attorney-General information received 

by virtue of access to information under sub-section 16 (4) 

• if the Royal Commission is of the opinion that the 

information indicates that a person may have committed an 

offence against an Act.• The paragraph, as drafted, does not 

include a safeguarding provision to exclude offences which 

might be regarded as trivial - for example, offences which 

attract a penalty of not more than six months' imprisonment. 

The Comm! ttee draws the paragraph to the attention of the 
Senate under principle l(a) (!), in that it might be regarded 

as trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

However, following consideration of this provision in the 

House of Representatives, an amendment was moved to the 

Income Tax Assessment Amendment: Bill (No. 3) 1982, to provide 

that trivial offences would be exempted from disclosure to 
the Attorney-General. 

RADIOCOMMUNICATIONS LICENCE FEES BILL 1982 

14. The purpose of the 8111 ls to impose fees for the grant or 

renewal of radiocommunications licences with the actual rates 
and form of any concession or exemption to be fixed by 

regulations. 

15, The Comm! ttee draws the attention of the Senate to the 

following clauses of the Bill: 

Clause 8 - Amount of fees, and Clause 9 - Reduced fees and 

exemptions 

These clauses enable the fees that are to be imposed by the 

Bill to be fixed by regulation, No indications are included 

relating to the amount of fees that may be imposed, While the 

Wireless Tele9raphy Act 1905, under which 
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radiocommunic:ations licence fees were previously imposed, 

made like provision, the Committee draws the clauses to the 

attention of tho Senate under principle l(a) (iii), in that 

they might be regarded as inappropriately delegating 

legislative power. 

Clause 11 - Application 

This clause provides that the enactment will be deemed to 

have taken effect on l July 1981, and the retrospectivity ls 

drawn to the attention of the Senate under principle l (a)(!), 
in that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly on 

personal rights and liberties. 

However, the explanatory memorandum indicates that the Bill 

wi 11 not involve increased payments in respect of the period 

from that date till its commencement, and that in some cases 

feas wi 11 be reduced, 

TOBACCO CHARGE AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

16, The purpose of this Bill is to overcome a difficulty 

identified in the Committee'~ Digest No, 3 and its Fourth 

Report, in relation to the Tobacco Charge Amendment Bills 

(Nos 1, 2 and 3) 198 2, As those Bills stand, they would 
permit the making of regulations increasing, or decreasing, 

the rate of charge specified in the Principal Act, The 
Committee poi'nted out that removal of the ••ceiling" on 

amounts which could be specified in regulations might be 
regarded as an inappropr late delegation of legislative power, 

17. This Bill fixes a maximum permissible amount which may be 

specified under the regulations. 

12, 
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SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

EIGHTH REPORT 

l. The Committee has the honour to present its Eighth Report to 
the Senate. 

2. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to clauses of 
the Public Service Acts Amendment Bill 1982 which contain 
provisions which the Committee considers may fall within the 
principles expressed in paragraph l (a) (i) to (iii) of the 
Resolution of the Senate of 19 November l98l. 

3. The original purpose of the Bill, when introduced into the 
House of Representatives on 29 October l98l, was to make 
extensive alterations to the Public Service Act and other 
related Acts consequent upon the decision to abandon the 
divisional structure in the Service. The Bill also made 
provision relating to promotion processes, including 
promotion appeals, and the attachment of salaries of officers 
to satisfy judgment debts. Following extensive amendments, 
made in the House of Representatives on 7 May 1982, the Bill 
now also makes special provision for the giving of reasons 
for promotion and transfer decisions under the Public Service 
Act, rather than the Administrative Decisions (Judicial Review) 
Act; provides for increased autonomy for the Parliamentary 
Departments in staffing arrangements; aml provides for the 
dual appointment of Permanent Heads. 

4. When making comments on the Public Service Acts Amendment Bill 
1981 in the Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digest No. l, tabled in 
the Senate on 23 February 1982, the Committee made the point 
that review of legislation such as this raises a difficult 
point of principle. The terms and conditions applicable to the 
employment of persons in the private sector are not of a kind 
that, if interfered with, can be said to trespass unduly on 
personal rights and liberties or make rights etc. dependent on 
insufficiently defined administrative powers or non-reviewable 
administrative decisions. A private employer may, at least in 
theory, dismiss an employee at will, He can equally make any 
benefits payable to the employee subject to whatever conditions 
he thinks fit and subject to unreviewable discretions. The 
public Service can, on the other hand, claim to have certain 
expectations created by the terms of the legislation governing 
the Public Service. The issue that arises is whether the 
'rights' that are given by the Act should be treated in the 
manner applicable to rights given to members of the public 
under legislation. 
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5. llhe PUblic Service Act includes, for example, numerous provi
sions where the Public Service Board can determine the 
rights of a public servant without any review or appeal 
provision. This pattern is continued to a large extent in 
this Bill. The Committee has not endeavoured to draw attention 
to each of these unreviewable discretions but has limited its 
remarks to provisions that impinge on a person I s continuing 
employment, impose obligations on a person or make a substantive 
change in the present law. 

6. Following the publication of the Digest, the then Minister 
Assisting the Prime Minister indicated that the Public Service 
Board would provide background comments on this and other 
matters raised in the Digest. On 7 May 1982, the then Minister 
wrote to the committee, responding to a query raised by the 
Committee in re ... ation to rights under the Officers' Rights 
Declaration Act, which will be discussed below (comment on 
clause 25) , and enclosed the Board's i:,~omised comments. The 
Minister's letter and the Board's paper are tabled with this 
Report, for the information of the Senate. 

7. In response to the Committee's point that review of legislation 
such as the Public Service Acts Amendment Bill raised a diffi
cult point of principle, the Board made the following general 
comment: 

11 In the private sector, employers are relatively unfettered 
in their discretion to adopt management procedures which 
best fit their corporate aims. In contrast the personnel. 
management system in the Australian Public Service is 
required to satisfy stringent statutory criteria. The 
Commonweal th as an employer is expected by the community 
to be - and must be, under the Public Service Act" - even
handed, free of nepotism, and non-discriminatory. This 
expectation implies not only that appointment and advance
ment in the public, service should be on a merit basis, 
but also that there be associated appeal rights. For these 
reasons the codification of public· service personnel 
management practices has taken the form of Acts of 
Parliament with subsidiary legislation open to the scrutiny 
of Parliament. 

Recent developments in administrative law ensure that in 
ordinary dealings between citizens and the Government, 
citizens are provided with adequate information about 
decisions which affect them and have adequate recourse to 
review processes. There is, as pointed out in the 
Legislation Alert Digest, an issue of principle as to how 
far the rights available to citizens in relation to 
government should be extended to employees of the 
Commonwealth to contest personnel management decisions 
affecting their employment status. 
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"Staff employed under the Public Service Act, as well as those 
staff of Commonwealth authorities with similar employment 
legislation, have available to them an extensive range of 
appeal rights, long entrenched in legislation. 

For Public Service Act staff, the evolution of review rights 
over the years has culminated in the existing framework which 
includes: 

promotions are subject to appeal to a tripartite 
Promotions Appeal Committee made up of an independent 
Chairman, a nominee of the Department and a nominee of the 
appropriate staff association 

officers may decline a promotion or transfer (section 52) 
and can appeal against a promotion or transfer on the ground 
that it would involve the officer in pecuniary loss 
(regulation III) 

officers may appeal against redeployment action to a 
Commonwealth Employees Redeployment and Retirement Appeal 
Tribunal (section 15 of the Commonwealth (Redeployment 
and Retirement) Act 1979) 

where an officer is selected to temporarily perform the 
duties of a higher office in excess of a period of one 
month, this is appealable 

officers may appeal to a Disciplinary Appeal Board 
(constituted similarly to a Promotions Appeals Committee) 
against a disciplinary decision (section 63D) 

officers may appeal against the refusal to grant leave 
(regulation 61 U) • 

Besides these review mechanisms for specific matters, 
regulations 6 and 33 of the Public Service Regulations provide 
more general machinery whereby officers may seek a review of 
matters affecting them. An elaborate process provides for 
consideration successively (at the request of the aggrieved 
officer) by the Permanent Head, the Grievance and Appeal 
Bureau• or the Equal Employment Opportunity Bureau within 
the Board's Office, and finally by the Board itself, 

Public servants by virtue of their membership of industrial 
organisations have access to the appeal processes of the 
arbitration system in relation to their. conditions of 
employment. Further under the Administrative Decisions 
(Judicial Review) Act 1977, public servants share (and 
exercise) the right of all citizens to take the Commonwealth 
to the Federal Court on questions of law. The application 
to Public Service decisions on matters involving promotions f 
promotions appeals and transfers of the right under section 
13 of that Act to request reasons for decision is discussed 
further below. 

• An organisation within the Board's Office which was estab~ 
lished on the recommendation of Joint Council and which 
handles a range of grievances beyond those arising from the 
regulations cited above. 

..4 



4. 

"It is a truism that no array of review machinery, 
however elaborate, can ensure that personnel management 
processes invariably lead to the right decision. 
Inevitably, a great deal depends on the integrity and 
good sense of the parties to the decision-making process. 
It is important to bear in mind, however, that in promotion 
and related matters both management and employees have the 
same objective, that of selecting the most efficient 
candidate - management in order to secure the efficient 
operation of the Service, employees to secure fair treat
ment .. 

A crucial issue for the Parliament's consideration is, 
accordingly, how far should the Government as employer go 
in the provision and elaboration of review processes. Such 
processes involve significant costs both direct, in terms 
of resources deployed in the processes, and indirect - eg 
reduced efficiency of the Service through extended time 
for decisions to· take effect, an~ increased complexity of 
administration. The costs, of course, are in the end borne 
by the conununity generally - most members of which are 
employed in the private sector and do not have access to 
comparable review mechanisms in relation to their own 
ernployment. 11 

8. The Conuni ttee draws the attention of the Senate to the following 
clauses of the Bill: 

Clause 25 - Insertion of new section 47AB - Officers to whom 
repealed Officers I Rights Declaration Act applies 

9. When considering this clause prior to making preliminary conunents 
on the Public Service Acts Amendment Bill 1981, the Conunittee 
concluded that the proposed new section enables the Public 
Service Board to negate the effect of the Officers' Rights 
Declaration Act as continued in force by section 87A (which is 
being substituted by clause 65 of the present Bill). The pro
posed section enables the Board to refuse to appoint an officer 
if the Board is satisfied that there is no vacant office in the 
Service that the officer is competent to perform, thus appearing 
to override the intended effect of the Officers• Rights 
Declaration Act. The Committee also drew attention to the fact 
that the Board's decisions under this section are not subject to 
?:eview. 

10. As indicated in the Digest, the Committee sought the relevant 
Minister's advice as to the intended effect of the provision. 
In a detailed response, the Minister advised, inter alia, that: 

"The effect of the amendment would be that officers 
returning to the Service with Officers' Rights 
Declaration Act rights would be on the same footing 
as officers returning to the Service with rights under 
the new Part IV of the Public Service Act" (This Part 
was inserted by the Public Service Amendment Act 1978, 
which was proclaimed on ls March 1981). 
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ll, The response continues, as follows: 

"The Part IV scheme l'rovides a two-tiered system.of 
mobility rights. Officers in the First Tier employed in 
an approved authority are deemed to be on leave without 
pay and become unattached officers of the Service who can 
return to the Service at any time. After three years in 
the First Tier they go into the Second Tier and cease to 
be officers· of the Service but retain a continuing right 
to apply for a promotion or transfer into the Service 
( section87M) • Under section 87N they may also seek re
appointment where they are retrenched because the 
activities of the authority are reduced or ceased altogether. 
In these circumstances displaced staff are assessed· by 
a Re-appointments Review Committee (section 87N) which 
determines at what level the staff will return to the 
Service (or whether, if dismissal from the authority is 
for misconduct, they are to return at all). Such staff 
are then reappointed as unattached officers. In the event 
that these unattached officers become surplus, they will 
be declared eligible for redeployment under the provisions 
of the Corrunonweal th Employees (Redeployment and Retirement) 
Act. 

I think that Senators will readily appreciate that it would 
be unfair to officers of the Service who have been 
declared eligible for redeployment and who thus face 
possible retirement, were an officer with rights under the 
Officers' Rights Declaration Act to be given priority over 
them for placement in a vacant office - particularly when 
as in most circumstances, the officer with rights under 
that Act was voluntarily ceasing employment with another 
authority. 

Similarly, where a person with rights under that Act ceases 
with an authority because of retrenchment, that· person 
should be treated on equal terms with other surplus officer~ 
and not given more favourable treatment. 

I realise that Senators may, nevertheless, wish to address 
the question of whether officers with rights under that 
Act would be disadvantaged, compared with their former 
situation. It is difficult to be unequivocal on this point .. 
The right of reappointment provided by section 6 of that Act 
might appear to be a relatively unfettered right. However, 
there were doubts about its status even prior to the 
enactment of the Commonwealth Employees (Redeployment and 
Retirement) Act. Before its repeal by the Commonwealth 
Employees (Redeployment and Retirement) Act, section 20 
of the Public Service Act provided the Board with power to 
redeploy or retire excess staff. As far as I am aware the 
qµestion of whether, in the circumstances under discussion, 
the powers contained in section 20 were overridden by 
section 6 of the Officers' Rights Declaration Act, or 
vice versa, was not put to pract"ical test. 
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"In any event it appears to me that the equity con
siderations outlined above inevitably lead to the view 
that Clause (25) should be enacted in order to place 
surplus officers with rights under the Officers' Rights 
Declaration Act on an equal footing with other surplus 
officers. I should emphasise, too, that the proposed 
provision should be seen as covering only situations 
of last resort, and not as indicating any lessening of 
the Board's continuing efforts to place surplus Officers 
in suitable vacancies. The proposed section 87EA of the 
Public Service Acts Amendment Bill 1982 ensures that per
sons in these circumstances do not suffer any reduction 
in retrenchment benefits by virtue of the redeployment 
and retirement procedures. " 

12. The Committee dr,•ws this clause to the attention of the Senate 
under principles l (a) Ci) and (ii), on the grounds that it might 
be regarded as trespassing unduly on p~rsonal rights and 
liberties and as making rights unduly dependent upon non
reviewable administrative decisions. It· also invites 
the Senate to consider the Minister's response, the main elements 
of which have been quoted above. 

Clause 28 - Repeal of heading to Division 5 of Part III of the 

Principal Act and of sections 50 and SOA, and insertion of new 

Subdivision heading and sections - Subdivision D - Promotions 

and Transfers of Officers other than Permanent Heads 

13. This clause replaces the present sections of the Act which deal 
with promotions appeals. The attention of the Senate is drawn 
to proposed new section SOD. 

14. This section sets out the procedure to be followed by a 
Promotions Appeals Committee when hearin<] an appeal. AlthOU<]h 
not referred to in the explanatory memorandum, the intention of 
the section is to set aside, to a large extent, the effect of 
the recent decision in Finch v. Goldstein which held that the 
rules of natural justice apply to an appeal and give an appellant 
rights that had not been recognised by Appeals Committees in the 
past. In particular, Ellicott J. in the Federal Court held that 
an appellant was entitled to all information to which the 
Cammi ttee was having regard on the appeal; to be present at the 
proceedings of the appeal including when the promotee was being 
interviewed by the Committee; to cross-examine the prornotee; and, 
in appropriate cases, to be represented by counsel. The effect 
of section SOD is to take away these right.!< that the court held 
applicable to the proceedings of the Committee. 

15. In a lengthy comment on this provision, the Public Service Board 
includes the following statement: 
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"The proposed section SOD would make explicit in the 
law some features of the appeal process which have 
previously been implemented by administrative action, 
such as the safeguarding of confidential referee reports, 
subject to disclosure to a party of adverse material 
taken into account by the Committee. It would also 
leave it open to a committee to exercise its di~cretion 
to employ more formal processes if it considered these 
appropriate in a particular case. To a large extent, 
however, section SOD would restore the informal non
adversarial process which operated, generally satis
factorily we believe, prior to Finch, and the critical 
issue is whether or not this shoura-be done . 11 

16. The Board then sets out difficulties it perceives in the 
adversarial system, and concludes: 

"It is because of these considerations, a number of 
which have emerged in stark form in the continuing 
Finch appeal proceedings, but which to an extent are now 
emerging in other cases, that the Board has pressed the 
case for legislative provision which would generally 
restore the informal non-adversarial pre-~ process." 

17. The Committee draws proposed new section SOD to the attention 
of the Senate under principles l(a) Ci) and (ii), on the grounds 
that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal 
rights and liberties, and, despite the conferral of certain 
rights to receive reasons for decisions, provided under pro
posed new sections S3L. to 53N, dis.cussed below, the section 
might be regarded as making rights, liberties and obligations 
unduly dependent upon non-reviewable administrative decisions. 
The Committee also invites the Senate to consider the views of 
the Board in relation to this section. 

Clause 31 - Repeal of sections 53 to S4B and substitution of 
new sections and Subdivisions -
Subdivision F ~ Furnishing of Reports in respect of certain 

Decisions (Sections 53L to 53N) 

18. The effect of this subdivision - particularly when taken in 
conjunction with clause 79 and sub-clause 98(2) - is to 
remove existing rights of officers to receive reasons for 
decisions under the provisions of section 13 of the 
Administrative Decisions (Judie'i·al Review) Act 1977. 

19. The Public Service Board has made the following comments in 
relation to the proposed new Subdivision: 

"The proposed sections 53L to SJN would introduce 
provisions designed to give effect in this personnel 
management area to the Government's stated policy that 
persons affected by decisions made under statute should 
have the right to seek a statement of reasons. The 
provisions would do this in terms specifically tailored 
to the needs and requirements of the Public Service 
promotions process, as well. as the needs of officers. 
They would permit a person aggrieved by a promotion 
decision - this includes decisions to transfer, pro~ote 
or direct an officer to temporarily perform the duties 
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of an office, and the associated decisions of Appeal 
Conunittees - to request a statement which explained 
the basis for that decision. That statement would 
enable the officer to understand why the decision was 
made and provide a proper basis for him or her to 
consider whether the decision should be further 
challenged. For example, the statement in relation 
to a decision to promote another officer would contain 
a copy of the relevant duty statement, the criteria 
that were used in selecting the successful person, the 
procedures which were followed and an assessment of 
the officer seeking the statement against the criteria 
which were used. 

The proposed provisions would provide information to an 
officer which is more apposite to him than the equivalent 
statement under the Administrative Decisions (Judicial 
Review) Act, and would also stri:-:.e a balance between 
conflicting elements which arise in the promotion 
process. On the one hand there is a need to consider 
the privacy of those who were applicants for promotion. 
As noted earlier, it is an important element of personnel 
management that individual staff members should have 
information on themselves protected from unwarranted 
disclosure i widespread dissemination of such information 
can adversely affect staff morale. on the other hand, 
there is the right of the individual to understand 
decisions which have been made about him, 

The proposed sections provide, however, for the con
tinuation of the application of that Act in all other 
respects and in addition provide that statements under 
these provisions would be handled in the same manner as 
statements under section 13 of that Act in relation to; 

reports to be the basis of legal action under the 
Administrative Decisions (Judicial Review} Act; 
reports can be reviewed by a Federal court as to 
their adequacy; and 

an officar refused a report on the basis that he 
or she is not entitled to it can seek a review by 
a Federal Court, 

Time limits on the making of requests and the supplying 
of reports are similar to those in the Administrative 
Decisions (Judicial Review} Act as are other technical 
provisions relating to the exercise of decisions by 
delegates. In the light of the special provisions 
proposed to be made in the Public Service Act, the 
relevant decisions defined in the proposed section 53L 
would be exempted from section 13 of the Aclministrati ve 
Decisions (Judicial Review} Act, 

•• 9 
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"The draft Bill incorporates a number of suggestions 
on this question which emerged during the Board's 
consultations with the ACTU and CPA. There remained 
however, after those consultations, a considerable 
difference of view between the Board and the Councils. 

As the Board understands it, the ACTU favours the 
introduction in the Public Service Act of a specific 
provision, incorporating features of the proposed 
sections 53L - 53N while retaining also the application 
to public service promotion etc processes of ·section 13 
of the AD (JR) Aet. The Board is impelled to register 
its firm view that, whatever the outcome as between 
sections 53L - 53N and section 13, it would be a 
quite intolerable burden on the administrative machine 
to require ~-

Accordingly, the Board sees the realistic options as: 

(a) adopt sections 53L - 53N and amend the Second 
Schedule of the AD (JR) Act as proposed in the 
Bill; or 

(b) delete from the Bill sections 53L - 53N and amend 
section 13 of the AD (JR) Act to make it more 
readily applicable to personnel management 
decisions. 

For the reasons indicated, the Board considers option 
(a) by far the more appropriate." 

20, The Committee draws the Subdivision, and associated clauses, to 
the attention of the Senate under princ±ple l (a) (i) , in that 
they might be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal rights 
and liberties, The Committee also invites attention to the 
comments made by the Public Service Board. 

CJ.a1.1se 44 - :Repeal of section. 64 and substitution of new section 

21. This clause repeals the existing section ·64 of the Act relating 
to the attachment of salaries of officers ·for the purpose of 
payment of a judgment and enacts a new section. ·dealing with 
the same subject matter that is not in any radically different 
terms. The matters to which the attention of the Senate is 
drawn were present in the previous section. subsection ,64 (2) 
requires an officer to respond to a request from the Paying 
Officer as to whether a judgment has been satisfied and, if 
not satisfied, to indicate the amount that is due under the 
judgement. This information is. to be provided 'within the 
time to be specified by the Paying Officer' • No indication 
is given as to the minimum period that the Paying Officer is 
required to allow for this information to be p,;ovided • 

• • 10 
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22. Further, under sub-section (3), the Paying Officer has the 
final say on whether the evidence provided by the officer is 
sufficient to indicate whether the judgment has been satis
fied or what the outstanding amount for payment is, The 
Paying Officer also has a discretion to deduct from the officer's 
salary such an amount up to a specified maximum as he considers 
to be appropriate. This right of deduction is qualified by 
sub-section (15) which enables the Paying Officer to deduct 
a less amount in the case of hardship but none of these 
discretions of the Paying Officer are subject to any form 
of review. 

23. The Public Service Board has provided reasons, in the back
ground comments tabled with this Report, for the provisions. 
However, the Committee draws the sub-sections to the attention 
of the Senate under principle l(a) (ii), in that they might 
be regarded as making rights, liberties and obligations un-
dul.y dependent upon non-reviewable admi.1dstrative decisions. 

Clauses 94 and 96 - l\mendments of the Long Service Leave 
(Commonwealth Employees) Act 1976 and the Superannuation Act 1976 

24, These two clauses impinge on the policy of Public service 
legislation generally, in that they raise the general question 
of whether a person should have any right to challenge 
decisions of the Board that affect the person's employment 
rights. The two clauses insert provisions in other legislation 
that empower the Board to issue a certificate which markedly 
limits a.n employee's long-service leave and superannuation 
rights. No appeal lies from the decision of the Board to issue 
the certificates, 

25, The Public Service Board has made the following comments in 
relation to these provisions: 

"Clause (74), which proposes a new section 89A of the 
Public Service Act, should be read in conjunction with 
the provisions proposed in Clauses (94) and (96), The 
proposed section 89A of the Public Service Act would en
able the Board to withhold certain retrenchment bene
fits where a person has refused a reasonable offer of 
alternative employment; the proposed amendments to the 
other two Acts mentioned above are complementary to the 
proposed section 89A, 

These provisions reflect the principle that Common
wealth employees should not attract retrenchment bene
fits because Government decisions require their transfer 
from one area of Commonwealth employment to another. 
The commonwealth, by virtue of employment powers vested 
in different authorities eg the Board, Telecom, ABC etc, 
is an employer in a wide range of forms. These 
authorities are each separate employing agencies but 
all exercise powers derived from the Commonwealth. The 
principle can be illustrated by reference to a particular 
case which arose under the present legislation • 

•• 11 
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"An officer working in a Conunonwealth Authority which 
was about to be abolished refused an alternative officer 
of employment in a virtually identical position in the 
Public service. That person upon the abolition of the 
Authority commenced duties with another Commonwealth 
Authority on his own initiative. The Courts held that 
by virtue of the definition of involuntary retirement 
in the Superannuation Act, the person was eligible to 
receive special retirement benefits ( three and one-half 
times contribution, plus interest) despite the fact he 
had merely transferred from one Commonwealth Authority 
to another. The provisions in the Bill would remove 
the scope for such payment in similar circumstances in 
future. 

While the proposal does not provide an appeal right on 
the section 89A decision as such, it should be noted that 
the criteria for determining what constitutes a reason-
able offer of employment are identical to those occurring 
in the Commonwealth Employees (Redeployment and Retirement) 
Act 1979. Where a person declared eligible for redeployment 
is made an offer of employment that he (or she) considers 
unreasonable having regard to the criteria, an appeal right 
exists under section 15 of that Act to a commonweal th 
Employees Redeployment and Retirement Appeal Tribunal. 
It is not practicable to link the appeal process under 
the Redeployment and Retirement Act to section 89A 
formally, as there could possibly arise circumstances 
where a person is retrenched from an authority with 
Commonweal th superannuation and long service leave cover 
but not covered by the Redeployment and Retirement Act 
(al though in practice this is expected to be an unlikely 
situation because where there were the likelihood of bulk 
retrenchment from the Commonwealth authority the Redeploy
ment and Retirement Act would almost certainly be applied) • 

A similar 'parallel• appeal right exists with the Public 
Service Arbitrator's Determination 509 which applies to a 
wide range of Commonwealth authorities; those authorities 
not covered by that Determination are subject to the 
provisions of the Guidelines for Redundancy situations in 
Australian Government Employment (RAGE) • Under the 
Determination and the RAGE Guidelines there are appeal 
rights against any administrative decision taken in 
relation to the conditions applicable in a redundancy 
situation including a decision to withhold retrenchment 
benefits where an offer of employment has been rejected. 

In the event that an employee appealed against a decision 
to withhold retrenchment benefits made under Determination 
509 or against a decision to redeploy made under the 
Redeployment and Retirement Act, and the relevant appeal 
body upheld such an appeal finding that the offer of 
alternate employment was unsuitable or unreasonable, the 
Boa~d obviously would not be in a position to issue a 
certific·ate as envisaged in the provisions in the Bill • 

• • 12 
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"It is the view of the Board' that providing an appeal right 
in relation to section 89A decisions would be unnecessary 
duplication of almost i'dentfoal rights in Determination 
509 or the RAGE Guidelines and the Redeployment and 
Retirement Act. 

26. The Committee draws these clauses to the attention of the 
Senate under principles 1 (a) (i) and (ii) , in that they might 
be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal rights and 
liberties, and making rights, liberties and obligations unduly 
dependent upon non-reviewable administrative decisions. The 
attention of the Senate is also invited to comments made by 
the Public Service Board. 

Alan Missen 
Chairman 

20 May 1982 
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the clauses of a Bill when the Bill has been introduced 
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SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR TllE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

NINTH REPORT 

INTRODUCTION 

l. The committee bas the honour to present its Ninth Report to 
the Senate. The purpose of the Report is to fulfil the 

requirement, contained in the Resolution of the Senate of 19 

November 1981, that prior to 30 June 1982 "the Committee 
report to the Senate on the work of the Committee and the 

need, if any, for a separately constituted Standing 

Committee.• 

2, This Report does not canvass the reasons for performing the 

function which the Comm! ttee has been undertaking: these were 

succinctly put forward both in the Report of the Standing 

Committee on Constitutional and Legal Affairs on the Scrutiny 
of Bills (Parliamentary Paper No. 329 of 1978), which was the 
genesis of the Committee's operations, and in the Senate when 

the motion for the establishment of the Committee was debated 
and agreed to. Suffice to say that after six months' 

operation the Committee endorses the view in the Report, and 
opinions put during debate on the establishment of the 

Committee, that the need for a Scrutiny of Bills function is 
beyond doubt. It might also be pointed out that, with minor 

variations as the Committee has developed its procedures, the 

Committee's operations during the experimental period have 

closely followed the blueprint suggested by the 

Constitutional and Legal Affairs Committee. 

WORK OF THE COMMITTEE 

General Operations 

3. In its First Report to the Senate, presented on 23 February 

1982, the Committee included an outline of its proceedings up 

to the time of the presentation of that Report. 

l. 



4. As indicated in the Report, the Committee examined the Bills 
which were available to it in accordance with the principles 
defined in paragraph l(a) (i) to (iii) of the terms of 

reference which the Committee includes in each report to the 
Senate, and, as recommended by the Constitutional and Legal 
Affairs Committee, developed guidelines for the 
interpretation of its principles. It also made the point that 
it regarded its role as being to alert the Senate to 
provisions which might be regarded as infringing one or 
another of its principles, while not necessarily itself 
asserting that the provisions in question did so. 

s. It also indicated to the Senate that it proposed to make 
preliminary comments, where appropriate, on specific Bills 
before it formally reported to the Senate on provisions which 
it was examining. These preliminary comments, together with a 
record of each Bill which the committee has examined, are 
included in Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digests, which are 
circulated and tabled as soon as possible after the Committee 
meets. These Digests have proved invaluable to the success of 
the Committee, since early comment has focussed attention on 
problems which might arise in relation to legislation, and 
the Digests have given the Committee an opportunity for 
further thought before l.ts definitive comments have been 
placed before the Senate. 

6. After six months of operation, the committee has concluded 
that the basic procedure, developed experimentally, has 
worked satisfactorily. As at 6 May 1982, the Committee had 
examined 142 Bills under its terms of reference, made 
preliminary comments in relation to 34 of these Bills, and 
had reported to the Senate under its terms of reference on 62 
clauses of 27 Bills. The following Bills, upon which the 
Committee made comments, have been amended in either the 
House of Representatives or the senate: 

2. 



Crimes Amendment Bill 1982 

Dried Sultana Production Underwriting Bill 1981 

Dairy Products (Export Inspection Charge) Collection 

Bill 1982 

Edible Oils (Export Inspection Charge) Collection Bill 

1982 
Eggs (Export Inspection Charge) Collection Bill 1982 

Health Legislation Amendment Bill 1982 

Income Tax Assessment Amendment Bill (No. 3) 1982 

Plant variety Rights Bill 1981 

Queensland Aboriginals and Torres Strait Islanders 
(Self-Ma~agement and Land Rights) Bill 1982 

In addition, comments made by the committee in relation to 

the Tobacco Charge Amendment Bills (Nos l to 3) 1982 have led 

to the introduction of a further Bill - the Tobacco Charge 

Amendment Bill 1982 - to overcome difficulties perceived by 

the Committee in relation to the regulation-making power 

provided in the previous Bills, Amendments have been 

foreshadowed by the Government in relation to the Family Law 

Amendment Bill 1981 and the Honey (Export Inspection Charge) 

Collection Bill 1982 which cover matters raised by the 
Committee, A further 19 Bills which had not, as at 6 May 

1982, been considered by the Senate or which remained on the 
House of Representatives Notice Paper when that House rose 

for the Winter Recess have had matters raised in relation to 

them by the Cammi t tee, 

7, Even at this early stage of its operations, the Committee has 

received submissions from private organisations and 
individuals, one of which resulted in an amendment to a 

specific Bill to overcome a difficulty publicly identified by 

the Committee as a result of the submission; comments on 

matters raised in the Alert Digests from two Ministers, whose 
views were taken into account by the Committee when reporting 

3, 



to the Senate; and comments by Senators on certain 
provisions. In addition, the informal influence of the 
Committee's existence on the preparation of legislation, and 
possible amendments, should not be underestimated. While it 
is difficult to quantify the results of the Committee's 
operations in the area of indirect influence, the demand for 
its Digests and Reports has been exceedingly high. 

8. The Committee has appreciated the contribution made by 
Senators and members of the public in drawing its attention 
to provisions which otherwise might escape its attention. 
The Committee would envisage that, in any future operations, 
increasing recourse to Senators, Ministers, and public 
sources could be expected, to ensure that comments on 
proposed legislation are as comprehensive as possible. The 
present Resolution of the Senate empowers such an expansion 

of activity, and the Committee reiterates the views expressed 
in its First Report that comments and submissions in relation 
to the terms of reference are to be welcomed. 

9. One fear, which gave rise to the provision in the Committee's 
Resolution of Appointment empowering it to consider Acts of 
the Parliament, has not as yet been realised. So far, the 
Committee has managed to consider and make comments, where 
necessary, on all Bills coming into either House before their 
passage through the Parliament, This may not always be 
possible but the point can be made that the committee's 
operations have not delayed the passage of legislation 
through the Parliament, and it sees no reason why the work of 
a comparable Committee should cause unnecessary delays in the 
future (and see paragraph 14 below). 

Role of Counsel 

10. The workload of Counsel to the Committee has been exceedingly 
heavy. Unquestionably, the quality of the work undertaken by 
Professor Dennis Pearce, Professor of Law at the Australian 
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National University, has been exceptionally high, and it is 

quite clear to the Committee that continuing recourse to 

counsel of Professor Pearce's calibre is indispensable to the 

performance of a scrutiny role. The Committee must question, 

however, whether it is reasonable to expect a person with the 

responsibilities of Professor Pearce, in his capacity as 

Professor of Law and Dean of the Faculty at the Australian 
National University, to undertake, on a part-time basis, the 

onerous workload which the Committee has imposed on him. 

11. When the Committee was established, it was not envisaged that 
the demand to be made of Counsel would be so extreme: indeed, 

Comm! ttee members expected that it would be less than that 
currently expected of the Legal Adviser to the standing 

Committee on Regulations and Ordinances. In practice, 
however, this has not proved to be the case. As indicated 

earlier, the Committee has already considered 142 Bills; many 
of the 1982 Bills have been introduced into the House of 

Representatives on Thursdays and the Committee has normally 

met to consider them on each Wednesday of a sitting week, so 

that its preliminary comments may be made available as soon 

as possible after introduction. Counsel to the committee has 

thus been expected to examine all the Bills introduced in any 
sitting week and report to the committee before its Wednesday 

meeting is held. 

12. It may be pointed out, in addition, that because the 
scrutinising function has not before been performed in 

relation to Bills in the same way as delegated legislation 
has been examined, points of drafting and consciousness of 

the principles by which the Regulations and Ordinances 
Committee has always operated have not necessarily influenced 

drafting at parent legislation level. Thus, difficulties 

which have long since been overcome in the consideration of 

delegated legislation are being pointed out for the first 

time by the scrutiny of Bills Committee. 

5. 



13. The requirement to read Bills against Principal Acts, and 
related legislation, has also been greater than for delegated 
instruments, many of which tend to be of a routine nature and 
often require only a minimal check. In addition, the scope of 
Counsel's work is not automatically reflected in the 
documents tabled in the Senate: the Committee specifically 
requested Counsel to raise for its consideration before it 
makes comments on Bills,~ matters which might come within 
its terms of reference. Thus, while the Committee has drawn 
public attention to 91 clauses of 34 Bills, counsel has 
raised 108 clauses of 39 Bills for consideration. He has also 
examined both First and Third Reading Prints of Bills which 
have been amended, to ensure that the amendments agreed to do 
not transgress the Committee's terms of reference. 

Summary and Recommendations - Operations and Staffing 

14. This outline of the operations of both the Counsel to the 
Committee and the Committee itself provides a justification 
for the continuing performance of the scrutiny function and 
an indication of the workload that has so far been imposed. 
Serious consideration must therefore be given to the 
possibility of imposing a lesser burden on both the Committee 
and the Counsel. It is not reasonable to expect Counsel to 
make such a detailed examination of legislation in the time 
so far allotted to him. Equally, it may be regarded as 
unreasonable to expect a Committee to examine, over such a 

brief time, complex legislation. There is no doubt as to the 
utility of early comment on legislation as indicated by the 
success of the Alert Digest and this should remain the aim of 
a Committee performing a scrutinising function. 

15. Fortunately, any necessary delays in making comment are 

recognised under the Committee's terms of reference, which 
empower it to report on legislation after that legislation 
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has passed the Parliament. There is also a case for making 

available to the Committee legislation in draft before it 

reaches the Parliament, so that the Committee can undertake a 

preliminary examination under its terms of reference - and 

clearly under the present Resolution it is empowered to do 

so. However, such an advance ls dependent upon the Government 

of the day, or a Member in charge of a Bill, and the 

Committee, does no more than draw the possibility and scope of 

this course to the attention of the Senate. 

16. Even while taking these methods into account, however, the 

fact remains that the demand on the Counsel and the Committee 

has been greater than expected. So far as the Committee is 
concerned, adequate secretarial assistance is imperative, and 

the Committee recommends that appropriate consideration be 
given to a full-time staffing arrangement. In relation to 

Counsel, at the very least his remuneration should suitably 

reflect the discharge of the responsibilities indicated in 

the above paragraphs. This matter could be taken up with the 
President at a later time. 

Principles of the Committee 

17. When tabling the First Report, the Chairman made the point 

that the Committee had not reported on matters of a 
sensational or dramatic nature, This pattern has continued in 

subsequent Reports, as may be expected, since the primary 

purpose of performing the function is to draw attention to 

provisions of Bills which otherwise might escape the 
attention of Senators but which, nevertheless, can have a 

significant impact on individuals. The principles under which 
the Committee has been operating have covered the areas which 

gave rise to the Senate's concern to ensure that maximum 

attention was given to the general question of civil 

liberties. 

7. 



18. One point which has, however, caused the Committee some 

degree of difficulty is that, while it might be unhappy about 

particular provisions of individual Bills, the provisions 

have been inserted in accordance with across-the-board policy 

formulated and determined in relation to other legislation. 
For example, the committee considered drawing attention to 

certain legal aid provisions contained in the conciliation 

and Arbitration Amendment Bill 198 2, on the ground that 

decisions made by the Attorney-General were not subject to 

review. However, apart from the fact that the only avenue of 

appeal on point of law was to the High court, rather than to 

the Federal Court as with most other legal aid provisions, 

the provisions were consonant with general legal aid policy. 

19. The problems of general policy, while affecting to some 

extent the Committee's consideration of legislation under its 

terms of reference, have not caused the Committee as much 
difficulty as the examination of Bills amending Principal 

Acts. such Bills sometimes contain provisions which are 
insignificant in themselves, but which perpetuate 

long-standing policies contained in Principal Acts. The 

Committee has therefore chosen to highlight the provisions in 

a general way rather than with specificity, because 
provisions of this nature go to the structure of the 

Principal Acts and not merely to individual instances of 

relevance to the Committee's terms of reference. Thus, the 

Committee has drawn attention to provisions such as entry and 

search without warrant in customs-based legislation, and 

unreviewable administrative discretions contained in Health, 
Insurance and Income Tax legislation, However, the Committee 

does not see the present parliamentary scrutiny function as 
ex tending to legislation already in place, and, in this 

regard, draws attention to the comments made at paragraph 

4.14 of the Report of the Constitutional and Legal Affairs 

Committee: 

s. 



,,,, we were not unmindful of suggestions that an extra
parliamentary body such as the Law Reform Commission or 
the,,, Human Rights Commission should scrutinise all 
legislation of the Federal Parliament, We do see a 
possible scrutiny role for such bodies but not in 
relation to Bills during their passage through the 
Parliament, There is undoubtedly a great need for this 
kind of examination of the backlog of legislative 
provisions (emphasis added) which have remained on the 
statute books notwithstanding the possible infringements 
of civil liberties or undue delegations which they 
continue to authorise, But this is distinct from the 
highlighting function which it is intended that the 
••••• Committee should fulfil as a service to the 
Parliament in its primary function of scrutinising 
Bills. 

The Committee welcomes the recent announcement that the Human 
Rights Commission has taken the first step under powers 
conferred upon it by paragraph 9(1) (a) of the Human Rights 
Commission Act, to scrutinise criminal legislation under 
civil rights criteria, The Committee is confident that the 
Commission will extend its role to other areas and regards 
the scrutiny of Bills function as complementary to the 
exercise the Commission could decide to undertake. 

20, While, as indicated in paragraph 17 above, the principles 
themselves have covered the matters of concern to the Senate, 
the Committee suggests that, for clarity and convenience, the 
principles at present embodied in paragraph l(a) (ii) and 
(iii) of the Resolution of the Senate of 19 November 1981 
might appropriately be divided, As its previous reports 
indicate, the Committee has found it necessary to identify 
those parts of the principles which are applicable to 
individual provisions, For example, the Committee has divided 
principle (ii) on a number of occasions, to indicate that a 
provision might be regarded as making rights, etc,, unduly 
dependent upon either insufficiently defined administrative 
powers, or non-reviewable administrative decisions, Even the 

assumption that rights, liberties and obligations may be 
covered by one provision is not sustainable when particular 
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clauses of Bills are examined, The Committee therefore 
recommends that the terms of reference be expanded, aa 

indicated in the draft Standing Order attached as Appendix A 
to this Report, 

21, In its First Report, the Committee also outlined matters to 
which it was having regard when considering legislation under 
principle (1) (a) (i): that provisions of a Bill do not 
trespass unduly on personal rights and liberties. Included in 
the list of matters is a criterion that legislation purports 
to legislate retrospectively, As indicated in its Fourth 
Report to the Senate, the Committee is at present undertaking 
an inquiry into the method of determining under what 
circumstances provisions which retrospectively impose a 
financial burden on individuals are included in legislation. 
Up to the present, the Committee has continued to draw the 
attention of the Senate to matters of this nature, without in 
any way coming to a conclusion whether they might be regarded 
as trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties, This 
particular guideline may be re-evaluated when more 
information on retrospectivity is available, 

THE NEED, IF ANY, FOR A SEPARATELY CONSTITUTED STANDING COMMITTEE 

22, Like the Standing Committee on Constitutional and Legal 
Affairs, this Committee has considered a number of options 
relating to how best the scrutiny function which is at 
present being performed by the Committee might be undertaken: 

(a) By absorption into either the Standing Committee on 
constitutional and Legal Affairs or the Standing 
Committee on Regulations and Ordinances. 

(bl That individual Bills be sent to the relev·ant 

Legislative and General Purpose Standing Committee. 

10. 



(c) That a Joint Committee on the Scrutiny of Bills be 
established, as originally recommended by the 
standing Committee on Constitutional and Legal 
Affairs. 

(d) By a separately constituted Senate Standing 
Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills. 

Each option is discussed below. 

23. (a) Absorption into Constitutional and Legal Affairs 
committee or Regulations and Ordinances Committee 

Strain has been created for the Constitutional and Legal 
Affairs Committee in performing the specialised scrutinising 
function required for the consideration of Bills. To a great 
extent, the nature of the work in relation to particular 
pieces of legislation is of a different order from the 
broader inquiry function which that Committee usually 
undertakes. The exceedingly fast turn-around time which is 
required to consider numbers of Bills moving rapidly to the 
Senate has forced Committee members to give much time to that 
role, not only at the regular Wednesday morning meetings, but 
in the reading of documents made available to them usually on 
Tuesday evenings. There is no compelling reason why the 
Constitutional and Legal Affairs Committee should 
automatically take over this scrutiny role, although the 
Committee recognises that some members of that Committee will 
have a continuing interest in performing the scrutiny 
function. 

24. The Committee sees danger also in absorption of the scrutiny 
of Bills function by the Regulations and ordinances 
committee. The workload of that Committee has, particularly 

during the past twelve months, been substantially in excess 
of that of previous years. The volume of delegated 

11. 



legislation has increased markedly: already this year that 

Committee has examined 212 Instruments, and has held 8 

meetings, compared with 185 Instruments and 5 meetings during 

the same period in 1981. There is also a serious danger that 

the Committee• s work on delegated legislation might, because 
of the pressure of parent legislation coming before the 

Committee, be forced into second place, leading to some 

degree of neglect. 

25. The work of the Scrutiny of Bills Committee is not the same 

as that of the Regulations and Ordinances committee, which 
must reach a concluded view as to whether a particular 

delegated instrument does or does not infringe its 
principles, and recommend action accordingly. The Scrutiny of 

Bills Committee merely draws the attention of the Senate to 
provisions which might be regarded as infringing its 

principles, without recommending that any action be taken. 

This attitude, reinforced by the notion of a "highlighting" 

Comm! ttee, appears more in keeping with an investigatory than 
a decision-making Comm! ttee. 

26. It therefore appears to the committee that absorption of the 

scrutinising function into el ther one of these Committees 
could have a deleterious effect on their other operations. 

27. (b) Reference of Bills to Legislative and General Purpose 

Standing Comm! ttees 

The Committee puts this forward merely as one of the options 

it was obliged to consider. For logistical reasons alone, 

most notably the fast tum-around time previously mentioned, 
this could not be regarded as a sensible alternative to a 

single committee performing a specialised function. 

12. 



28, (c) Establishment of a Joint Committee 

Honourable Senators will be aware that a Joint Committee to 
scrutinise Bills was originally recommended by the 
constitutional and Legal Affairs Committee, A primary reason 
for the recommendation was that the committee would then be 
empowered to examine and report upon legislation when it was 
before both Chambers. Owing, however, to the powers given to 
the Senate Scrutiny of Bills Committee by the Resolution of 
the Senate and the procedures developed by the Committee in 

the examination of legislation, the need for such a Joint 
committee has, to a great degree, been obviated, 

29, Logistically, a Committee with a larger membership than at 
present required to perform the function could cause 
difficulties in arranging times of meeting, and the 

presentation of reports - particularly in view of the 
different hours of sitting at present adopted by the two 
Houses. 

30. This Committee has also found advantage in making preliminary 
comments, where appropriate, through its Scrutiny of Bills 
Alert Digests, prior to its final reporting to the Senate 
when legislation is before that Chamber, While some Bills, 
usually of social significance, or private Members' Bills, 
have been introduced into the Senate Chamber rather than into 

the House of Representatives, such Bills have, as a rule, 
remained on the Notice Paper for a sufficiently long period 
to enable the Committee to determine its views before debate 
on the Bills has proceeded, In any case, nothing in the 
Resolution of the Senate under which the Committee is 
operating precludes its making a report at any time, even 
after the Bill has passed the Senate Chamber - and, indeed, 
the Committee has already done so, It is self-evident, too, 

that the vast majority of Bills is introduced in the House of 
Representatives, and the time required to study the Bills, 
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and make a report on them, is more likely to mean that a 
report of a Joint Committee would not be made available to 

the Parliament until the Bills have passed the House of 

Representatives. 

31. For these reasons, and in view of the effectiveness of the 

Committee as at present constituted, this Committee does not 

recommend that a Joint Committee be established to pursue the 

scrutinising function. 

32. (d) A separately Constituted Standing Committee 

The Committee has been mindful during these last few months 

of the serious constraints imposed on the Senate by the need 

to appoint members to Committees. With, in effect, a maximum 
of 59 Senators being available to form the membership of 37 

Senate and Joint Committees, a separately constituted 

Standing Committee presents grave logistical difficulties. In 
addition, the work of the Committee is highly specialised, 
time-consuming and demanding, with the consequence that 

responsibility for serving on a separately constituted 

committee would be likely to devolve on those Senators who, 

for reasons of previous experience and specialised knowledge, 

are already undertaking this or a similar role at present. 

33. It is clear to the Committee, however, that its work as 

described in paragraphs 3 to 21 has vindicated the decision 

of the Senate that the function should be performed, and 

despite the practical disadvantages identified, the Committee 
is strongly of the view that a separately constituted Senate 

Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills should be 
established. The committee is convinced that, as itsstatus 

and reports become more widely recognised, a number of 

senators not at present engaged in the scrutinising activity 

might be attracted to serve on a separately-constituted 

Cammi ttee. 
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34, Accordingly, the Committee recommends to the senate that a 

Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills be established. 
It further recommends that proposed new Standing Order 36AAB, 
attached as Appendix A to this Report, be referred to the 
Standing Orders committee for consideration. 

35. In order to ensure that the functions of the committee 
continue while the Senate is given an opportunity to consider 
the recommendations contained in this Report, and to enable 
the standing orders committee to consider the draft Standing 
order, the Committee also recommends (a) that the proposed 
new standing order operate as a sessional Order forthwith; 
and (bl until such time as the membership of the Committee is 
determined under sessional Order, the members of the standing 
Committee on constitutional and Legal Affairs continue to be 
members of the Standing committee for the Scrutiny of Bills. 

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 

36. (1) That the need for a scrutiny of Bills function, 
previously identified by the Constitutional and Legal 
Affairs Committee, and during debate on the motion for 
the establishment of a Scrutiny of Bills Committee, is 
confirmed (paragraph 2). 

(2) That the basic procedure of the Senate Standing 
Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills, developed 

experimentally since its establishment by Resolution of 
the Senate of 19 November 1981, has worked 
satisfactorily (paragraph 6), 

(3) That the Committee envisages the effectiveness of the 
scrutiny function as being enhanced by submissions and 
comments from Senators, Ministers and private 
individuals (paragraph 8). 
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(4) That a Committee's capacity to examine all legislation 

before its passage through Parliament, under terms of 

reference similar to those under which the present 

Committee is operating, cannot be assumed; any departure 
from the practice of early comment on legislation should 

be discouraged, but nonetheless enforced delay in 
comment and report is covered by the powers accorded 

under the present Resolution of the Senate and these 

powers should be retained (paragraphs 9, 14-15). 

(5) That availability of legislation in draft for 

consideration by a Committee under its terms of 

reference could be advantageous to the Committee• s 

operations (paragraph 15). 

(6) That the workload of the Commit:tee and counsel has been 

greater than expected, and that adequate secretarial 

support to the Committee and a higher remuneration to 
Counsel should be arranged (paragraph 16), 

(7) That the function of examining Bills during, or soon 

after, their passage through Parliament continue to be 
undertaken by a Parliamentary Committee, but that the 

examination of existing legislation under civil 
liber.ties criteria should desirably be undertaken by a 

extra-parliamentary body (paragraph 19), 

(B) That, for clarity and convenience, the principles of the 

Committee be expanded (paragraph 20). 

(9) That the function of scrutinising Bills under the 

criteria established by Resolution of the Senate of l9 
November 1981 should be performed by a separately

constituted senate standing committee for the scrutiny 

of Bills, to be established by Standing Order of the 

senate (paragraph 33). 
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(10) That the proposed new Standing order, as contained in 
Appendix A, be referred to the Standing Orders Committee 
for examination (paragraph 34). 

(11) That, as an interim measure until the Senate considers 
this Report and the Standing Orders Committee reports to 
the Senate, ( a) the proposed new Standing Order operate 
as a Sessional Order forthwith, and (b) until such time 
as the membership of the Committee is determined under 
Sessional Order, the members of the Standing Committee 
on Constitutional and Legal Affairs continue to be 
members of the Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of 
Bills (paragraph 35). 

~~ ---Alan Missen 
Chairman 
20 May 1982 
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APPENDIX A 

PROPOSED NEW STANDING ORDER 36AAB 

(l) (a) At the commencement of each Parliament, a Standing 

Committee of the Senate, to be known as the Standing 
Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills, shall be appointed 

to report, in respect of the clauses of Bills introduced 
into the Senate, and in respect of Acts of the 

Parliament, whether such Bills or Acts, by express words 
or otherwise -

( i) trespass unduly on personal rights and liberties; 

(ii) make rights, liberties and/or obligations unduly 

dependent upon insufficiently defined administrative 

powers; 

(iii) make such rights, liberties and/or obligations 

unduly dependent upon non-reviewable decisions; 

(iv) inappropriately delegate legislative power; or 

(v) insufficiently subject the exercise of legislative 

power to parliamentary scrutiny, 

(b) The Committee, for the purpose of reporting upon the 

clauses of a Bill when the Bill has been introduced into 

the Senate, may consider any proposed law or other 

document or information available to it, notwithstanding 
that such proposed law, document or information has not 

been presented to the Senate, 



(2) The Committee shall have power to consider the Minutes of 
Evidence and records of Standing committees for the Scrutiny 
of Bills appointed during previous Sessions. 

(3)(a) Unless otherwise ordered, the Committee shall consist of 
siK Senators, three being members of the Government to be 
nominated by the Leader of the Government in the senate, 

and three being Senators who are not members of the 
Government, to be nominated by the Leader of the 
Opposition in the Senate or by any minority group or 
groups or Independent senator or Independent senators. 

(b) The nominations of the Opposition or any minority group 
or groups or Independent Senator or Independent Senators 
shall be determined by agreement between the Opposition 
and any minority group or groups or Independent Senator 
or Independent Senators, and, in the absence of agreement 
duly notified to the President, the question as to the 
representation on the Committee shall be determined by 
the Senate. 

(4) The committee may proceed to the despatch of business 
notwithstanding that all members have not been duly 
appointed and notwithstanding any vacancy. 

(5) The quorum of the Committee shall be three. 

(6) The Committee shall have power to appoint sub-committees 
consisting of three or more of its members, and to refer to 
any such sub-committee any of the Bills, Acts or other 
document or information which the Committee is empowered to 
consider. The quorum of a sub-committee shall be two 
Senators. 

(7) The committee shall elect a Government member as Chairman. 



(8) The Chairman 'may from time to time appoint a member of the 

committee to be Deputy-chairman and the member so appointed 
shall act as Chairman of the Committee at any time when 

there is no Chairman or the Chairman is not present at a 

meeting of the Committee. 

(9) In the event of an equality of voting, the Chairman, or the 

Deputy-Chairman when acting as Chairman, shall have a 
casting vote. 

(10) A Senator, though not a member of the Committee, may 

participate in its public sessions and question witnesses, 
unless the Committee orders otherwise, but shall not vote. 

(ll) The Committee or any sub-committee shall have power to send 

for and examine persons, papers and records, to move from 

place to place, and to meet and transact business in public 

or private session and notwithstanding any prorogation of 

the Parliament or dissolution of the House of 

Representatives. 

(12) Unless otherwise ordered by the Senate, all records and all 

documents received by the Committee shall remain in the 

custody of the Senate, 

(13) Members of the public and representatives of the news media 
may attend and report any public session of the Committee 

unless the Committee otherwise orders. 

(14) The Committee shall be empowered to print from day to day 

such papers and evidence as may be ordered by it. A daily 

~ shall be published of such proceedings of the 

Committee as take place in public. 



(15) The Committee shall be provided with all necessary staff, 
facilities and resources and shall be empowered to appoint 
Counsel to advise the Committee, and other persons with 
specialist knowledge for the purposes of the Committee, with 
the approval of the President. 

(16) The Committee shall not meet while the Senate is actually 
sitting, unless by special order of the Senate. 

(17) The Committee shall have leave to report from time to time 
its proceedings and the evidence taken and such 
recommendations as it may deem fit, and is expected to make 
regular reports as to the progress of the proceedings of the 
Committee. 

(18) The Committee may authorise the televising of public 
hearings of the Committee, at the discretion of the 
committee, and under such rules as the Senate may adopt. 
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MR PRES !DENT I 

l PRESENT THE 10TH REPORT OF THE SENATE 

STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS AND MOVE -

THAT THE REPORT BE PRINTED, 
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SENI\TE STI\NDING COMMITTEE FOR •rmi SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE 

Senator A.J. Missen, Chairman 
Senator M.C. Tate, Deputy Chairman 

Senator N.A. Crichton-Browne 
Senator G.J. Evans 
Senator R. Hill 

Senator S.M. Ryan 

TERMS OP REFIIRI::NCE 

(1) (a) That a Standing Committee of the Senat~ to be known 
as the Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills, 
be appointed to report, in respect of the clauses 
of Bills introduced into the Senate, and in respect 
of Acts of the Parliament, whether such Bills or 
Acts, by express words or otherwise -

(i) trespass unduly on personal rights and liberties; 
(.li) make rights, liberties and/or obligations unduly 

dependent upon insufficiently defined 
administrative powers; 

(iii) make such rights, liberties and/or obligations 
unduly dependent upon non-reviewable 
administrative decisions; 

(iv) inappropriately delegate legislative power; or 
(v) insufficiently subject the exercise of 

legislative power to parliamentary scrutiny. 

(b) That the Committee, for the purpose of reporting upon 
the clauses of a Bill when the Bill has been introduced 
into the Senate, may consider any proposed law or 
other document or information available to it, notwith
standing that such proposed law, document or information 
has not been present~d to the Senate. 



SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR 'l'IIE SCRUTINY OP BILLS 

TENTH REPORT 

1. Tho Committee has the honour to present its Tenth Report 

to the Senate • 

2. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to 

clause 4 of the Civil Aviation (Carriers' Liability) 

Bill 1982 which contains provisions which the Committee 

considers may fall within the principles expressed in 

the Resolution of the Senate of 25 May 1982, 

3, The purpose of this Bill is to amend the Civil Aviation 

(Carriers' Liability) Act 1959, inter alia, to increase 

the liability limits applying to domestic and non-convention 

international air carriage. 

4. Following the Committee's consideration of a private 

submission in relation to this Bill, the attention of 

the Senate is drawn to the following clause: 

Clause 4 - Limitations of Liability 

5. Proposed new paragraphs 31(1) (b), (2) (b) and (3) Cb) permit 

the making of regulations varying the amount of compensation 

set out in the Act, The history of the legislation provides 

good reason for allowing the relevant amount to be specified 
by regulations to keep abreast of the diminution of the 

value of money: indeed, the Minister in his second reading 

speech acknowledges that the maximum liability of the airlines 

has not been updated as recently as it should have been. 

However, as the legislation stands, the regulation could 
vary the amount downwards, Perhaps the legislation might 

more appropriately indicate that the amount specified in 

the Act is the ~ compensation - the regulations being 

permitted only to increase the liability of the airlines. 



2. 

6. The Committee draws this clause to the attention of the 
Senate under principle l (a) ( i) , in that the potential for 

removing a pre-existing right by regulation might be 

regarded as trespaesing unduly upon personal rights and 
liberties. 

(Alan Missen) 
~ 
18 August 1982 
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SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE 

Senator A.J. Missen, Chairman 

Senator M.C. Tate, Deputy Chairman 

Senator N.A. Crichton-Browne 

Senator G.J. Evans 

Senator R. Hill 

Senator S .M. Ryan 

TERMS OF REFERENCE 

(1). (a) That a Standing Committee of the Senate. to be known 

as the Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills, 

be appointed to report, in respect of the clauses 

of Bills introduced into the Senate,. and in respect 

of Acts of the Parliament, whether such Bills or 

Acts, by express words or otherwise -

(i) trespass unduly on personal rights and liberties; 

(ii) make rights, liberties and/or obligations unduly 

dependent upon insufficiently defined 

administrative powers; 

(iii) make such rights, liberties and/or obligations 

unduly dependent upon non-reviewable 

administrative decisions; 

(iv) inappropriately delegate legislative power; or 

(v) insufficiently subject the exercise of 

legislative power to parliamentary scrutiny. 

(b) That the Committee, for the purpose of reporting upon 

the clauses of a Bill when the Bill has been introduced 

into the Senate, may consider any proposed law or 

other document or information available to it, notwith

standing that such proposed law, document or information 

has not been presented to the Senate. 



SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

ELEVENTH REPORT 

1. The Committee has the honour to present its Eleventh 
Report to the Senate. 

2. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 

Customs and Excise Amendment Bill 1982 which contains 
provisions which the Committee considers may fall 

within the principles expressed in the Resolution of 
the Senate of 25 May 1982. 

3. The purpose of this Bill is to amend the Customs 
Act 1901, to increase substantially the penalties 
provided for contraventions of the Act. 

GENERAL COMMENT 

4. In Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digest No. 5, tabled in the 
Se~ate on 22 April 1982, the Committee made the general 
comment that, while section 273GA of the Customs Act 
provides for certain specified decisions to be subject 
to appeal to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal, only 
limited rights of appeal are generally available against 
decisions taken under the Act. The Conunittee indicated 

that a number of provisions in the present Bill were not 

subject to a right of appeal - e.g., amendments included 
in clauses 7, 12, 14 and 31 (now clause 32). It further 
pointed out that clauses 18 and 24 (now 25) proposed the 
vesting of non-appealable discretions in the Minister 
by amendments to sections 83 and 108, respectively, although 
appeals under these sections were available against decisions 

by the Comptroller or Collector of Customs. The Committee 
noted in the Digest that the question of appeals against 
decisions under the customs Act was at present under review 

by the Administrative Review Council, and therefore did 

not make detailed comment in relation to the individual 
provisions. 
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5. 'rhc Commi ttce dccidnd to wr.i tc to the Minister for 

Industry and Conunerce dru.wlng his attention to comments 

made in the Digest. In response to the Committee's 

letter, the Minister made the following comments on the 

general discussion of rights of appeal: 

"Clauses 7, 12, 14 and (32), which are mentioned 
.as being in this category, refer to provisions 
having application to goods in situations 
proximate to arrival and unloading and which, 
at that time have not, been documented, screened 
or risk-evaluated by Customs. The provisions 
referred to are basic to the discharge of 
Customs responsibilities and crucial to the 
exercise of effective control by the Customs 
directed at prevention of introduction of 
undesirable imports and erosion of revenue. It 
has been put to the Administrative Review council 
that decisions made in pursuance of these provisions 
are not appropriate for review by the Administrative 
Review Tribunal. 

"Mention is made of the vesting of non-appealable 
discretions in the Minister by amendments to 
sections 83 and 108 of the Customs Act. The 
particular construction which gives rise to that 
mention was taken from similar provisions inserted 
into sub-section 28(2) by Act No. llO of 1980. 
That provision was so constructed as part of an 
endeavour to eliminate, where possible, legislation 
of a type which, because it is linked to officers' 
wages and salary costs, requires frequent up-dating. 
The power conferred on the Minister is seen as 
being essentially legislative in character rather 
than administrative and therefore inappropriate 
for review. 11 

In the light of confirmation that the Administrative Review 

Council is continuing its review of appeal provisions, and 

that the relevant Department has made submissions to· the 

Council, the Committee draws these matters to the attention 
of the Senate for information. 

6 · '!'he Commi ttae also draws the attention of the senate to 
the following clauses of the Bill: 
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<.:l.aust• 1·1 - Cornli ti()ll5 of W,J_f.'Phousc Licences 

In private ~•ul>mlB!;ions Lo till~ Committee, the attention 

of the Conunittee was drawn to section 82(1) of the Act, 

in which new paragraph (ba) is proposed to be inserted 

by the Bill. It was suggested to the Committee that an 
amendment might be made to the existing provision so that 

the obligation falling on a warehouse licence-holder to 
notify the Collector if a person participating in the 

management or control of the warehouse is convicted of a 

prescribed offence or becomes bankrupt arises only if 
the licence-hold0r ha.d reasonable grounds for knowing 

that such a conviction or bankruptcy had occurred. 

The Committee, when writing to the Minister in relation 

to the Digest, also took the opportunity to seek the 

Minister's advice on the matters raised concerning existing 
sub-section 82(1), and on certain other aspects of the 

legislation, also drawn to the Committee's attention in 

the submissions. 

As the Minister points out in his !esponse, the proposed new 
paragraph (ba) does not touch directly on this point, and 
the Committee has previously indicated that it does not 

see the present parliamentary scrutiny function as extending 
to legislation already in place. However, it also agrees 
with the view of the Constitutional and Legal Affairs 
Committee (Parliamentary Paper No. 329 ot 1978, par. 4.14) 
that "there is undoubtedly a great need for this kind of 

examination of the backlog of legislative provisions". In 

this regard, therefore, the Committee was pleased to note 
the Minister's comment that: 

" ••• it is considered that {the matter) is not of such 
importance or urgency that the wider-spreading 
amendment ought to be made at this stage of the 
Bill's consideration but rather should be taken up 
in the context of the on-going review of the 
provisions of the Customs Act. 11 

The Committee therefore draws the existing provision to 
the attention of the Senate for information, in the light 

of the conunitment by the Minister to consider its possible 
amendment in the context of the 11 on-going review of the 
provisions of the customs Act11 • 
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The Committee also sought from the Minister clarification 

of the meaning of the following words, proposed by sub

clause 17(b) to be inserted in section 82(2): 

"for the protection of the revenue, for the purpose 
of ensuring compliance with the Customs Acts or 
otherwise (emphasis added) 11

• -

The Committee asked the Minister what the regulations proposed 

by sub-section 82 ( 2) might prescribe that does not relate to 

protection of the revenue or compliance with the Customs Acts. 

The Minister has responded as follows: 
11 

••• the expression I or otherwise' has been included 
because requiring something to be done or observed 
in a particular way in respect of goods which fall 
into that. statutory category of 'goods which are 
subject to the control of the Customs' may not 
be regarded, in the strictest sense, as requiring 
1 compliance with th•.! Customs Act.' 

"Due regard should be had also to the fact that 
the provision being amended does not relate to 
discretionary exercise of powers but is one 
authorising the prescribing of regulations. The 
overriding regulation-making power in section 270 
of the Customs Act authorises the making only of 
regulations that are not inconsistent with the 
Act." 

The Committee draws this matter to the attention of the 

Senate under principle l(a) (iv), in that it might be 

regarded as inappropriately delegating legislative power. 

Clause 19 - Suspension of warehouse licences 

The Committee 1 s attention was drawn to the possibility 

that long-term licence-holders might be disadvantaged 

by amendments proposed in the Bill in relation to licence 

renewals. The Minister indicated in his letter that: 
11 
••• amendment is desirable to limit the 10-year period, 
in the case of licences that have been renewed, to 
such period inunediately preceding the latest renewal. 
Approval has been given for such an amendment to be 
moved on behalf of the Government. 11 

The Committee noted that the amendment was so made to the 

Bl l l during its passage through the House of Representatives. 
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Clause 25 - Proposed new section lllE - Access to depot 

In Digest No. 5, the Committee drew attention to the 

fact that the proposed section allows a Collector of Customs 

to enter a depot at any time without the necessity of first 

obtaining a warrant. It also noted that a like provision 

is already included in the Principal Act in section 91, 

relating to access to warehouses, and indicated that 

provisions of this nature are clearly a matter of constant 

policy and need to be examined in that light. However, 

the Cammi ttee drew the attention of Senators to the provision, 

on the ground that it might be regarded as trespassing 

unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

The Minister responded, as follows, 
11 

••• The right of Customs to enter upon wharves and 
docks without warrant is traditionally and historically 
regarded as fundamental to the proper control over 
imports and to the suppression of illegal introduction 
of goods into the country to the detriment of the 
conununi ty as a whole . 

"Depots are, particularly in relation to containers, 
extensions of wharves and terminals and there is 
nothing to distinguish for risk purposes between 
them. The goods contained are, to a large extent, 
undocumented and unscreened in any way up to that 
point. It would, in my view, be completely unreal
istic to regard entry of officers into depots as 
being activities that should require warrants. 

11 The Government has agreed, however, the depot 
proprietors are entitled to reasonable protection 
against entry by persons posing as officers and 
will move an amendment to the proposed section so 
that the right of entry applies only in respect of 
an officer of Customs in uniform or who, on request 
by the depot proprietor, produces written evidence 
establishing his identity as a Customs officer." 

The promised' amendment was made to the Bill during its 

passage through the House of Representatives. As indicated 

by both the Committee and the Minister, search without 

warrant for customs purposes is clearly a matter of long

standing policy, and the amendments agreed to by the House 

of Representatives give protection against 

search by unauthorised persons. Nonetheless, the Committee 

does draw the provision to the attention of the Senate 

under pr.inci.ple l(a) (iJ, i.n that it might be regarded as 

trespassing unduly on p0r.:;onal rights and liberties. 

~~ 
8 September 1982. Acting Chairman 
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TERMS OF REFERENCE 

That a Standing Committee of the Senate to be known as 
the Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills, be 
appointed to report, in respect of the clauses of Bills 
introduced into the Senate, and in respect of Acts of 
the Parliament, whether such Bills or Acts, by express 
words or otherwise -

(i) trespass unduly on personal rights and 
liberties; 

(ii) make rights, liberties and/or obligations 
unduly dependent upon insufficiently defined 
administrative powers; 

(iii) 

(iv) 

(v) 

make such rights, liberties and/or 
obligations unduly dependent upon 
non-reviewable administrative decisions; 
inappropriately delegate legislative power; 
or 
insufficiently subject the exercise of 
legislative power to parliamentary scrutiny. 

(b) That the Committee, for the purpose of reporting upon 
the clauses of a Bill when the Bill has been introduced 
into the Senate, may consider any proposed law or other 
document or information available to it, notwith
standing that such proposed law, document or 
information has not been presented to the Senate. 



SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

TWELFTH REPORT 

1. The Committee has the honour to present its Twelfth Report 
to the Senate. 

GENERAL COMMENT 

2. In presenting this report, the Committee wishes to express 
appreciation of a most welcome trend in relation to the 
preliminary comments on legislation which are made in the 
Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digests. Increasingly, Ministers 
with responsibility for the passage of legislation are 
providing the Committee with comprehensive explanations of 
provisions to which the Committee has drawn attention in 
the Digests. Further, as a result of Committee comments, 
initiatives have been taken to amend a number of Bills in 
the House of Representatives, as well as in the senate, to 
overcome some difficulties identified by the Committee. In 
this regard, the Committee draws attention to both the 
Defence Force (Miscellaneous Provisions) Bill and the 
Wildlife Protection (Regulation of Exports and Imports} 
Bills, which are discussed in detail below. 

DISCUSSION OF BILLS 

3. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to clauses 
of the following Bills which contain provisions which the 
committee considers may fall within the principles 
expre~sed in paragraph l(a) (i) to (v) of the Resolution of 
the Senate of 25 May 1982: 

Defence Force Discipline Bill 1982 
Defence Force (Miscellaneous Provisions) Bill 1982 
Defence (Visiting warships} Bill 1982 
Omega Navigation Facility Bill 1982 
Special Prosecutions Bill 1982 

Wildlife Protection (Regulation of Exports and Imports) 
Bill 1982 
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DEFENCE FORCE PTSCIPI,INE BU,T, 1982 

4. The purpose of this Bill is to provide new disciplinary 
legislation for the Defence Force and contains, for the 
first time in one Act, the disciplinary law applicable to 
the three arms of the Defence Force. As the Committee 
pointed out, in Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digest No. 8, 

tabled on 20 May 1982, the Bill is concerned with a special 
group of persons who can be assumed, by their entry into 
the Defence Force, to be under a legal regime different 
from that applicable to ordinary citizens. Further, it may 
be necessary for the management of the Defence Force to 

impose conditions upon service personnel which are not 
necessary, and indeed would be objectionable if adopted, 
for the civilian population. Examples of such provisions, 
referred to by the Committee in the Digest, are clause 89 
and paragraph 131 (2) (b). 

5. In a detailed response to the Committee's general comment, 
the Minister states the following: 

"It is correct that proper management of the Defence 
Force does necessitate imposing upon Service personnel 
a legal regime which can be more stringent than that 
applicable to ordinary citizens. However, considerable 
efforts have been made to ensure that the restraints 
and liabilities to which Service personnel will be 
subjected under this legislation should neither be more 
onerous than necessary nor interfere unduly with 
fundamental civil rights of Service personnel as 
individuals. 

"To this end, a number of special features have been 
incorporated into the system that is to be created, For 
example, clause 95 is designed to avoid delay in the 
disposal of charges preferred against persons in arrest 
and, under Part IX of the Bill, there is to be an 
automatic review of all proceedings which result in the 
conviction of accused persons. Having regard to the 
force of those provisions I agree with your Committee's 
conclusion that provisions such as clauses 83 and 
131(2)(b) cannot be described as objectionable in the 
context of the scheme of law which the Bill creates." 
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6, Nonetheless, the Committee has decided to draw attention to 
provisions of this nature under its terms of reference, and 

make comment, where relevant, in relation to them, In 
addition, the Committee now draws other provisions to the 
attention of the Senate, 

Cl a use 3 - Tntecnretat1nn - Pefi nition of "allied force" 

In Digest No, a, the Committee drew attention to the 
definition of "allied force•, It made the following points, 

this definition needs to be read in the context of the 
provisions in which it appears, e,g, the definition of 
•mutiny• and "the enemy•. Division l of Part III of the 
Bill sets out offences relating to operations against 
the enemy, and Division 2 of the same part includes 
clause 20, which makes •mutiny• an offence 

the seriousness of the offence specified under these 

provisions is such that it should be clear to a person 
what is an "allied force• 

it is questionable whether the definition provides this 
degree of clarity, particularly in relation to guerilla 
and partisan forces, The relationship with such forces 
can be somewhat fluid 

The Committee suggested that it might be regarded as 
desirable, under the circumstances, that there be some form 
of declaration of what is an "allied force•, In his letter 

to the Committee, the Minister makes the following comments 
on this clause: 

"The expression 'allied force' is defined as meaning 'a 
force of another country that is acting in co-operation 
with the Defence Force', In the context of the Bill, 
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this would normally be taken as a reference to the 
forces of a particular country. It is, of course, 
possible to envisage the use of the expression to 
include guerilla or partisan forces, particularly 
during a period of hostile occupation, if, in fact, 
those factors were acting in co-operation with the 
Defence Force. 

"In this event, the fact that the Defence Force, 
elements of it, or given individuals, were acting in 
co-operation with such forces would be a matter of 
record and public notoriety, proof whereof would be 
adduced in the ordinary way during any legal 
proceedings. 

"Whilst the existence of a declaration, made under 
powers given by the Bill, may facilitate such proof, 
the need for it is not seen. It is difficult to imagine 
circumstances in which members of the Defence Force 
would be in doubt about the fact that the Defence Force 
was acting in co-operation with such forces.• 

Despite the Minister's comments, the Committee remains 
concerned with the operation of the definition. The 
committee doubts if it is a matter of •record and public 
notoriety• in all cases whether a force is acting in 
co-operation with the Defence Force. For example, where 
rival partisan groups are co-operating with the Defence 
Force they could be both "allied force" and "the enemy•, It 
may be that this is not seen as a practical problem in view 
of the fact that the relevant offences require proof of 
intent. But if clause 16 is examined, the communication of 
information to Allied Force A, a partisan group, is a 
communication to "the enemy• if that group should be 
engaged in hostilities against Allied Force B, another 
partisan group, It might be thought that sub-section 16(2) 
provides a defence to ,ny charge under the section, but 
this raises the question, referred to in the Committee's 
comments on clause 12 below, of reversal of the onus of 
proof. 

The Committee therefore draws the attention of the Senate 
to the definition under principle l(a)(i), on the ground 

that, read in context, it might be regarded as trespassing 

unduly on personal rights and liberties. 
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Clause 12 - Onus of proof and standard of proof 

This clause purports to place the civil standard of proof 
on the defendants in a number of circumstances, Paragraphs 
(3) (a) and (b) of the clause represent the present law. 
However, paragraphs (3)(c) to (f) follow a trend that can 
be discerned in Commonwealth law to place the onus of 
establishing a defence on the defendant, 

The general question of reversal of the onus of proof is at 
present under examination by the Senate Standing Committee 
on Constitutional and Legal Affairs, However, this 
Committee draws the clause to the attention of the Senate 
under principle l(a)(i), in that it might be regarded as 
trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties, 

Clause 75 - Conviction without ounlshment 

The Committee has noted that this clause permits a 
conviction to be recorded, with no punishment imposed, 
However, at no point in the Bill is there provision for a 
service tribunal to find an offence proved, without 
proceeding to conviction. The Committee suggests for 
consideration that a provision generally along the lines of 
Section 19B of the Crimes Act, inserted by the~ 
Amendment Act 1982, and other sections included by that 
amending Act, might also be considered for inclusion. 

As the Bill stands, the lack of an alternative to 
convictio~ misht be regarded, under principle l(a)(i), as 
trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties, 

Clause 89 - Arrest without warrant 

In the Digest, the Committee made a general comment that 
clause 89 was an example of a provision which imposed 
conditions upon service personnel that are not necessary, 
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and indeed would be objectionable if adopted, for the 
civilian population. As indicated above, the Minister noted 
the Committee's general comment concerning the stringency 
of a legal regime for service personnel. He suggested that, 
having regard to the force of the provisions designed to 
protect fundamental civil rights of service personnel as 
individuals, 

n ••• provisions such as clause 89 •••• cannot be described 
as objectionable in the context of the scheme of law 
which the Bill creates." 

The effect of clause 89, sub-clause (1) of which follows 
clause 10 of the Criminal Investigation Bill, is to widen, 
by sub-clauses (2) and (3), the range of persons who may 
effect an arrest without warrant, e.g. paragraph (2) (b) 
provides that "a warrant officer or a non-commissioned 
officer has a power of arrest over a soldier, sailor or 
airman in respect of whom he is a superior officer". 

The Committee draws this clause to the attention of the 
Senate under principle l(a) (i), in that it might be 
regarded as trespassing unduly on personal rights and 
liberties. 

Clause 91 - Power to enter to make arrest 

This clause empowers a constable to enter any premises at 
any time to effect an arrest of a person. This applies to 
the cases in which arrest without warrant is permissible, 
Such entry is not limited to service premises but extends 
to civilian premises also. It is to be noted that, even in 
the case of entry pursuant to a warrant, such a warrant can 
be issued by a commanding officer - see clause 86, 
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The Minister has noted that "the clause follows very 
closely clause 13 of the Criminal Investigation Bill". He 
goes on to comment that: 

"In the absence of provision empowering entry to 
premises, there would be serious practical limitations 
on the effectiveness of warrants for arrest.• 

While in general terms the clause does indeed follow clause 
13 of the Criminal Investigation Bill, the arrest warrant 
that may be executed pursuant to this clause may, as 
pointed out above, have been issued by a commanding 
officer. Even allowing for the general matters applicable 
to service legislation, it is questionable whether such a 
power as this should be conferred, 

The Committee draws this provision to the attention of the 
Senate under principle l(a) (i) in that it might be regarded 
as trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 101 - Criminal Investiaation Act 1982 

Clause 101(1) states that the Criminal Investigation Act 
1982 shall apply in relation to the investigation of 
service offences. The Committee is concerned to note that 
this clause refers to another Bill as an Act when in fact 
the Criminal Investigation Bill bas not yet been passed by 
Parliament and bas no force of law, The clause purports to 
give certain advantages which may in fact be legally 
challengeable because they are based on an Act which does 
not exist. Clause 101(1) also states that this application 
is subject to any modifications as are prescribed in the 
regulations made pursuant to the Criminal Investiaation 
ru:.t. This provision has the effect of a "Henry VIII" 
clause, in that the regulations can exclude the operation 
of an Act of Parliament, The Committee draws this provision 
to the attention of the Senate under principle l(a) (i) in 

that it might be regarded as inappropriately delegating 
legislative power, 
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Clause 101(2) specifies a series of provisions of that Act 
which shall not apply in relation to the investigation of 
service offences. The Committee draws this provision to the 
attention of the Senate under principle l(a)(i) in that it 
might be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal rights 
and liberties. 

Clause 131 - Election of trial or ounishment 

Paragraph 131(2) (b) of this clause was also raised by the 
Committee in the context of general comment relating to 
service matters, and the Minister's comments relating to 
service exigencies are applicable to this paragraph also, 

The paragraph provides that the summary authority may 
override the accused's election for a particular method of 
trial if the summary authority considers that the 
exigencies of service prevent such a trial without undue 
delay, Furthermore, under clause 131(7), the summary 
authority may also impose an elective punishment on the 
convicted person. The Committee notes that the expression 
"exigencies of service• is not defined, and although the 
Committee accepts that pressing or urgent conditions may 
require special consideration, the Committee draws this 
provision to the attention of the Senate under principle 
l(a) (i), in that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly 
on personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 140 - Public hearings 

This provision permits a "closed court• in the 
circumstances set out in sub-clause (2), The Committee is 
somewhat puzzled by the inclusion in that sub-clause of 
"proper administration of justice• as a basis for closing a 
court, when it is usually the criterion for ensuring that 
court hearings are public, The Committee also queries the 

imposition of the criterion of •public morals" as a 

criterion for "closed court" proceedings. 
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The Committee draws the provision to the attention of the 

senate under principle l(a) (i), in that the "closed court• 

er i ter ia might be regarded as trespassing unduly on 

personal rights and liberties. 

DEFeNCE FORCE CMISCET.J.ANEOJJS PBOVTSTQNS) BILI 1982 

7. The purpose of this Bill is to repeal existing Defence 

Force disciplinary legislation and make other amendments to 

various Acts, consequent on the enactment of the Defence 

Force Discipline Act, and to make certain amendments to the 

Conr:ts-Martj al Anneals Act 1955. 

8. In scrutiny of Bills Alert Digest No. 8, the Committee drew 

attention to clause 52 of the Bill. Clause 52 proposes to 

substitute new section 73 in the pefenc;e Act 1903 - Aiding 

or abetting commission of service offence within the 

meaning of the Defence Force Discipline Act 1982. This 
section is designed to deal with civilians who aid, abet, 

etc. the commission of service offences. Paragraph {b) of 

the section sets out the penalties that are to apply by 

reference to the penalty for the service offence that is 

aided, abetted, etc. In the Digest, the Committee pointed 

out two problems which appeared. to arise from the formula 

so adopted. 

9. In the Defence Force Discipline Bill 1982, the relevant 

penalty is stated to be a maximum, thereby allowing for the 

possibility of a fine even when the maximum sentence is 

imprisonment for a term of years. In the amendment to the 
Defence Act which was proposed to be inserted by this 

clause, sub-paragraph 73 (b) (il and (ii) specifically stated 

that the punishment was to be imprisonment. The 
sub-paragraphs as then drafted appeared to prevent the 

possibility of a fine being imposed, and the Committee thus 
drew the attention of Senators to the provisions on the 

ground that they might be regarded as trespassing unduly on 

personal rights and liberties. In his response to the 

Committee, the Minister indicated that "this result was 



10, 

certainly not intended, I have directed officers of my 
Department to discuss the question of any necessary 
amendment with the draftsman•. The Committee was pleased to 
note that, during debate in the House of Representatives, 
amendments were made to overcome the problem identified by 
the Committee, 

10, The Committee also noted in the Digest that the formula 
adopted might result in excluding the operation of sections 

19B and 20 of the Crimes Act 1914, which allow the 
conditional release of offenders, The Minister indicated in 
the same response that: 

"Similarly, it was not intended to interfere with the 
operation of sections l9B and 20 of the Crimes Act 
1914, The possibility that clause 52 could do so will 
be discussed with draftsman (sic,), If, after study, it 
appears that there is any such interference, that will 
be corrected by redrafting the clause." 

As no amendments have as yet been made in relation to this 
matter, the Committee presumes that the draftsman is 
satisfied that no interference with the operation of the 

relevant sections of the Crimes Act 1914 has occurred, The 
Committee, nonetheless, draws the provision to the 
attention of the Senate under principle l(a) (i), in order 
to seek clarification of. its understanding, and to ensure 

that no unintentional trespass on personal rights and 
liberties has resulted from the clause as drafted, 

DEFENCE (VISITING WARSHIPS) BII,Ir J 962 

11, The purpose of this Bill is to empower the Minister 
administering the Act to grant approval for the entry of 
foreign warships. 
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12, The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clauses: 

Clause 10 - Offences 

This clause imposes a significant obligation on a person. 
Under clause 9, the Minister may direct a person to 
facilitate access by foreign warships to Australian 
ports.Clause 10 states that a person so directed shall not, 
without reasonable excuse, fail to comply with such a 
direction, The penalties for failing to comply with a 
Ministerial direction are onerous - $1000 or imprisonment 
for 6 months, or both. Clause 10, sub-clause 2 is important 
in that it limits the range of reasonable excuse by 
excluding from that the belief that a person was prohibited 
from complying with a Minister's direction by reason of a 
State or Territory law, by the terms of his employment or 
by an order given to him by a person having authority over 
him in his employment •. The Committee draws this provision 
to the attention of the Senate under principle l(a) (i), in 
that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal 
rights and liberties, although the Committee notes that the 
provision is consistent with the Government's stated 
intention and policy in introducing this legislation, 

Clause 12 - Certificate for approval for visit 

This clause provides that a certificate by the Minister or 
his delegate (under clausel4t) is to be prima facie fv. 
evidence in any proceedings of the matters stated in it 
relating to the requirements of the visit as listed 
inclause 9, sub-clause 2. The Committee draws this 
provision to the attention of the Senate under principle 
l(a)(i), in that it is a reversal of the normal evidentiary 
burden, and might be regarded as trespassing unduly on 
personal rights and liberties, 
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OMEGA NAVIGATION FACILITY BIT.I, 1982 

13. The purpose of this Bill is to ensure that the Australian 
Omega navigation facility at Darriman and the monitoring 
facility at Carrajung can be operated without interruption 
by the withdrawal of or interference with the supply of 
goods and services to the facility. 

14. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clauses: 

Clause a - Offences 

Sub-clause 6: reasonable excuse. 

This sub-clause imposes a significant obligation on a 
person. sub-clause 5 states that a person directed to 
supply goods and services shall not, without reasonable 

excuse, fail to comply with such a direction, Clause 8 
provides onerous penalties for persons failing to comply 
with a Minister's direction - $1000 or imprisonment for 
months, or both. Sub-clause 6 is important in that it 
limits the range of reasonable excuse by excluding from 
that the belief that a person was prohibited from complying 
with a Minister's direction by reason of a State or 

Territory law, by the terms of his employment or by an 
order given to him by a person having authority over him in 
his employment. The Committee draws this provision to the 
atteption of the Senate under principle l(a) (i) in that 
this sub-clause may be thought to trespass unduly on 
personal rights and liberties, although the Committee notes 
that the provision is consistent with the Government's 

stated intention and policy in introducing this 
legislation. 
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Clause 10 - onus of proof 

This clause provides that a certificate by the Minister or 
his delegate (under clause 12) is to be prima facie 
evidence in any proceedings of the facts stated in it, e,g, 
that a particuiar person was ordinarily supplying goods or 
services as directed by the Minister under clause 7, Clause 
10 is a reversal of the normal evidentiary burden, and the 
Committee brings it to the attention of the Senate under 
principle l(a) (i) in that it might be regarded as 
trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties, 

SPECIAI, PROSECUTORS BILL l 982 

15, The purpose of this Bill is to appoint Special Prosecutors 
with the function of instituting or carrying on 
prosecutions for offences against laws of the Commonwealth 
or a Territory and of co-ordinating civil remedies by the 
Commonwealth in particular matters. Special Prosecutors may 
also deal with prosecutions under state laws when so 
authorised by State law. 

16, The Committee draws the attention of senators to the 
following clause of the Bill, 

Clause 6 - Minister's specification of duties 

This clause outlines the functions of a Special Prosecutor, 
The Committee accepts that the Act should not attempt to 
detail all of the matters which a Speci~l Prosecutor should 
have power to investigate, and accepts the provision in 
6(1) (a) and (b) by which the Attorney-General can specify 
those matters by notice in the~. However, 
sub-clauses (2) and (3) prohibit a legal challenge to a 
prosecution or civil remedy on the grounds that it may not 
have been authorised by the Attorney-General in the 

gazettal notice, The Committee is concerned that the effect 
of sub-clauses (2) and (3) is to oust the jurisdiction of a 
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court to examine the power of a Special Prosecutor to 
launch or pursue prosecutions or civil remedies in so far 

as they might not relate to matters specified by the 

Attorney-General. One effect of this clause is to allow a 

special Prosecutor to undertake functions beyond those 
assigned by the Attorney-General, without any right of 

review by a court. The clause may be regarded as making 

rights, liberties and/or obligations unduly dependent on 

non-reviewable administration decisions and the Committee 

brings it to the attention of the Senate under principle 
l(a) (iii). 

WII.PJ.TFE PROTECTION (REGULATION OF EXPORTS ANP IMPORTS) BILI, 1982 

17. The purpose of this Bill is to allow Australia to more 
fully implement and fulfil its obligations under the 

Convention on International Trade and Endangered Species of 

Wild Fauna and Flora (CITES) and other international 
agreements and to ensure that no Australian native species 

becomes threatened through inadequate control of exports or 

through imports of exotic species. 

18. The Committee draws the attention of the senate to the 
following clauses of the Bill: 

Clause 9 - variation of Schedules 

In Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digest No. 8, tabled in the 

Senate on 20 May 1982, the Committee made the following 
comment in relation to this clause: 

"This clause permits the Minister to amend certain 
Schedules to the Bill by declaration. The nature of the 
Schedules is such that ease of amendment may be 
desirable and the declarations are subject to review 
and disallowance by the Parliament. However, the 
Committee draws this 'Henry VIII' clause to the 
attention of Senators in that it might be regarded as 
inappropriately delegating legislative power." 
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In a detailed response to the Committee, the Minister for 
Home Affairs and Environment has made the following 
comments: 

"The necessity for including a provision along the 
lines of clause 9 was explained in the Explanatory 
Memorandum to the Bill which stated that: 

'the present requirement for formal amendments to 
the Customs (Endangered Species) Regulations in 
order to reflect changes to CITES Appendices has 
proved unnecessarily time consuming, with the 
result that Australia has often not been in a 
position to give legal effect to such changes for 
several years after they have been adopted by the 
Parties to CITES'. 

"In fact amendments to the Appendices, agreed to by the 
Parties in 1975, were not put into effect by Australia 
until September 1981 because of these problems. During 
that interval, Australia was not strictly in compliance 
with the Convention and I consider such a situation to 
be less than desirable. 

"Clause 76 of the Bill requires the Minister to consult 
with relevant Ministers in the States and Territories 
before making amendments to Schedules that would 
involve, or affect, native Australian wildlife. 
Accordingly, any such amendments to the Schedules 
proposed to be made under clause 9 involve 
participation by the States and Territories. The Bill 
clearly precludes the Minister from acting unilaterally 
in such matters. 

"Declarations amending the Schedules are, of course, 
ultimately subject to review and disallowance by the 
Parliament.• 

As indicated by both the Committee and the Minister, the 
nature of the Schedules is such that ease of amendment may 
be desirab~e, and the Minister's declarations are subject 
to Parliamentary scrutiny and disallowance. However, given 
that the provision does constitute a 'Henry VIII' clause, 
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the Committee draws it to the attention of the Senate under 
principle l(a) (iv), in that it might be regarded as 
inappropriately delegating legislative power. 

Clause 10 - Approved manaaement programs 

In the Digest, the Committee pointed out that this clause 
enables the Minister to declare, by in.strument in writing, 
that a management program is an approved program. Such a 
declaration was not, as the clause was drafted, subject to 
review, or to parliamentary scrutiny, 

The Minister indicated to the Committee that he proposed to 
move a Government amendment to the Bill, to enable appeals 
to be made to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal in 
relation to decisions by the Minister to approve management 
programs. The promised amendment was effected by the House 
of Representatives during the passage of the Bill. 

In relation to parliamentary scrutiny, the Minister made 
the following comments: 

"It is difficult to see how the actual process of 
approving management programs could be subject to 
Parliamentary scrutiny., •• n 

The Committee draws the provision to the attention of the 
Senate under principle l(a)(v), in that it might be 
regarded as insufficiently subjecting the exercise of 
legislative power to parliamentary scrutiny. 
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Clauses 14 and 15 - Breeding in gaptivitv and artificial 
Propagation 

The Committee commented in the Digest that these clauses 
contain wide regulation-making powers, in that no 
indication is given in the sections of the matters which 
might be contained in the regulations. 

The Minister has commented, as follows: 

"Although no indication is given in the Bill of the 
matters which are to be included in the Regulations 
declaring the circumstances constituting breeding in 
captivity or artificial propagation, the Explanatory 
Memorandum clearly indicated the types of circumstances 
which would be included in such Regulations. As 
mentioned in the Explanatory Memorandum, these 
circumstances will be those agreed to by the Parties to 
the Convention. In my view it is appropriate for such 
technical considerations to be detailed in Regulations 
which, as you know, will be subject to Parliamentary 
scrutiny." 

The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to these 
clauses under principle l(a) (iv), in that they might be 
regarded as inappropriately delegating legislative power. 

Clauses 24, 42, 43 and 44 - as they relate to duration-2.f 
~ 

The Committee indicated in the Digest that a power 
conferred under these clauses to shorten the duration of 
permits was not subject to review. In his response to the 
Committee, the minister indicated that he proposed to move 
an amendment to the Bill to enable appeals to be made to 
the Administrative Appeals Tribunal. The amendment was 
effected during the passage of the Bill through the House 
of Representatives. 
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Clause 44 - A.nthoritv to export or imnort jn exceptional 
circumstances 

This clause was drawn to the attention of senators in the 
Digest because it empowers the Minister to make 
unreviewable administrative decisions. When drawing the 

clause to the attention of Senators, the Committee made the 
comment that: 

"It may be thought that the power given by clause 44 is 
of such a nature that it should be vested solely in the 
Minister - subject, of course, to review on legality 
grounds under the Administrative Decisions (Judicial 
Review) Act." 

The Minister confirmed the Committee's opinion as follows: 

"This provision was considered desirable as it was felt 
that there may be instances where bona fide exceptional 
circumstances exist to justify a proposed export or 
import, for example, in the case of family heirlooms, 
and export/import would not be contrary to the objects 
of the Bill or the spirit of the Convention, 

"Indeed, the clause is an attempt to avoid having the 
Bill encroach on the rights and civil liberties of 
individuals. However, if the Minister's decision under 
clause 44 was to be made reviewable, clause 44 would 
provide a major loophole and would be subject to 
considerable abuse. It would therefore seem preferable 
to withdraw clause 44 from the Bill rather than create 
the potential for its abuse." 
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Nevertheless, the Committee does draw the attention of the 
Senate to the clause under principle l (a), in that it might 
be regarded as making rights, liberties or obligations 
unduly dependent upon non-reviewable administrative 
decisions. 

Clauaes 69 70 and 71 - seizure forfeiture and diaoosal 
PCOYi fliODR 

In the Digest, the Committee drew attention to sub-clauses 
69(2) and (3), as then drafted, which provided that items 

seized by an inspector who believed, on reasonable grounds, 
that they would afford evidence of the commission of an 
offence, could be retained for up to 60 days, or until 
court proceedings were terminated, or until the Minister 
released the items. 

The Minister made the following comments in relation to the 
clause as then drafted: 

"It would seem to me that sixty days is not an 
unreasonable time in which to collect evidence and 
initiate court proceedings in cases of suspected 
illegal importation. No Minister would wish to be 
forced into the situation where illegally imported 
material had to be returned to the importer because of 
insufficient time to initiate prosecution. Any 
dilutionof the seizure provisions in this Bill would, 
in my view, have serious implications for the effective 
enforcement of the Bill.• 

When the Bill was debated in the House of Representatives, 
an amendment was agreed to, leaving out the clause and 
substituting three further clauses. The Minister indicated 
to the House that the purpose of the amendments was to 
"improve the seizure provisions and provide for forfeiture 

or disposal of specimens used in the commission of an 
offence•. Sub-clause (5) of new clause 69 now provides that 
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the owner of a specimen •may, within 30 days after the 
seizure •••• bring an action against the Commonwealth •••• 
for the delivery of the specimen to him.,,• New clause 70 
provides that the Minister may cause any specimen, being a 
live animal or a live plant, to be dealt with in the manner 
he considers appropriate, Clause 71 - Seizure and 
forfeiture of goods - contains provisions similar to those 
proposed in the Bill as introduced in the House of 
Representatives, 

In its Seventh Report, tabled in the Senate on 20 May 1982, 
the Committee drew attention to similar seizure provisions, 
now contained in section 47A of the Australian Meat and 
Live-stock corporation Act. The Committee invites 
examination of the matters raised at pages 2585-7 of Senate 
~, 27 May 1982, in relation to the Export Control 
legislation, which also included similar provisions, 

M,C, TATE 
Acting Chairman 

15 September 1982 
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SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE 

Senator A. J. Missen, Chairman 

Senator M.C. Tate, Deputy Chairman 

Senator N.A. Crichton-Browne 
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TERMS OF REFERENCE 

(l) (a) That a Standing Committee of the Senate, to be 

known as the Standing Committee for the Scrutiny 

of Bills, be appointed to report, in respect of the 

clauses of Bills introduced into the Senate, and in 

respect of Acts of the Parliament, whether such Bills 

or Acts, by express words or otherwise -

( i) trespass unduly on personal rights and liberties; 

(ii) make rights, liberties and/or obligations 

unduly dependent upon insufficiently defined 

administrative powers; 

(iii) make such rights, liberties and/or obligations 

unduly dependent upon non-reviewable 

administrative decisions; 

(iv) inappropriately delegate legislative poweri or 

(i) insufficiently subject the exercise of 

legislative power to parliamentary scrutiny. 

(b) That the Committee, for the purpose of reporting upon 

the clauses of a J3ill when the Bill has been introduced 

into the Senate, may consider any proposed law or other 
document or information available to it, notwith

standing that such proposed law, document or 

information has not been presented to the Senate. 



SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

THIRTEENTH REPORT 

1. The Committee has the honour to present its thirteenth 

Report to the Senate. 

DISCUSSION OF BILLS 

2. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to 

clauses of the following Bills which contain provisions 

which the Committee considers may fall within the principles 

ei<pressed in paragraph l(a) (i) to (v) of the Resolution 

of the Senate of 25 May 1982: 

Australian Broadcasting Corporation Bill 1982 

Bounty (Berry Fruits) Bill 1982 

Bounty (Ships) Amendment Bill 1982 

Customs Tariff Bill 1982 

Customs Tariff (Miscellaneous Amendments) Bill 1982 

Northern Territory (Self-Government) Amendment Bill 1982 

Statute Law (Miscellaneous Amendments) Act (No. 2) 1982 

Student Assistance (Loans Guarantee and Subsidy) Bill 1982 

AUSTRALIAN BROADCASTING CORPORATION BILL 1982 

3. The purpose of this Bill is to provide for the establish

ment of the Australian Broadcasting Corporation with a 

Charter setting out its functions and duties. 

The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 

following clauses: 

Clause 42 - Determination of appeals 

This clause is similar to clause 27 of the Public Service Acts 

Amendment Bill, conunented on in Alert Digest No·. 1 of 23 February 

1982 and (as clause 28) in Scrutiny of Bills Report No. 8 of 

20 May 1982. As the Committee then stated, the intention of this 
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type of provision is to establish the procedure to be followed by 
a Promotion Appeals Committee or Board when hearing an appeal. 
This type of provision is intended to set aside, to a large extent, 
the effect of the recent decision in Finch v. Goldstein which held 
that the rules of natural justice apply to an appeal and give an 
appellant rights that had not been recognized by Appeals Boards 
in the past. In particular,. Ellicott. J. in. the Federal Court 
held that an appellant was entitled to all information to which 
the Board was having regard on the appeal; to be present at the 
proceedings of the appeal including when the promotee was being 
interviewed by the Appeals Board; 'fo cross-examine the promotee; 
and, in appropriate cases, to be represented by counsel. The 
effect of this type of provision is to take away these rights 
which the court held applicable to the proceedings of the Board. 
Under clause 42(2) (b), the Board is not bound by the rules of 
evidence and may inform itself in any manner as it thinks fit. 

Under clause 42 (2) (f), the Board is not required _to furnish to 
a party any information received that relates to another party. 
Under clause 42 (2) (g) , the Board is under no opligation to allow 
a party, or representative of a party, to be present when it is 
receiving information from a person who is not a party. Under 
clause 42 (4); the Board may refuse to hear any oral submissions 
from a party's chosen representative, and may exclude any other 
party or representative from being present when a party makes 
oral submission. There are no appeal procedures against such 
decisions by the Board. 

The Committee draws this clause to the attention of the· 
Senate under principle l (a) (i) in that this clause might be 
regarded as trespassing un,!uly on personal rights and liberties, 
also under principle l(a) (iii) it might be regarded as making 
rights, liberties and/or obligations unduly dependent upon 
non-reviewable administrative decisions. 

Clause 47 - Declarations to prevail over awards 

This clause provides that a declaration under clause 46, to 
the effect that an employee's salary shall be withheld during 
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such time as he fails to comply with a direction to work as 

instructed, shall override any other provision of the proposed 

Act, or any other law enacted before the date of commencement 

for this proposed Act, or any other award. It is thus 

possible that the provisions of an Act may be set aside 

by a body other than Parliament. The Committee recognizes 

the policy intention of this Bill, yet while it accepts the 
need for reasonable delegation of power to implement these 

no-work no-pay provisions, the Committee brings this "Henry 

VIII" clause to the attention of the senate under principle 

l (a) (v) in that it might be regarded as insufficiently 

subjecting the exercise of legislative power to parliamentary 

scrutiny. 

Clause 6 5 - Appeals against disciplinary action for misconduct 

This clause provides procedures to be followed by the Managing 

Director in disciplining an employee for misconduct, as defined 

in sub-clause (10), The Managing Director may institute any 

of a range of options outlined in 65 (1) (a) and (b) • However, 

under clause 65 (5) , the Managing Director is granted the 

discretion to pay, either in whole or in part, the salary 

of an employee who is under suspension as provided for in 
clause 65 ( 3) , The clause contains no criteria under which 

this discretionary power shall be exercised. The Committee 

brings this provision to the attention of the senate under 

principle l(a) (ii) in that it might be regarded as making 

rights, liberties and/or obligations unduly dependent on 

insufficiently defined administrative powers. 

Under clause 65 (8), the Managing Director is required to 
pay any salary otherwise due to an employee upon removal of 

a suspension. However, .under clause 65 (9) , the Managing 

Director is granted the discretion to decrease the amount 

owi~g by an amount equal to any earnings which, in the 

Managing Director's view,were received by the employee from 
other work during the suspension period. There are no appeal 

provisions against this exercise of discretionary power. The 
committee brings this provision to the attention of the Senate 
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under principle l(a)(iii) in that it might be regarded as 

making rights, liberties and/or obligations unduly dependent 
upon non-reviewable administrative decisions. 

Clause 83 - Power to obtain information and documents 

Clause 83 provides the Commissioner with the power to direct 

a person (an employee or otherwise) to furnish him with 
specified information or documents, and to appear before 

him to answer questions relevant to the investigation. 

Under 83(5), a person is not excused from complying with 

the Commissioner's direction on the ground that in so doing 

he would tend to incriminate himself. The Committee brings 
this provision to the attention of the Senate under 

principle l(a) (i) in that it might be regarded as 

trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 100 - Reversal of onus 

This clause provides for the list of offences and penalties 

with respect to pel:'sons who refuse, without reasonable cause, 
to comply with the Commissioner's direction. The Committee 

notes the severity of the penalty - $1000 or imprisonment for 

3 months - and raises a question about the operation of the 

"without reasonable doubt" provision. To the extent that 
this clause reverses the onus as to who should establish 

"reasonable cause", the Committee brings it to the attention 
of the Senate under principle l(a) (i) in that it might be 

regarded as trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

BOUNTY (BERRY FRUITS) BILL 19, 8 2 

4. The purpose of this Bill is to provide assist.ance by way of 

a bounty scheme on the production in Australia of certain 

berry fruits and to enact the control, inspection and appeal 

provisions standard to Bounty Acts. 

The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 

following clauses of the Bill. 
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Clause 3(1) - Interpretation - "Bounty Period" 

This clause enables the Minister to add to, or detract 

from, the provisions of the Bill when defining the scope 

of three terms - 11bountiable fruit", nbounty period" and 
"processing". The effect of the Ministerial power to define 
"bounty period" is to enable the Minister to continue the 

operation of the Act beyond the specified date of 30 June 

1987. 

The Committee brings this "Henry VIII" clause to the attention 

of the Senate under principle 1,a) (v) in that it might be 

regarded as insufficiently subjecting the exercise of 

legislative power to parliamentary s~rutiny. 

Clause 8 - Good quality 

This clause empowers the Comptroller-General of Customs 

(or his delegate under clause 22) to withhold payment of 

the bounty if he is not satisfied that the fruit is of 

"good and merchantable quality". The Bill contains no 

appeal provision against a refusal to pay under clause 8, 

al though dee is ions under some other sections are, by clause 2 3, 
reviewable by the Administrative Appeals Tribunal. 

The Cammi ttee brings this provision to the attention of 

the Senate under principle l(a)(iii) in that it might be 

regarded as making rights, liberties and/or obligations 

unduly dependent upon non-reviewable administrative decisions. 

Clauses 17, 18, 19, 20 - Inspections by Authorized Officers 

Under clause 16, the Minister may authorize certain officers 

of the Department of Industry and Commerce to carry out 

inspections relevant to' the payment of the bounty. Clauses 

17 -and 18 impose obligations on processors to open their 

premises and records for entry, without a warrant, by the 

authorized officer. The only checks on entry are that it 

is at a reasonable time. 
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Clause 19 permits an authorized officer to require the 
attendance of persons for examination under oath or 
affirmation. Questions must be answered and documents 
produced under threat of penalty (detailed in clause 20). 

In Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digest No. 9 tabled in the Senate 
on 25 August 1982, the Committee drew attention to similar 
provisions in the Diesel Fuel Taxes Legislation Amendment 
Bill 1982. The same comments are applicable to these 
clauses of this Bill which the Committee brings to the 
attention of the Senate under principle l(a) (i) in that 
they might be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal 
rights and liberties. 

BOUNTY $HIPS) AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

5. The purpose of this Bill is to amend the definition of 
"bountiable vessel" in the Bounty (Ships) Act 1980 to 
enable the bounty under the Act to be paid on fishing 
vessels over 150 gross construction tons but which do not 
exceed 21 metres in length. 

The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clauses of the Bill. 

Clause 2 - Commencement Date 

This Bill is retrospective in that it widens the definition 
of "bountiable vessel" in the principal Act - the Bounty 
(Ships) Act 1980 - and is deemed to have come into operation 
on 1 July 1980. The proposed amendment widens the category 
of eligible vessels to give effect to the Government's 
original intention. 

As.indicated in its Ninth Report - tabled in the Senate on 
20 May 1982 - the Committee is currently giving attention to 
retrospective legislation. The Committee adopts the practice 
of alerting the Senate under principle l(a) (i) to all 
retrospective provisions which might be regarded as either 
restricting or widening personal rights and. liberties. 



7. 

CUSTOMS TARIFF BILL 1982 

6. The purpose of this Bill is to replace the customs Tariff 

~ 1966. 

The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clauses of the Bill. 

Clause 25 - Ministerial discretion 

This clause empowers the Minister to direct that goods, 
which he determines to be substitutes for or imitations 
of other goods already specified in t":he Schedule, shall 
be dutiable at the rate of the Scheduled goods. The Minister 
is to exercise his discretion by notice published in the 
~. The effect of this provision is to allow the 
Minister to amend the Schedule. The Committee draws this 
"Henry VIII 11 provision to the attention of the Senate 
under principle l(a) (v) in that it might be regarded as 
insufficiently subjecting the exercise of legislative power 
to parliamentary scrutiny. 

CUSTOMS TARIFF (MISCELLANEOUS AMENDMENTS) BILL 1982 

7. The purpose of this Bill is to amend the Administrative 
Decisions (Judicial Review) Act 1977, Consular Privileges 
and Immunities Act 1972, customs Act 1901 and Sales Tax 
(Exemptions and Classifications) Act 1935 consequential 
upon the introduction of the Customs Tariff Bill 1982. 

The Commit~ee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clauses of the Bill. 

Clause 9 - Ministerial determinations 

This clause repeals sections 151 and 151A of the Principal A~t 
and substitutes the proposed new sections. The clause vests 
many powers in the Minister to determine whether goods are 
to be deemed produce or manufacture of a country. The Minister 
is to exercise these powers by notice in the~- Among 
those powers are the power to determine: 
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whether "manufactured raw materials" were involved 
in the manufacture of goods from the countries 
specified in 151(2); 

whether goods shall be treated as the manufacture of 

New Zealand on account of their having an "appropriate" 

portion of New Zealand, or of New Zealand and 

Australian, labour and/or materials in its factory cost 
under sub-clause 3; 

whether goods shall be treated as the manufacture of 

Papua New Guinea on account of their having an 
11 appropriate11 portion of Papua New Guinea, or Papua 

New Guinea and Australian, labour and/or materials in 
its factory costs under sub-clause 4; 

whether goods shall be treated as the manufacture of a 

(Pacific) Forum Island Country on account of their 

having an "appropriate" portion of the labour and/or 
materials of one or more of the Forum Island Countries 

under sub-clause 5, 

The Minister is also vested with power to: 

specify the manner in which factory costs of goods is to be 
determined, as well as the manner in which the value of labou: 

and/or materials is to be determined, under sub-clause 10. 

determine, in relation to sub-clause 7, that the goods 
specified shall be goods of a class or kind not 

commercially manufactured in Australia, under sub-clause 2; 

determine, in relation to sub-clause 7, that the 

reference to one-quarter shall be read as a reference 

to one-half, under sub-clause 13. 

The Committee notes that the absence in the Bill of 

criteria under which the Minister shall exercise his 
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discretionary power, While it does not reject the need 
for legislation to provide for flexible administration, 
the committee brings these provisions to the attention 
of the Senate under principle l(a) (ii) in that they might 
be regarded as making rights, liberties and/or obligations 
unduly dependent upon insufficiently defined' administrative 
powers. 

NORTHERN TERRITORY (SELF-GOVERNMENT) AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

8, The purpose of this Bill is to confirm that minerals in 
land acquired under section 70 of the Northern Territory 
(Self-Government) Act 1978 are vested in the Commonwealth, 
to bring within the operation of the Act the effect achieved 
by the Northern Territory (Commonwealth Lands) Act 1980 
and to make machinery amendments to improve the administration 
of the Act. 

The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clauses: 

Clause 11 - Confi,:mation of mineral rights 

Under section 69 of the Northern Territory (Self-Government) 
Act 1978, the commonwealth vested all of its interests in 
respect of land (sub-section 2) and minerals (sub-section 4) 
in the Territory. Under section 70 of the same Act, the 
commonwealth was authorized to acquire, without compensation 
to the Territory, any interest in land vested in the Territory 
under section 69(2). Section. 70 required notice of acquisition 
"of the interest for a publiC purpose 11 to be given within 
12 months of the date of commencement, on 22 June 1978. 
Clause 11 of this Bill has the effect of incorporating 
section 69(4) of the Principal Act within the Commonwealth 
interest as defined in section 70 of that Act. This clause 
has the effect that minerals in land, acquired by the 
Commonwealth during the 12 month period of notification 
(between 22 June 1978 and 21 June 1979) are vested in the 
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Commonwealth. The Committee adopts the practice of 
alerting the Senate to all provisions which may be regarded 
as having a retrospective effect. 

STATUTE LAW (MISCELLANEOUS AMENDMENTS) ACT (NO. 2) 1982 

9. The purpose of this Act is to correct printing and drafting 
errors in a number of Acts; to amend references in Acts to 
Ministers, Departments and officeholders both to correct 
references that are incorrect as a consequence of the changes 
in administrative arrangements made on 7 May 1982, and to 
express such references, whenever possible, in a general way; 
to amend the Banking Act 1959, to ensure that specified State 
and Territory Acts to facilitate certain bank mergers will 
have full operation and not be subject to constitutional 
challenge; to amend the Defence Service Home Act 1918 to 
extend the scope of eligibility for home assistance; to 
amend the Industrial Research and Development Incentives Act 
1976 to clarify eligibility for commencement grants under 
the Act; and to make a number of amendments of a non-contro
versial nature. 

The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clauses: 

Clause 32 - Bank mergers 

This clause inserts a new section 38A into the Banking Act 
1959 to ensure the operations of certain State and Territory 
laws concerning particular bank mergers, such as those 
referred to in the proposed Third Schedule introduced by 
Clause 33. Proposed section 38A(3) will enable the Treasurer, 
at his discretion, to declare that any future law of a State 
or Territory relating to bank mergers will be a valid law 
to which this section will apply. The effect of this 
"Henry VIII" clause is that the Treasurer will be able, by 
adding to the Third Schedule, to amend the Act. The Committee 
brings this provision to the attention of the Senate under 
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principle l(a) (v) in that this clause may be regarded as 
insufficiently subjecting the exercise of legislative 
power to parliamentary scrutiny. 

Clause 170 - Approved survey authority 

This clause inserts a new section 187B in the Navigation 
~ 1912. This proposed section vests a discretion in the 
Minister to approve a corporation or association for the survey 
of shipping. The Committee brings this provision to the 
attention of the Senate under principle l(a) (iii) in that 
this clause may be regarded as making rights, liberties 
and/or obligations unduly dependent upon non-reviewable 
administrative decisions. 

STUDENT ASSISTANCE (LOANS GUARANTEE AND SUBSIDY) BILL 1982 

10, The Purpose of this Bill is to provide for a subsidy on the 
interest charged by banks on approved loans to students 
and for the Commonwealth to give guarantees to banks that 
it will repay the outstanding debts on approved loans 
within prescribed limits. 

The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clause. 

Clause 3 - Appeal provisions 

Clause 3(2) defines the scope of "eligible student" for the 
purposes of the Bill. Included in the list of eligibility 
criteria are two Ministerial determinations against which 
there is no appeal procedure: Under 3(2) (c') and (e) the 
Minister must satisfy himse!f that a student is in fact 
enrolled as a full-time student. The committee accepts that 
the meaning of full-time student is not always easy to define, 
and brings these provisions of this clause to the attention 
of the senate under principle l(a) (iii) in that they might 
be regarded as making rights, liberties and/or obligations 
unduly dependent upon non-reviewable administrative decisions. 

~~ael Tate 
Acting Chairman 
23 September 1982 
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(l) 

SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

(a) 

MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE 

Senator A.J. Missen, Chairman 
Senator M.C. Tate, Deputy Chairman 

senator N.A. Crighton-Browne 
senator G.J. Evans 
Senator J. Haines 

Senator R. Hill 

TERMS OF REFERENCE 

That a standing Committee of the Senate, to be known 
as the Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills, 
be appointed to report, in respect of the clauses of 
Bills introduced into the Senate, and in respect of 
Acts of the Parliament, whether such Bills or Acts, 
by express words or otherwise -

(i) trespass unduly on personal rights and 
liberties; 

(ii) make rights, liberties and/or obligations 
unduly dependent upon insufficiently defined 
administrative powers; 

(iii) make such rights, liberties and/or obligations 
unduly dependent upon non-reviewable 
administrative decisions; 

(iv) inappropriately delegate legislative power; or 
(v) insufficiently subject the exercise of 

legislative power to parliamentary scrutiny. 

(b) That the Committee, for the purpose of reporting upon 
the clauses of a Bill when the Bill has been 
introduced into the Senate, may consider any proposed 
law or other document or information available to it, 
notwithstanding that such proposed law, document or 

information has not been presented to the Senate. 



SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

FOURTEENTH REPORT 

1. The Committee has the honour to present its Fourteenth 
Report to the Senate. 

DISCUSSION OF BILLS 

2. The committee draws the attention of the Senate to clauses 

of the following Bills which contain provisions which the 
Committee considers may fall within the principles 
expressed in paragraph l (a) ( i) to (v) of the Resolution 

of the Senate of 25 May 1982: 

Export Market Development Grants Amendment Bill 1982 
Repatriation Legislation Amendment Bill 1982 

Social Security Legislation Amendment Bill 1982 

EXPORT MARKET DEVELOPMENT GRANTS AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

3. The purpose of this Bill is to extend the operation of the 

Export Development Grants Scheme until 30 June 1988, to 
increase the grant ceiling, to introduce a promotional 
visit allowance and to extend benefits to certain types of 
export promotional expenditures incurred by the Australian 

tourist and construction industries. 

4. The Committee draws the attention of the senate to the 
following clauses of the Bill. 

Cl anse 2 - Commencement date 

The Principal Act provides for gunts to be made under the 

Export Markets Development Grants Scheme - a grant being 70 
per cent of a claimaint's annual eligible expenditure, as 

specified in section 4 of the Act. 
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Clause 2(2) of the Bill has the effect of backdating a 
number of amendments to l July 1982, including the 
introduction of recognised tourist promition among the 
activities incurring eligible expenditure under section 4 
of the Principle Act. 

As indicated in its Ninth Report - tabled in the senate on 
20 May 1982 - the Committee is currently giving attention 
to retrospective legislation. The Committee adopts the 
practice of alerting senators to all provisions which may 
be said to have a retrospective effect. 

Clause 3 - Recognised tourist promotion 

Clause 3(1) (c) amends section 3 of the Principal Act by 
replacing the old definition of •government sponsored 
promotion" with the new definition of •recognised tourist 
promotion•. The recognition referred to is recognition of 
approval of activities that are declared by the secretaries 
to the Department of Trade and Resources and to the 
Department of Industry and Commerce to be within the 
tourist activities specified under section 4(f) and 4(g) of 
the Principal Act. Section 40A. of the Principal Act 
provides for an appeal to the Administrative Appeals 
Tribunal against decisions of the Export Market Development 
Grants Board in connection with a claim for a grant. 
However, this clause of the Bill contains no appeal 
procedure against an adverse decision by a Secretary. The 
Committee draws this clause to the attention of the Senate 
under principle l(a) (iii), in that it might be regarded as 
making rights, liberties and/or obligations unduly 
dependent upon non-reviewable administrative decisions. 

REPATRIATION LEGISLATION AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

5. The purpose of this Bill is, inter alia, to amend the 
Recatciation Act 1920 in line with decisions announced in 
the Budget speech, and to make certain other machinery 
amendments. 



6. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clause: 

Clanse 31 Tnternretation of member of the Forces 

This clause amends one of the interpretation provisions of 
the Principal Act. The intent of the clause is, in part, to 
expand the scope of those persons who are regarded as 
•members of the Forces" during the second world war and 
therefore eligible for benefits conferred by the Aet. 
Included in 31 (c) is a new definition of "member of the 
Forces" to cover a person who was employed on a "special 

mission• outside Australia. The clause further states that 
"special mission" means a mission that "in the opinion of 
the Commission or a Board" was of "special assistance" to 
the Commonwealth in the prosecution of the war. Although 
the Principal Act provides for a review mechanism by a 
Repatriation Review Tribunal under section 107VB and 107VC, 
it is not clear that decisions under the proposed clause 31 
can be reviewed by the Tribunal. While a decision by the 
Commission or Board under proposed clause 31 can exclude a 
person from the category of eligible members, only a 
"member of the Forces• can apply to the Tribunal for review 

of a decision by the Commission refusing a pension or other 
benefit. 

There appears to be no review procedure in the Act for the 
prior decisions made under proposed clause 31 as to whether 
a person is a "member of the Forces"., A person who was 

refused a benefit on the basis that he did not qualify as a 
"member of the Forces• would still have a general right of 

appeal on matters of law under the AdminiBtrative Decisions 
f,lndicial Review) Act 1977. However, the Committee is more 
interested in the apparent lack of review prccedures within 

the Act on the merits, as distinct from the legality, of 
the Commission or Board's decision as to whether a person 
is a member. 
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The Committee draws the attention of the senate to this 
clause under principle l(a) (iii), in that it might be 
regarded as making rights, liberties and/or obligations 

unduly dependent upon non-reviewable administrative 
decisions. 

SOCIAL SECURITY LEGISLATION AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

7. The purpose of the Bill is, inter alia, to amend the ~ 
Security Act 1947 in a number of respects, including 
adjustments to the system of social security pensions and 
benefits, and family allowances. · 

8. The Committee draws the attention of the senate to the 
following clause: 

Cl a use 62 - Fmni l y income snppJ ement 

This clause proposes the introduction of a new allowance, 
called the family income supplement, by inserting a new 
Part V in the Principal Act. The new Part v provides for a 
maximum allowance of $10 per week per child, subject to an 
income test. 

This clause contains two "Henry VIII." provisions which 
empower the Minister to vary the application of the Act by 

notice in the ~. Under proposed sections 88 (4) and 
BS (4), the Minister is empowered to take account of the 
ran.ge of Commonweal th payments to or in respect of. 
children, and to declare that specified Commonwealth 
payments will not prevent a person being eligible. for an 

allowance. 

The Committee recognizes that the primary intention of 
these provisions is to advantage persons, and not to 
jeopardize a person's right to pensions, benefits or 

allowances. However, it is the practice of the Committee to 

alert the Senate to all such "Henry VIII" provisions under 

principle 1 (a) (v) in that they might be regarded as 

insufficently subjecting the exercise of legislative power 

to parliamentary scrutiny. 



(Alan Missen) 
chairman 

14 October 1982 
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(l) 

SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

(a) 

MEMBERS OF.THE COMMITTEE 

Senator A.J, Missen, Chairman 
Senator M,C, Tate, Deputy Chairman 

senator N.A, Crighton-Browne 

Senator G,J, Evans 

Senator J.- Haines 
senator R. Bill 

TERMS OF REFERENCE 

That a standing Committee of. the Senate, to be known 
as the Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills, 
be appointed to report, in respect of the clauses of 
Bills introduced into the Senate, and in respect of 

Acts of the Parliament, whether such Bills or Acts, 
by express words or otherwise -

(i) trespass unduly on personal rights and 
liberties; 

(ii) make rights, liberties and/or obligations 
unduly dependent upon insufficiently defined 

administrative powers; 
(iii) make such rights, liberties and/or obligations 

unduly dependent. upon non-reviewable 
administrative decisions; 

(iv) inappropriately qelegate legislative power; or 
(v) insufficiently subject the exercise of 

legislative power to parliamentary scrutiny. 

(b) That the Committee, for the purpose of reporting upon 
the clauses of a Bill when the Bill has been 
introduced into the Senate, may consider any proposed 
law or other document or information available to it, 

notwithstanding that such proposed law, document or 

information bas not been presented to the senate, 



SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

FIFTEENTH REPORT 

1, The Committee has the honour to present its Fifteenth 
Report to the senate, 

DISCUSSION OF BILLS 

2, The Committee draws the attention of the senate to clauses 
of the following Bills which contain provisioris which the 
Committee considers may fall within the principles 
expressed in paragraph 1 (a) (i) to (v) of the Resolution 
of the Senate of 25 May 1982: 

Bounty (Berry Fruits ) Bill 1982 
customs Tariff Bill 1982 
customs Tariff (Miscellaneous Amendments) Bill 1982 
Diesel Fuel Taxes Legislation Amendment Bill 1982 
Drought Assistance (Primary Producers) Bill 1982 

BOUNT'.i' (BERR'.i' FRUITS) BILL 1982 

3, The purpose of this Bill is to provide assistance by way of 
a bounty scheme on, the production in Australia of certain 
berry fruits and to enact the control, inspection and 
appeal provisions standard to Bounty Acts, 

4, General comment 

The Committee originally made comments on provisions of 
this Bill in the scrutiny of Bills Alert Digest No. 10 of 
9 September 1982 and then in the Scrutiny of Bills 
Thirteenth Report of 22 September 1982, The, Committee has 
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since received a written response from the Minister 
Assisting the Minister for Industry and Commerce. The 
Minister's letter is one of many the Committee has now 
received responding to comments on provisions of proposed 
legislation to be administered under the "Industry and 
Commerce" portfolio, The committee commends these and 
similar responses, which are of course particularly useful 
in publicising the proposed.adminstrative policy, even if 
the Committee should decline to modify its recorded view on 
the possible defects of the Bills, The Committee attempts 
publicly to acknowledge these and other Ministerial 
responses, in the hope of stimulating wider public interest 
in the legislative process, especially as it affects the 
regulation of personal rights and liberties, 

5, The Committee draws the attention of the senate to the 
following clauses of the Bill, 

ci.ause 3 fl> - Interpretation - "bounty oeriod" 

In its Alert Digest No, 9 and in the Thirteenth Report, the 
Committee stated that this clause enabled the Minister to 
add to, or subtract from, the provisions of the Bill when 
defining the scope of three key terms - "bountiable fruit", 
"processing" and "bounty period" •. The Committee drew 
particular attention to the effect of the Ministerial power 
to define the "bounty period", which enables the Minister 
to continue the operation of the Act beyond the specified 
termination date. The Commit~ee regarded this "Henry VIII" 
clause as insufficiently subjecting the exercise of 
legislative power to parliamentary scrutiny. 

In his letter to the Committee, the·Minister mentioned that 
"similar powers have been included in other bounty 
legislation•, The Minister further stated that:• In 
accordance with past practice none of the powers mentioned 
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above will be delegated pursuant to proposed section 22 of 
the Act•. The Minister identified the specific intent of 
the "Henry VIII" provision as follows: 

"The Minister's power to extend the 'bounty period' 
has been included in the event' that the Government 
may decide to review the bounty just prior to its 
expiry or to send a further reference to the I.A.C. 
Bounty payments could then continue for a limited 
period pending the outcome of such a review or 
inquiry,• 

The Committee acknowledges the Minister's explanation of 
the operation of this provision. However, the Committee 
continues to draw this and other "Henry VIII" clauses to 
the attention of the Senate under principle l(a)(v) in that 
they might be regarded as insufficiently subjecting the 
exercise of legislative power to parliamentary scrutiny. 

Clause 8 - Lack of anneal provision 

In its Alert Digest No, 9 and in the Thirteenth Report, the 
Committee noted that this clause empowers the Comptroller 
General of customs (or his delegate under clause 22) to 
withhold payment of the bounty if he is not satisfied that 
the fruit is of •good and merchantable quality•, The 
Committee further noted that while decisions under other 
sections of the Bill are reviewable by the Administrative 
Appeals Tribunal under clause 23, the Bill contains no 
appeal provision against a refusal to pay under this 
clause. 

In his letter, the Minister commented as follows: 

"This type of clause is common to most Bounty Acts 
and I consider it unnecessary to provide a specific 
provision for appeal against a decision under this 
provision, This is for the reason that a decision of 
the Comptroller-General pursuant to clause 8 has a 
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direct relationship to the decision by the 
Comptroller-General under clause 9 (3) of the Bill, If 
the Comptroller-General is satisfied that the fruit 
is not of good and merchantable quality he would 
refuse to approve payment of bounty, Provision is 
made in clause 23 of the Bill for a decision to 
refuse to approve payment of bounty to be capable of 
review by the A,A,T," 

The committee notes that the appeal procedure to the 
Administrative Appeals Tribunal under clause 23 refers 
specifically to decisions taken under clause ? ! and asks if 
it is possible explicitly to include the matters referred 
to in clause 8 as criteria governing the decision made in 
clause 9 (3), The Committee continues to bring this 
provision to the attention of the Senate under principle 
l (a) (iii) in that it might be regarded as making rights, 
liberties and/or obligations unduly dependent upon 
non-reviewable administrative decisions, 

Clauses 17 to 20 - Powers of officers 

In his letter, the Minister stated that the Committee's 
original comments were similar to those made in Alert 
Digest No, 9 on the Diesel Fuel Taxes Legislation Amendment 
Bill, The Minister then outlined a detailed response which 
is similar to another Ministerial response on the Diesel 
Fuel Taxes Legislative Amendment Bill, The provisions of 
that Bill, the Minister's response, and the Committee's 
considered reply are included in this Fifteenth Report, 
Comments made in relation to •that Bill are therefore 
relevant to the similar provisions of this Bill. 

CUSTOMS TARIFF BILL 1982 

6, The purpose of this Bill is to replace the customs Tariff 
e&.!;. 1966. 
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7, The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clauses of the Bill, 

Clause 2s - Ministerial discretion 

In its original comments on this clause in Alert Digest 
No, 11 and the Thirteenth Report of 23 September 1982, the 
Committee noted that the effect of this provision is to 
allow the Minister to amend the Schedule. This clause 
empowers the Minister to direct that goods, which he 
determines to be substitutes for or imitations·of other 
goods already specified in the Schedule, shall be dutiable 
at the rate of the Scheduled goods. The Minister is to 
exercise his discretion by notice published in the~. 

In a subsequent letter to the Committee, the Minister 
Assisting the Minister for Industry and Commerce states 
that the provision for~ Substitution and Imitation 
Notices "is not new, and is presently contained in section 
23 of the customs Tariff Act 1966". However, the Minister 
also stated that the current Government policy was that 
"the provision for such Notices should remain, but that as 
normal practice, such Notices [shall] be viewed as 
temporary measures pending inquiry and report. by the I.A.C. 
It is not planned that any Notice will be operative as at 
1 January 1983, the intended date of the operation of the 
new Tariff Act.• 

The Minister went on to invi~e the Committee to consider 
the following modification of the provision: 

"If it were to be considered essential, provisions 
similar to those in clause 26 (7) could be made in 
clause 25, In that event, rather than delay passage 
of the Bill, I am prepared to give an undertaking to 
amend the Act before. it becomes operative. This could 
be achieved by a Notice of Intention to Propose 



customs Tariff alteration by Gazette Notice in 
pursuance of section 273EA of the Customs Act 1901." 

Although the Committee welcomes the Minister's intention to 
amend the Bill, it is concerned that the proposed amending 
mechanism is itself an example of a"Henry VIII"provision, 
to which the Committee has an in principle objection. The 
Committee would prefer to see the Bill improved by a 
substantive amendment before Parliament passes the Bill. 
The Minister's proposal attempts to correct one defective 
legislative provision by resort to a similar ~~e in the 
Principal Act which, unfortunately, is not before the 
Committee. The Committee remains concerned that the 
unamended provision in clause 25 allows the Minister to 
amend the Schedule, and it draws this to the attention of 
the senate under principle l(a)(iv) in that it might be 
regarded as inappropriately delegating. legislative power, 
and under principle l(a)(v) in that it might be regarded as 
insufficiently subjecting the exercise of delegated 
legislative power to parliamentary scrutiny. 

CUSTOMS TARIFF (MISCELLANEOUS AMENDMENTS) BILL 1982 

8. 

9, 

The purpose of this Bill is to amend, inter alia, the 
customs Act 1901 consequent upon the introduction of the 
Customs Tariff Bill 1982. 

The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clause of the BHl,· 

Clause 9 - Ministerial determinations 

In its original comments on this clause in Alert Digest 
No, 11 and. the Thirteenth Report of 23 September 1982 1 the 
Committee note_d that this clause vests many discretionary 
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powers in the Minister to determine, by notice in the 
~, whether goods are to be deemed produce or 
manufacture of a country. The committee listed many of 
these powers and, in the absence in the Bill of any 
criteria guiding the exercise of these powers, questioned 
whether they might be regarded as making rights, liberties 
and/or obligations unduly dependent upon unreviewable 
adminstrative powers. 

The Minister's response outlined the background of the 
powers referred to by the Committee. They are'currently in 
the Principal Act, and many have rarely been used. The 
Minister stated: 

"These provisionswere inserted in the past to allow 
implementation of the discretion requirements 
contained in International Trade Agreements. In these 
circumstances, and from an examination of the 
background and usage of the discretion to date, I do 
not feel that any further mechanism in the 
legislation would be appropriate.• 

The Committee originally noted that it does not reject the 
need for legislation to provide for flexible 
administration. While appreciating the Minister's detailed 
outline of the background to these powers, the Committee 
continues to bring these provisions to the attention of the 
Senate under principle l(a)(ii) in that they might be 
regarded as· making rights, liberties and obligations unduly 
dependent upon insufficiently defined administrative 
powers, 
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DIESEL FUEL TAXES LEGISLATION AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

10. The purpose of this Bill is to amend the customs l\Slt 1901, 
the Excise l\Slt; 1901 and the DiMel fuel Taxat;Joo 
IAdmjnjgt;rat;Jon} Act; 1957 to terminate the existing diesel 
fuel certificate scheme, and to introduce a new rebate 
system for diesel fuel. 

11. The Committee draws the attention of the senate to the 
following clauses: 

Clauee 5 - Insertion of new section· Rebate of dntv in 
respect of dierml fuel used for cer;tai u nnrpoeea 

In Digest No. 9 of 25 August 1982, the Committee drew 
attention to this clause which. proposes to· insert a new 
section 164 in the Cngtoms Act; 1901 to provide for rebate 
of duty in respect of diesel fuel. Proposed sub-section (1) 
empowers the making of regulations imposing conditions and 
restrictions on the rebate. Despite the words in 
parenthesis within the proposed sub-section, the power is 
couched in very wide terms. The sub-section would seem to 
allow the making of regulations that could subsequently 
change the effect of the section, 

In a detailed response to the Committee's comments, the 
Minister states the following: 

"Proposed section 164 was 'drafted (using language 
consistent with that used in Section 163) so as to 
allow the administrative machinery provisions for the 
new diesel fuel rebate to be· likewise provided in the 
Customs Regulations. The words • (being conditions and 
restrictions that relate to goods generally, to goods 
included in a class of goods that. includes diesel 
fuel or to diesel fuel only) 1 were included in the 
proposed sub-section 164 (l) to make it clear that 
certain-existing administrative machinery provisions 
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in the Customs Reg11lations could be applied to or 
modified so as to apply to the new diesel fuel rebate 
as well as continuing to apply to other rebates. It 
is, of course, intended that regulations will also be 
made specifically for the purposes of the new diesel 
fuel rebate ... 

The Office of Parliamentary Counsel has advised that, 
having regard to the use of the word 'circumstances• 
in sub-section 163(1), proposed sub-section 164(1) 
would probably not allow the making of regulations 
removing an entitlement to rebate that a person has 
under the sub-section. Thus, for example, regulations 
could not be made limiting the type of mining 
operations entitled to rebate to gold-mining 
operations (the 'circumstances' in which a rebate 
will be payable). The sub-section would, however, 
allow the making of regulations imposing conditions 
and restrictions that the applicant for rebate must 
fulfill (the 'conditions and restrictions• subject to 
which rebate will be paid). Thus, for example, 
regulations could be made requiring an application to 
be accompanied by supporting invoices. In other 
words, regulations may provide the administrative 
machinery for the payment of rebates but may not 
affect any entitlement to rebate provided by the 
sub-section, •• " 

Despite the Minister's comments, the Committee remains 
concerned with the operation of the provision, and draws it 
to the attention of the Senate under principle l(a) (iv), in 
that it might be regarded as inappropriately delegating 
legislative power. 

Also in Digest No. 9, the Committee drew attention to 
clause 5(7) [then clause 5(5)] which includes a definition 
of 'residential premises•. Use of fuel in residential 
premises· gives an entitlement. to a rebate. However, 
'premises used in the business of a••• boarding house' are 
excluded from the definition. such an exclusion could, 
perhaps, be interpreted to apply to persons who take in one 
or two boarders, If this is the intention of the definition 
provided in the sub-section, it may be regarded as 
trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties, 
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In his letter to the Committee, the Minister stated, 

"Your Committee also commented that a person who 
takes in one or two boarders might be excluded from 
rebate payments. It is Government policy that persons 
who run a boarding house as a business will not be 
eligible for the diesel fuel rebate. on the other 
hand the owner of a residence who receives rent from 
family members, relatives or one or two other 
boarders, as a means of supplementing his income, is 
not regarded as using his premises as a boarding 
house business and therefore is eligible for the 
rebate. Your Committee would be interested to know 
that the term •residential premises• is similarly 
defined in the Liquefied Petroleum Gas (Grants) Act 
1980 for the purposes of the payment of the subsidy 
under that Act.• 

The Committee accepts the Minister's assurance as to 
government policy and the intended scope of this provision, 
yet it brings it to the attention of the senate under 
principle l(a) (i), in that the unintended consequences of 
the provision may mean that a person's affairs cannot be 
arranged with certainty, and to that extent the provision 
might be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal 'rights 
and liberties. 

Clause 7 - Insertion of new section; Powers of officers 
for ourcoses of sestion 164 

In Digest No. 9, the Committee drew attention to this 
clause in that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly 
on personal rights and liberties. This clause proposes to 
insert a new section 214A in ,the customs Act 1901, and is 
based on existing provisions of the D.iesel Fuel Taxatio.n 
!Administration) Act 1957. Proposed sub-sections (ll, (2) 
and (3) permit entry into premises by an authorized officer 
without a warrant. The only checks on entry are that it be 
at a reasonable time and evidence of being an authorized 
officer must be produced if requested. 
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Proposed sub-sections (4) to (9) go further in that they 
allow an authorized officer - a Collector of customs or an 
officer appointed by a Collector - to require the 
attendance before the authorized officer of a person for 
interrogation, Questions must be answered and books and 
documents produced under threat of penalty. 
Self-incrimination is no excuse for not answering and the 
answers so elicited may be _used in evidence in relation to 
a number of offences under the Act, It is to be noted that 
there is no suggestion in proposed section 214A that a 
person may be represented when appearing befote the 
authorized officer, 

In his lette~ to the Committee the Minister stated: 

"The 'powers of officers• as proposed by Clauses 7 
and 13 of the Bill are no more extensive than the 
powers that are contained in the Diesel Fuel Taxation 
(Administration Act) 1957, Those powers were required 
in connexion with the administration of the previous 
diesel fuel 'certificate• system, 

I should point out that the powers are also no more 
extensive than the powers contained in the various 
Bounty Acts administered under the 'Industry and 
Commerce• portfolio, In fact the powers proposed by 
the Diesel Fuel Taxes Legislation Amendment Bill have 
been modelled along similar lines to the powers in 
the Bounty Acts. 

It is appropriate if I mention the manner in which it 
is proposed to administer the diesel fuel rebate 
scheme, It is anticipated that about 120,000 
applications for the rebate will be made and 
processed each month. The Government has also 
directed that appl.tcations are to be processed within 
14 days of re,1eipt, It "will therefore not be possible 
to verify the particulars of an application before 
payment is made, 

Consequently when applications are received the 
rebate will be paid on the face value of the 
application. It is then proposed that random checks 
be made at irregular intervals to verify applicants 
particulars to ensure rebates have been properly 
paid, 
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The required powers of officers are thus proposed to 
allow access to premises to verify that the rebates 
were properly paid. The availability of these powers 
will mean that rebate applications can be processed 
without delay in the knowledge that adequate 
1 post' rebate checking can be conducted. 

There will be no reason to suspect that an offence 
has been committed by an applicant for rebate and the 
powers are required merely to enable adequate 
checking to ensure that rebates were properly paid. 

In my view the requirement for warrants in each 
instance would be inappropriate in this case. 
Warrants are more appropriate when it is known in 
advance that there is reasonable cause to suspect 
that an offence has been committed. 

The administration of this rebate system will be no 
different to the administration of other Customs and 
Excise legislation wherein 'post• entry checking is 
conducted based on the commodity control approach ••• 

It is my view that the proposed powers are essential 
to administer effectively the scheme and to more 
importantly protect the revenue. I further believe 
that it is not unreasonable for persons who are paid 
moneys out of the 'public purse• to expect a degree 
of auditing by investigators to establish that such 
payments have been correctly made.• 

The Committee acknowledges the Minister's detailed response 
explaining provisions which, as he states, are common to 
many Acts administered under the "Industry and Commerce" 
portfolio. The Committee repeats comments made in the 
Eleventh Report with respect to the Customs and Excise 
Amendment Bill that the question of appeals against 
decisions under the Customs Act is at present under review 
by the Administrative Review ,Council. While drawing the 
attention of the Senate to the Ministerial explanation, the 
Committee repeats that these provisions might still be 
regarded, under principle l(a)(i), as trespassing unduly on 
personal rights and liberties. 
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Clouse J J - xnaertfon of new oection· Rebate of duty in 
respect nf dfesel fnel nAed for certain PUrPOues 

This clause proposes to amend the B><cj se Act 1901 in the 
same terms as are applicable to proposed amendments to the 
customs Act 1901. 

Comments made in relation to clause 5 are therefore also 
applicable to this clause. 

Clnuse J 3 - Insertion of new m::ction · Power bf offi cera 
for nnrnnsea of section 78A 

This clause proposes to amend the Excj ae Act 1901 in the 
same terms as are applicable to proposed amendments to the 

customs Act 1901. 

Comments made in relation to clause 7 are therefore also 
applicable to this clause. 

DROUGHT ASSISTANCE (PRIMARY PRODUCERS) BILL 1982 

12. The purpose of this Bill is to provide drought assistance 
through a subsidy on interest payments, and a subsidy on 
fodder bought by a farmer to feed his own drought affected 
sheep and cattle. 

13. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clauses of the Bi:~· 

Clause 3 - Elisible nrimarv nrndncers 

This clause appropriates a sum for the payments to 
"eligible primary producers•. Clause 3 (2) states that the 
criteria for eligibility will be determined by the Minister 
by notice in the ~. 
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The Committee brings this provision for major Ministerial 
determination to the attention of the senate under 
principle l(a) (iv) in that it might be regarded as 
inappropriately delegating legislative power. 

Clause 9 - Conditions 

Clause 9(1) states that pay~ents to States for the purpose 
of this Act shall be subject to such conditions as the 
Minister may make in the arrangements with a State Minister 
as provided for under clauses. Under clause 9(2)(a), the 
Minister is empowered to request a State Minister to report 
on the carrying out of the arrangement, and under clause 
9(2) (b), the Minister may compel repayment of whole or part 
of the amount if he is satisfied that a state has failed to 
fulfil a condition of the arrangement. 

The Commmittee acknowledges that administrative 
arrangements for such a relief scheme need to be flexible, 
yet it brings this clause to the attention of the Senate 
under principle l(a)(iv) in that it might be regarded as 
inappropriately delegating legislative power. 

v!L,ea~ -(Alan Missen) 
Chairman 

20 October 1982 



THE SENATE 

SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

SIXTEENTH REPORT 

28 OCTOBER 1982 

ISSN 0729-6258 



.·' 

. •, 

' ... :·,::·,. ''. ,1·,,_ ·'. .~:'.:·{:·: Y. ·:·>: .. ~;/;'_,;;:~. ,,' ... : .. 
SENAl{'~TANlir.NG':~~1"irr~EEj=pR T~ij~ S.CRU!-:JNY W']JLL,S 

:, . .. 

-·:,_;. 

' '· 



DEPARTME"1 OF THE SEIJ.ATE 

THE SENATE 

P>Pe.A ,:o. C:::... 

B~fo . , chi-.:i:--...., 
280CT 1982 

ul /' ~-'? .a?~,.,...._ 

SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

SIXTEENTH REPORT 

28 OCTOBER 1982 

ISSN 0729-6258 



SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE POR THE SCRUTINY OP BILLS 

MEMBERS OP THE COMMITTEE 

Senator A.J. Missen, Chairman 
senator M.C. Tate, Deputy Chairman 

Senator N.A. Crichton-Browne 
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TERMS OF REFERENCE 

(1) (a) That a standing Committee of the Senate, to be known 
as the· Standing. Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills, 
be appointed to report, in respect of the clauses of 
Bills introduced into the· Senate, and in respect of 
Acts of the Parliament, whether such Bills or Acts, by 
express words or otherwise -

(i) trespass unduly on personal rights and liberties; 
(ii) make rights, liberties and/or obligations unduly 

dependent upon insufficiently defined 
administrative powers; 

(iii) make such rights, liberties and/or obligations 
unduly dependent upon non-reviewable 

administrative decisions; 
(iv) inappropriately delegate legislative power; or 
(v) insufficiently subject the exercise of 

legislative power to parliamentary scrutiny. 

(b) That the Committee, for ·the purpose of reporting upon 
the claus~s of a Bill when the Bill has been 
introduced into the Senate, may consider any proposed 
law or other document or information available to it, 

notwithstanding that such proposed law, document or 

information has not been presented to the senate. 
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SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

SIXTEENTH REPORT 

l. The Committee has the honour to present its Sixteenth 
Report to the Senate, 

DISCUSSION OF BILLS 

i. The Co~ittee draws the attention of the Senate to clauses 
of the following Bills which contain provisions which th~ 
committee considers may fall within the principles 
expressed in paragraph l(a) to (v) of the Resolution of the 
Senate of 25 May 1982, 

Appropriation Bill (No, 2) 198.2-83 
Australian Capital Territory Tax (Vehicle Registration) 

Amendment Bill 1982 
Income Tax Assessment Amendment Bill. (No, 5) 1982 
Health Legislation Amendment Bill (No. 2) 1982 

APPROPRIATION BILL (No, 2) 1982-83 

3, The purpose of this Bill is to appropriate mon~y from the 
Consolidated. Revenue Fund for expenditure on various goods 
and services, for making advances and loans, and grants to 
the States and the Northern Territory. 

4, The Commi.ttee draws the attention of the Senate to tho 
following clause of the Bill: 

Clause 5 - Payments to States and Northern Territory 

This clause authorizes three Commonwealth Ministers to make 
payments to the States and the Northern Territory for 
specific purposes: the Minister for Finance for natural 
disaster relief and restoration; the Minister for 
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Primary Industry for supplementary assistance for apple 
and pear exports and for canning fruit tree removal 1 
and the Minister for Transport and Construction for 
construction of the second Hobart Bridge, The payments 
are to be made through the State and Territory governments, 
on such terms and conditions as are from time to time 
determined by the specified Ministers. The Bill contains 
no criteria regulating the Ministerial determinations, 

The c~mmi ttee draws this clause to the attention of the 
Senate under principle l (a) (ii) in that this sort of 

discre.tionary provision,. if it were in any other type of 
Bill dealing more directly with payments to individuals, 
might be regarded as making rights unduly dependent. upon 
insufficiently defined administrative powers, 

AUSTRALIAN CAPITAL TERRITORY TAX (VEHICLE REGISTRATION) AMENDMENT 
BILL 1982 

5, The purpose of this Bill is to exempt from registration 
tax a transfer, in the course of winding up the affairs of 
a deceased person, of a motor vehicle formerly owned by 
that person; exempt a transfer of registration of a motor 
vehicle to a hire purchase company when the transfer takes 
place as ~ consequence of the repossess~on or voluntary 
return of the vehicle, to the company by the hirer.; and 
extend the exemption applying to a registration, in the name 
of, a person. carrying on a business in respect. of whi:ch he 
or she is a licensed dealer. under the A,C,T, Sale of. Motor 
Vehicle Ordinance where the vehicle is held by that person 
as trading stock for resale in the course of the business. 

6, The committee draws the attention of the senate to, the 
following clause of the Bill: 

Clause 2 - Retrospective operation 

clause 2 (2) has the effect. of backdating the operation of 
the proposed amendments in clause, 4. to 1 October 19 81. 
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This clause confers a benefit and it is doubtful that it 
may be re(Jarde,d as trespassing unduly on personal rights 

and liberties. However, the Committee adopts the practice 
of bringing all retrospective provisions to the attention 
of the .Senate. 

INCOME TAX ASSESSMENT AMENDMENT BILL (NO. 5) 1982 

7. The purpose of this Bill is to allow a rebate of tax on up 
to $1000 of certain dividends; increase the sole parent 
rebate and the rebate for spouse, daughter-housekeeper or 
housekeeper where there is a dependent child or student; 
introduce a rebate of tax for those in receipt of taxable 
Australian social security and repatriation pensions; 
introduce a rebate of tax for home buyers for the top slice 

of their interest payments on home loans; exempt from tax 
the rehabili'tation allowance; authorize income tax 
deductions for gifts made to certain public funds and 
organizations; and provide for the calculation of 
provisional tax for 1982-83. 

8. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clause of the Bill: 

Clause 7 - Retrospective operation 

Clause 7(2) has the effect of backdating the operation of 
the retention allowance permitted to a private company· in 
respective of its distributable income. Although clause 7(1) 
reduces the amount of taxation otherwise payable and 
therefore confers a benefit, the Committee adopts the 
practice of bringing all retrospective provisions to the 
attention of the Senate. 

HEALTH LEGISLATION, AMENDMENT BILL (NO. 2) 1982 

9. The purpose of this Bill is to introduce a three-tier 
system of patient contribution under the Pharmaceutical 
Benefits Scheme; increase the general contribution rate for 

pharmaceutical benefits.; extend entitlement to pensioner 



6. 

health benefits; extend disadvantaged persons' status under 
the Health Insurance Acti provide that Sickness 
Beneficiary's eligibility for pensioner health benefit 
entitlement will no longer be subject to an income testi 
provide that the Mobility Allowance and the Family Income 
Supplement to be paid under the Social Security Act 1947 
are not included as income for the purpose of a declaration 
of a person as a disadvantaged person because of that 
person's low income; require the tabling in Parliament of 
Ministerial directions under section 73BEA of the~ 
Health Act 1953 to registered hospital and medical benefit 
organizations; preclude the imposition by a State or 
Territory of special levies on registered medical and 
hospital benefit organizations; and effect other machinery 
amendments. 

GENERAL COMMENT 

10, In the Seventh Report of 20 May, 1982, the Committee drew 
attention to a proposed amendment to the National Health 
Act 1953 empowering the Minister to give directions to 
registered organizations concerning management practices. 
Proposed section 73BEA was criticised for the absence of 
any parliamentary· review of the Minister's directions, and 
also of any right of review by the Administrative Appeals 
Tribunal of Ministerial decisions. The Committee contrasted 
the proposed section with section 73BE of the Act, which 
included both of these safeguards, 

In his second reading speech on this Bill, the Minister 
stated: 

11 I would like to draw honourable members' attention to 
provisions in the Bill relating to the scrutiny of any 
directions a Minister may give to a registered 
organization concerning its management practices. 
Earlier this year in the debate in the other place 
when the power for· the Minister to give such 
directions was included in the National Health Act, 
the Government undertook that it would examine some 
form of scrutiny of these directions. Tabling in the 
Parliament was foreshadowed. 11 

• I 
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The amendments proposed by clause 19 of this Bill give effect 

to this undertaking. 

11. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 

following clauoes of the Bill: 

Clause 2 - Retrospective operation 

Clause 2(8) states that the amendment made by clause 14(1) 
11 shall be deemed to have taken effect on 1 October 1977°. 
Clause 14 amends section 4 (5) of the National Health Act 

1953 which is an interpretation provision covering nursing 

homes. The section of the Principal Act to which section 

4 ( 5) refers has since been amended, and the proposed new 

sub-section explicitly refers to that amendment, thus 

correcting a probable drafting error. Although it is 

difficult to say that this clause trespasses unduly on 

personal rights and liberties, the Committee adopts the 

practice of drawing all retrospective provisions to the 

attention of the Senate. 

Clause 19 - Review of Ministerial directions 

Clause 19 of this Bill inserts a new section 73BEB in the 

National Heal th Act 1953, which remedies one of the basic 

deficiencies previously identified by the Committee. 

Proposed section 73BEB provides for parliamentary review 

and disallowance of Ministerial directions to registered 
organizations. Indeed, under proposed section 73BEB(4), 

the date of commencement of the direction is postponed until 

the parliamentary review period has expired. The Committee 

commends the Minister for including such a strong safeguard 

of parliamentary review of Ministerial directions. However, 
the Cammi ttee notes the continued absence of any mechanism 

for appeal to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal against 

Ministerial decisions similar to that for clause 73BE, and 

draws this provision to the attention of the Senate under 
principle l(a) (iii) in that it might be regarded as making 
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rights,. liberties and obligations unduly dependent upon 
adml.nistrative decisions which are not reviewable by 
a Tribunal. 

~ 
(Alan Hi&Ben) 

Chairman 
28 October 1982 
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TERMS OF REFERENCE 

(1) (a) That a Standing Committee of.the Senate, to be known 

as the Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills, 

be appointed to report, in respect of the clauses of 

Bills introduced into the Senate, and in respect of 

Acts of the Parliament, whether such Bills or Acts, by 

express words or otherwise -

(i) trespass unduly on personal rights and liberties; 

( ii) make rights, liberties and/or obligations unduly 
dependent upon insufficiently defined 

administrative powers; 

(iii) make such rights, liberties and/or obligations 

unduly dependent upon non-reviewable 

administrative decisions; 
(iv) inappropriately delegate legislative power; or 

(v) insufficiently subject the exercise of 

legislative power to parliamentary scrutiny, 

(b) That the Committee, for the purpose of reporting upon 

the clauses of a Bill when the Bill has been 

introduced into the Senate, may consider any proposed 

law or other document or information available _to it, 

notwithstanding that such proposed law, document or 

information has not been. presented to the Senate. 



SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

SEVENTEENTH REPORT 

1. The Committee has the honour to present its Seventeenth 
Report to the Senate. 

DISCUSSION OF LEGISLATION 

2. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to a 
clause of the Wo:ld Heritage Properties Protection 
Bill 1982 which the,Committee considers may fall within 
the principles expressed in paragraph l(a)(i) to (v) of 
the Resolution of the Senate of 25 May 1982. It also 
makes comment on provisions of the Public Service Acts 
Amendment Act 1982, which received the Royal Assent 
on 5 November 1982. 

PUBLIC SERVICE ACTS AMENDMENT ACT 1982 

This Act was originally introduced by the Minister Assisting 
the Prime Minister on 29 October 1981. 

3. The purpose of this Act is, inter alia, to revise promotion 
and transfer proceedings in the Australian Public Service 
and to abolish the divisional structure of the Service. 

GENERAL COMMENT 

The Committee made comments on provisions of the original 
1981 Bi,11 in Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digest No. 1 of 
23 February 1982, and again in relation to the amended 1982 
Bill in the Scrutiny of Bills Eighth Report of 20 May 1982. 
The Eighth Report quoted extensively from the Minister's 
response to the Committee's original comments, particularly 
in relation to clause 28 and proposed new section SOD 
dealing with new provisions for promotions appeals. On 
26 October 1982, before being passed by the Senate, the Bill 
was again amended. Amongst other changes, the latest 
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amendments deleted clause 25 and parts of proposed section 

SOD, all of which had been the subject of earlier comment 

by the Committee. The effect of the amendment to proposed 

section SOD is to delete the detailed provisions relating 

to Promotions Appeals Committee and leave the procedures to 

be such as t~e Promotions Appeals Committee "thinks fit". To 

the extent that the amendment brings the relevant clause 

into line with recent decisions of the Federal Court, the 

Committee welcomes it, although the new provision might be 
regarded as providing little guidance to the parties on an 

appeal. Other amendments - Nos 11, 19 and 20 - deleted 

provisions to which the Committee had drawn attention. As 

the Chairman of the Scrutiny of Bills Committee said in the 

Senate in relation to the latest amendments, the Committee 

commends the Government on the way in which it has 
responded to the criticisms which have been made and 

improved this Act. 

WORLD HERITAGE PROPERTIES PROTECTION BILL 1982 

This Bill was introduced by Senator Mason on 27 October 1982. 

5. The purpose of this Bill is to give effect to the 

Convention for the Protection of the World Cultural and 
Natural Heritage. 

6. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clause of the Bill: 

Clause 6 - Protection of properties 

This clause makes it unlawful for a person to "do any act 

or take any action that is likely adversely to affect" the 
general conservation of a property listed or nominated for 

listing, under Article 11 of the World Heritage Convention. 

The clause provides very little identification of the scope 

of unlawful actions with which the Bill would deal. The 

Committee is concerned that in the absence of any list of 
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specific offences, persons may not be able to arrange with 
any certainty those of their affairs that relate to the use 
of nominated or listed properties. Clause 7 provides that 
any person may seek a Court declaration that a certain 
action is in breach of the Act and a Court order to remedy 
or restrain the breach. court action might be taken 
against a person who had no intention of da~aging a 
property, whose actions however might be regarded as "likely 
adversely to affect the protection, conservation, presentation 
or rehabilitation of a property". If the doing of an act 
can include the failure to do an act, the declining by an 
owner to take, for example, steps to preserve or restore 
a property, area or building may fall within the proscribed 
conduct. In the absence of any clear guidelines in the 
Bill as to the pre'cise scope of the proscribed actions 
referred to in clause 6, the Committee draws this clause 
to the attention of the Senate under principle l(a)(i) in 
that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal 
rights and liberties. 

Alan Missen 
Chairman 

11 November 1982 
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SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

EIGHTEENTH REPORT 

l. The Committee has the honour to present its Eighteenth 

Report to the Senate. 

DISCUSSION OF BILLS 

2. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to clauses 

of the following Bills which contain provisions which the 

committee considers may fall within the principles 
expressed in paragraph l(a)(i) to (v) of the Resolution of 

the Senate of 25 May 1982: 

Bank Account Debits Tax Administration Bill 1982 

Income Tax Assessment Amendment Act (No. 4) 1982 

National Crimes Commission Bill 1982 

Royal Commissions Amendment Bill 1982 
Taxation (Unpaid Company Tax) Assessment Bill 1982 

l. 



BANK ACCOUNT DEBITS TAX ADMINISTRATION BILL 1982 

3, This Bill was introduced by the Treasurer in the House 

of Representatives on 14 October 1982. 

The purpose of this Bill is to impose a tax from 1 January 

1983 on debits to cheque accounts kept with banks in 

Australia. 

4. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clauses of the Bill: 

Clause 23 - References for review and appeals 

Although the Bill makes the banks primarily responsible 

for payment of tax imposed on debits made to a. cheque . 

account, the incidence of tax will effectively fall on 

bank customers. Clause 10 gives banks the statutory right 

to recover from their customers the tax payable. Under 

clause 12, banks are required to furnish the Commissioner 

of Taxation returns relating to all taxable debits. Clauses 
22 and 23 provide a review mechanism for persons objecting 

either to a notice of assessment or prescribed decision, 
including exemptions, as itemized in clause 20. Clause 

23 ( 2) makes a request for reference or review conditional 

on the payment of a $2 fee, as is consistent with the 

Income Tax Assessment Act 1936. The Committee questions 

the purpose of this financial obligation which, al though 
it is minor, has the effect of making a right to review 

conditional on the payment of a fee. The Committee draws 

this provision to the attention of the Senate under principle 
1(a)(i) in that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly 

on personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 23(4) states that in every reference or appeal 

the burden of proof lies on the objector. This provision 

is also consistent with the Income Tax Assessment Act 

1936. The Committee is aware that the Senate Standing 

Committee on Constitutional and Legal Affairs is investigat

ing and will soon report on onus of proof provisions. 

2. 



The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to this 

reversal of the onus of proof provision under principle 
l(a) (i) in that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly 

on personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 33 - Evidence 

This clause contains provisions which alter the burden 

of proof which objectors must bear in reviews and appeals. 

Clause 33(a) states that copies of notice of prescribed 

decisions or assessments are "conclusive evidence" of 
the due making of such notices. Clause 33(b) states that 

copies of or extracts from such notices are "prima facie 

evidence" of the matters set out in them. The Committee 

notes that the Senate Standing Committee on Constitutional 
and Legal Affairs is investigating and soon wiJ,l report 

on onus of proof provisions. The Committee draws this 

clause to the attention of the Senate under principle 
1 ( a J ( i J in that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly 

on personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 37 - Evidence 

This clause contains provisions which alter the burden 
of proof which objectors must bear in reviews and appeals. 

Comments made in relation to clause 33 can also be applicable 

to this clause. 

Clause 38 - Offences 

This clause provides the penalties relevant to the Commis

sioner's power to compel a person to furnish him "ith 

information, to answer questions, and produce any requested 

documents under clause 59. A person refusing to comply 
may be penalised up to a maximum of $2000, A person furnish

ing false or misleading information may be penalised 

up to a maximum of $5000, plus an amount up to double 
that which was due, The Committee notes that these clauses 

do not expressly negate the right to refuse to answer 
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a question that is incriminating. It may well be that 
a court would recognise this as a defence to a prosecution 
for failure to answer a question or to furnish information. 
To that extent, this clause is an improvement on similar 
provisions in a.number of recent Bills administered by 
the "Industry and Commerce" portfolio - although the 
Committee would like to see the obscurity surrounding 
the right to refuse to answer clarified. The Committee 
draws this clause to the attention of the Senate under 
principle l(a)(i) in that it might be regarded as trespassing 
unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 52 - Averment 

This clause provides that, in a prosecution, an averme?t 
of the prosecutor contained in the information" is "prima 
facie evidence" of the matter averred. The Committee 
notes that the inquiry by the Senate Standing Committee 
on Constitutional and Legal Affairs into onus of proof 
provisions encompasses averment provisions. The Committee 
draws this clause to the attention of the Senate under 
principle l(a)(i) in that it might be regarded as trespassing 
unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 58 - Authorized entry 

This clause provides for the entry of premises without 
warrant by an authorized officer "at all reasonable times". 
Clause 58(2) requires an authorized officer to produce, 
if requested by the occupier, a document certifying 
that he is an officer authorized to exercise powers under 
this clause. The Committee notes that, to this extent, 
the clause is an improvement on similar provisions in 
related legislation. However, the Committee draws this 
provision to the attention of the Senate under principle 
l(a)(i) in that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly 
on personal rights and liberties. 

4. 



Clause 59 - Power to obtain information 

This clause empowers the Commissioner to obtain information 

and documents apd to question a person. Comments made 
in relation to clause 38 also apply to this clause. 

5. 



INCOME TAX ASSESSMENT AMENDMENT ACT (NO. 4) 1982 

s. The Bill for this Act was introduced by the Treasurer in 
the House of Representatives on 18 August 1982, and 

received the Royal Assent on 13 September 1982. 

The purpose of this Act is to amend the income tax law to 
allow the provision of additional information on employment 

to the Australian Statistician and to remove a restriction 

on the purposes for which such information may be usedi 

exempt from tax income derived by the Phosphate Mining 

Company of Christmas Island Limited; exempt from tax 

certain foreign pensions payable in consequence of 

persecution during the Second World war i exempt from tax 

profits from the sale or redemption of discounted 

securities acquired on or before 30 June 19821 grant income 
tax deductions for gifts of the value of $2 or more to 

certain trusts and public funds i counter further tax 

avoidance schemes of the "expenditure recoupment • type i and 

clarify the operation of anti-avoidance provisions enacted 

in 1978 to deal with schemes which circumvent the 
sufficient distribution requirements for private companies. 

6. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clauses of the Act: 

Clause 4 - Exemptjons 

Clause 4 (3) amends exemption provisions of the Principal 

Act in relation to specified foreign pensions, annuities 

and allowances derived on or after 3 March 1982. The 

Committee adopts the practice of drawing the attention of 
the Senate to all provisions which may be said to have a 

retrospective effect. 

6. 



Clause 5 - Sale of discounted eecurities 

This clause adds a new section after 23H of the Principal 

Act. Clause 5 states that no amounts received from the sale 

or redemption of eligible securities purchased at a 

discount rate on. or before 30 June 1982 shall be taken to 
be income, except for profits made by traders and dealers. 

The Committee adopts the practice of drawing the attention 

of the Senate to all provisions which may be said to have a 

retrospective effect. 

Clause 6 - Gifts 

Clause 6 (2) amends section 78 of the Principal Act by 

extending the gift provisions to include deductions made to 

the Connellan Airways Trust after 31 May 1982. Clause 6(3) 
amends section 78 of the Principal Act relating .. to gift·s 

made to the Queensland Cultural Centre Trust after 30 June 

1982. The committee adopts the practice of drawing the 

attention of the Senate to all provisions which may be said 

to have a retrospective effect. 

Clause 11 - Anclicati on of other amendments 

This clause backdates the amendments to the anti-tax 

avoidance provisions made by clauses 7 and 8 in relation to 

tax imposed on calls paid on shares in an afforestation 

company, and on moneys paid on shares in a petroleum 

exploration company, to after 24 September 1978. The 

Committee adopts the practice of drawing the attention of 

the senate to all provisions which may be said to have a 

retrospective effect. 

7. 



NATIONAL CRIMES COMMISSION BILL 1982 

7. This Bill was introduced by the Acting Attorney-General in 
the House of Representatives on 21 October 1982. 

The purpose of t~is Bill is to establish a National Crimes 
Commission to investigate criminal activities, in 
particular organized criminal activities, with a view to 
the prosecution of offenders. 

General Comment 

8. The Committee acknowledges the Government's policy in 
introducing this Bill to establish a body which, in the 
Minister's words in the second reading speech, will 
•supplement the efforts of regular law enforcement bodies, 
not supplant them.• The primary function of the'proposed 
Commission will be to investigate areas of organized 
criminal activity, with a view to assisting other agencies 
which are responsible for prosecutions. The Commission is 
to have certain points of similarity with a Royal 
Commission, for example, subpoena powers and the power to 
examine witnesses. In addition, the Commission is to be 
given quite extensive investigative powers, within the 
context, however, of limited responsibility for police and 
prosecution matters. 

Many of the Commission's investigative powers may be 
justified by the policy intention of the Bill, yet the 
Committee thinks that the Senate ought to be fully aware of 
the breadth of these powers. Many provision might be 
regarded as offending traditional civil lib·,rties criteria. 
The Committee notes the Minister's second reading statement 
which emphasised: "The Commonwealth Government recognizes 
the need to ensure that proposed changes in law enforcement 
procedures and. institutions do not prejudice individual 
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rights.• While the Committee acknowledges the limited 

context in which the proposed Commission is to operate, it 

draws the Senate's attention to many provisions which might 

be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal rights and 

liberties. 

9. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clauses of the Bill: 

Clause 7 - Fnnctions of Cammi ssioo 

This clause states the general functions of the Commission. 

Clause 7 (1) empowers the Commission to investigate 

allegations and circumstances surrounding •an offence• 

against the law of the Commonwealth or Territory. The 
clause provides very little identification of the specific 

type of offences to which the Commission will give its 

attention, although sub-clause (2) indicates a priority in 
relation to •organized criminal offences", bribery and 

corruption of officers, and •other offences of kinds that 

persons or bodies engaged in law enforcement are 

experiencing special difficulty in investigating.• The 

Committee is concerned that there is no clear definition of 

the scope of the Commission's investigations, and draws 

this clause to the attention of the Senate under principle 

l(a) (i) in that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly 

on personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 14 - search warrants 

Sub-clause (5) empowers the officer who is duly authorized 
with a search warrant to sieze "any thing of anoth,.r kind" 

or "any thing connected with another matter• relevant to 

the Commission, although unspecified in the warrant as 

required by clause 14(4)(c). Since the committee first 
commented on the possible defects of this proposed clause 
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in Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digest No. 14 of 28 October 
1982, the Bill has been amended in the House of 

Representatives to allow the Commission greater ease of 
application to a Judge in order to obtain a search warrant. 
Clause 15 empowers the Commission to make such application 
by telephone. Th~ fact that search warrants will now be 
easier to obtain reinforces the Committee's intent to alert 
the Senate to the actual nature of the search warrants to 

be issued under clause 14. The Committee draws this clause 
to the attention of the Senate under principle l(a){i) in 
that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal 
rights and liberties. 

Clause 16 - seizure of nassoorts 

This clause empowers the Commission to seek a court order 
to require a person to deliver his passport to'the 
Commission for a period up to three months. The Committee 
notes this interference with a person's right to free 
movement as a novel provision for a body investigating 
possible criminal offences.The Committee notes the general 
policy direction as indicated by the statement of the then 
Minister for Foreign Affairs in introducing the Passports 
Amendment Bill in the House of Representatives on 7 March 
1979: 

••• in recognition of the Government's policy relating 
to human rights and the view that the Passport Act 
should neither be used as an extension of the judicial 
system nor be expected to impose any more restraint on 
an individual than a court would be prepared to impose, 
this practice [viz. the withholding of passports from 
suspected white collar criminals] will be discontinued. 
Passports will, in future, only be withheld from such 
persons if a warrant for their ~rrest exists, or where 
the applicant is the subject of an Australian court 
order •.• " 

10. 



The Committee draws this clause to the attention of the 
Senate under principle l(a) (i) in that it might be regarded 
as trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 17 - Hearings 

This clause provides for the holding of hearings by the 
commission. In Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digest No. 14 of 
28 October 1982, the Committee drew attention to two grants 
of discretionary power conferred on the Commission by this 
clause. Clause 17(5) [formerly 16(5)! gives the Commission 
discretionary power to hold hearings in public or in 
private. In its earlier comments, the Committee was 
concerned that the clause provided insufficient guidance 
for the exercise of the Commission's decision to bold 
hearings in private. Clause 17(6) [formerly 16(6) J has 
since been amended in the House of Representatives with the 
effect that the Commission in exercising its discretion 
shall now under clause 17(6) (c), have regard to "the wishes 
of any person appearing as a witness at the hearing•. 
Furthermore, the introduction of clause 17(7) provides an 
additional safeguard, in that a person may insist that all 
or part of his evidence shall be taken in private. 

The second grant of discretionary power is conferred by 
clause 17(12) which empowers the commission to direct that 
any evidence given before it shall not be published or only 
published in a manner and to such persons as the commission 
specifies. Failure to comply with such a direction is made 
an offence by 17(13)(b). To the extent that this protection 
depends on the discretion of the Commission and may not 
always be acted upon, th~ clause might be regarded as 
insufficiently protecting an individual's right to privacy. 
The Committee draws this provision to the attention of. the 
Senate under principle l(a) (i) in that it might be regarded 
as trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties, 
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Clause 17(11) [formerly 16(10)] empowers the Commission to 

limit the extent of examination or cross-examination of a 

witness. This clause provides for examination and 

cross-examination subject to the qualification "so far as 

the Commission thinks appropriate•. The Committee is aware 

that such a qual~fication may be held to express no more 
than the ordinary powers of such a body. However, the 

Committee draws this provision to the attention of the 

senate under principle l(a) (i) in that it might be regarded 

as trespassing unduly on perso~al rights and liberties. 

Clause 19 - Power to summon witnesses 

This clause [formerly clause 17] empowers the Commission to 

summon a person to give evidence and produce documents as 

requested. The Committee is concerned that the Commission 
is not required to notify the person either of ·the offence 

in respect of which his assistance is required or of the 

nature of the inquiry so that he may fully inform himself, 

and be able to determine whether he may need advice before 
attending or brief counsel to assist him. The Committee 

draws this clause to the attention of the senate under 

principle l(a) (i) in that it might be regarded as 

trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

Cl a use 20 - Faj l nre to orodnce documents 

Clause 20 [formerly clause 18] provides for the offences of 

witnesses who fail "without reasonable excuse" to attend a 

hearing before the Commission or to produce requested 

documents. In the Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digest No. 14 of 

28 October !982, the Committee drew attention to a 

limitation in the scope of reasonable excuse. Former clause 
18(4) had originally stated that it is not a reasonable 

excuse for a person to "refuse or fail to produce a 

document" in the belief that the production of the document 
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might be self-incriminating. The Committee contrasted this 
limitation with the clause's recognition of the right to 
refuse to answer questions on the ground of 
self-incrimination. Former clause 18 has since been 
amended: clause 20 now includes the right to refuse both 
to answer questi?ns and to produce documents. The Committee 
also welcomes the related amendments to the original 
limitation on the right to refuse to answer questions or 
produce documents. Under clauses 20(5) and (7) [formerly 
clauses 18(5) and (7)] an •undertaking in writing" by a 
Commonwealth or State Attorney-General to the effect that 
answers or documents will not be used in evidence against a 
person, must now include a statement of the •general 
nature" of the •special grounds which in the public 
interest• require that answers be given or documents 
produced. 

Clause 20(4) [formerly clause 18(4)] identifies the scope 
of •reasonable excuse•, yet it fails to include any 
reference to a spouse's right to silence, which would be 
applicable if the investigation were a criminal charge. The 
Committee regards this absence as seriously affecting a 
fundamental right, and draws this to the attention of the 
Senate under principle l(a) (i) in that it might be regarded 
as trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 20 (10) [formerly clause 18(10)] empowers the 
Commission in relation to a person summoned to attend who 
has, without reasonable excuse, either failed to attend or 
answer questions or produce documents, to certify these 
actions to a prescribed Court. Clause 20(11) empowers the 
prescribed court, upon application by the Attorney-General, 
to order a person to comply with the direction of the 
Commission. The Committee welcomes the amendment effected 
by clause 20 (11) requiring that contempt proceedings may 
only be pursued upon application by the Attorney-General. 

13. 



However, the Committee is still concerned that this 

provision leaves open the possibility of an indefinite jail 

sentence for contempt of court for a person who, in the 

Court's opinion, fails without reasonable excuse to comply 

with a direction to appear as a witness. 

The Committee draws this provision to the attention of the 
Senate under principle l (a) (i) in that it might be regarded 

as trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 21 - False or misleading evjdence 

This clause [formerly clause 19] establishes an offence of 

giving false or misleading evidence. Clause 21 (l) states 

that a person shall not give evidence that is false or 

misleading in a material particular. The Committee is 

concerned at the absence of the standard qualification 

"knowingly" or "wilfully" in relation to the giving of 

evidence, (see e.g. Royal Commissions Amendment Bill, 

clause ll, proposed section 6H) and draws this provision to 

the attention of the Senate under principle l(a) (i) in that 

it might be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal 

rights and liberties. 

Under clauses 21 (3) and (4), a person convicted of an 

offence of giving false or misleading evidence may be dealt 

with by a court of summary jurisdiction, and in such cases 

the penalty is either a fine or imprisonment. However, 
under clause 21 (2) , proceedings in a court other than one 

of summary jurisdiction may only lead to the one form of 

punishment - imprisonment. The Committee is concerned that 
the option of fine or imprisonment should be applicable in 

both cases and draws this clause to the attention of the 

Senate under principle l (a) (i) in that it might be regarded 

as trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

l4. 



Clause 20 - contempt of Commission 

This clause provides for the offence of contempt of the 
commission. The Committee notes the onerous penalties - two 
thousand dollars or imprisonment for twelve months - and is 
concerned that t~e list of offences in clause 20(1) is 
misplaced in the context of a body other than a court of 
law. The penalties may be regarded as inappropriate to a 
body that is meant to be investigative rather than 
adjudicative. The Committee is concerned that the inclusion 
of the offences of "insulting" the Commission, under clause 
20 (1) (a), and "interrupting• a hearing, under clause 
20(1) (b), may infringe the right to free speech. The 
Committee draws this clause to the attention of the Senate 
under principle l(a)(i) in that it might be regarded as 
trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 33 - staff and secrecy 

This clause provides for the employment and conditions of 
staff to assist the Commission. The Committee notes that 
the references to terms and conditions in clauses 33(3) and 
(4) do not require staff to observe any obligation to 
secrecy, in order to protect the right of privacy of 
persons being investigated by the Commission. The Committee 
draws this clause to the attention of the Senate under 
principle l(a) (i) in that it might be regarded as 
trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

15. 



ROYAL COMMISSIONS AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

10. This Bill was introduced by the Acting Attorney-General 
in the House of Representatives on 27 October 1982. 

The purpose of .this Bill is to amend the Royal Commission 
Act 1902 to provide that those Royal Commissions whose 

Letters Patent so provide have additional powers to issue 

certificates that witnesses have failed to comply with 

certain requirements; apply to a Judge of a prescribed 

court for the issue of a search warrant where, inter 
alia, it believes a thing connected with a matter in 

respect of which it is conducting an inquiry might be 

concealed or destroyed if a summons were issued for its 

production; issue summonses to require the production 

of non-documentary material; provide protectio? to cot;nsel 
assisting or appearing before a Commission; and communicate 

information that relates to, or may relate to the commission 
of an offence or afford evidence of an offence to various 

Commonwealth and State authorities. Provision is also 

made for functions or powers conferred by State authorities 

under State laws on a Commission to be performed or exercised 

in conjunction with the performance of its functions 

or powers under the Royal Commissions Act. 

General Comment 

11. The Committee notes the Minister's second reading speech 

in which he stated that this Bill is "a complementary 
measure" to the National Crimes Commission Bill, in that 

it is "directed to ensuring that Royal Commissions have 

effective powers and procedures so that they may can·y 
out their important functions". The basic purpose of 

a Royal Commission is to ascertain the facts as to a 

particular matter or matters and, if necessary, recommend 
future action to Government. Many of the new powers granted 

to Royal Commissions may be justified by the policy intention 

of the Bill, yet the Committee thinks that Senators ought 

to be fully aware of the extent of these powers. The 

16. 



Committee acknowledges the limited context in which Royal 
Commissions operate: they are investigative and advisory 
bodies, capable of summoning witnesses; they are not 
accusatorial bodies, and have limited responsibility 
for police and prosecution matters. The Committee acknow
ledges the "special circumstances" of Royal Commissions 
to which the Minister refers in his speech: that unlike 
other bodies such as the proposed National Crimes Commission, 
their primary purpose is not to obtain evidence admissible 
in a court for a possible prosecution, These circumstances 
are particularly relevant to clauses 4 and 6 of the Bill 
concerning provisions which operate in a context different 
from related provisions in the National Crimes Commission 
Bill, to which the Committee drew attention in Scrutiny 
of Bills Alert Digest No. 14 of 28 October 1982. However, 
the Committee draws a number of provisions to ··i:he attention 
of the Senate in that they might be regarded as trespassing 
unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

12. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clauses of the Bill: 

Clause 4 - Power to summon witnesses 

The clause proposes, inter alia, to substitute a new 
section 2 for sections 2, 3 and 4 in the Principal Act. 
Proposed new section 2 empowers a member of a Commission 
to summon a person to appear "to give evidence and to 
produce such documents or other things" as required by 
the Commission, The Committee notes that the Commission 
is not required to notify the person of the matters in 
relation to which he might be required to give evidence 
or produce documents. The Committee is aware that Royal 
Commissions are investigative bodies, whose tasks are 
confined to gathering information as distinct from pressing 
charges. However, the Committee is concerned that, as 
things stand, persons who are summoned may not be able 
to determine whether they need to obtain legal advice 
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before attending or to brief counsel to assist them prepare 
for the hearing. While the Committee recognizes that 

Royal Commissions must be empowered to obtain essential 

information, it draws this provision to the attention 

of the Senate under principle l(a) (i) in that it might 

be regarded as .t-respassing unduly on pe-rsonal -rights 

and liberties. 

Clause 4 - Search wa-rrants 

Clause 4 p-roposes, inter alia, to substitute a new section 

4 empowe-ring a Commission to apply to a prescribed court 

to obtain a search warrant authorizing persons to enter 

premises and search for and seize, in addition to specified 

things, "any thing of another kind" or "connected with 
another matter" relevant to the Commission. Since the 

Committee first commented on the possible defects of 

this proposed section in Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digest 

No. 15 of 11 November 1982, the Bill has been amended 

in the House of Representatives to allow a Royal Commission 

greater ease of application to a Judge in order to obtain 
a search warrant, Proposed section 5 empowers a Commission 

to make such application by telephone. The fact that 

search warrants will now be easier to obtain reinforces 
the Committee's intent to alert the Senate to the actual 

nature of the search warrants to be issued under proposed 

section 4. The Committee draws this clause to the attention 
of the Senate under principle l(a) (i) in that it might 

be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal rights 
and liberties, 

Clause 6 - Self-incrimination 

The clause proposes to substitute a new section 6A in 

the Principal Act. Proposed sub-sections 6A(l) and (2) 

have the effect that a person is not entitled to withhold 

requested documents or refuse to answer questions on 
the ground that in producing the documents or answering 

the questions he might tend to incriminate himself ,As 
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stated by the Minister in his second reading speech, 
it has long been the view that self-incrimination was 
not a lawful excuse for a witness before a Royal Commission 
failing to answer questions or produce documents, The 
basis of this view was section 6DD which states that 
statements made by a witness shall not be admissible 
in evidence against him, except in proceedings for an 
offence against this Act. The Minister related the introduc
tion of the proposed new section 6A to doubts recently 
cast on the traditional construction of 6DD by the High 
Court in Hammond v The Commonwealth, The Minister stated 
that the Government has concluded: 

" ... that the doubt as to the construction of the 
Act arising from the High Court decision should 
be removed and that it be made clear that; in the· 
special circumstances of a Royal Commission hearing, 
self-incrimination is not an excuse for failure 
to answer questions or produce documents". 

Proposed sub-section 6A(3) states that this section does 
not apply where the relevant offence is one with which 
the person has already been charged and the matter is 
still before the courts, However, the Committee is concerned 
that to the extent that Royal Commissions may tend to 
widen their original ambit of inquiry, the right to refuse 
to answer on the ground of self-incrimination might need 
to be protected. The Committee draws this provision to 
the attention of the Senate under principle l(a)(i) in 
that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal 
rights and liberties, 

Clause 8 - Failure to comply with Commission 

This clause proposes to substitute a new section 6C which 
empowers the Commission in relation to a person summoned 
to attend who has either failed to attend or answer questions 
or produce documents, to certify these instances of non-com
pliance to a prescribed court. Proposed clause 6C(2) 
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empowers the prescribed court, upon application by the 

Attorney-General, to order a person to comply with the 
direction of the Commission. The Committee welcomes the 

amendment effected by clause 6C ( 2) requiring that contempt 

proceedings may_ only be pursued upon application by the 
Attorney-General, However, the Committee is still concerned 

that this provision leaves open the possibility of an 

indefinite jail sentence for contempt of court for a 

person who, in the court's opinion, fails without reasonable 

excuse to comply with a dil:ection to appear as a witness 

before a Commission. The Committee draws this provision 

to the attention of the Senate under principle t(al (i) 

in that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly on 
personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 13 - False or misleading evidence 

This clause proposes to substitute a new section 6H in 

the Principal Act establishing an offence of giving false 

or misleading evidence, Under proposed sections 6H( 3) 

and ( 4) , a person may be dealt with by a court of summary 

jurisdiction, and in such cases the penalty is either 

a fine or imprisonment, However, under proposed section 
6H C 2) , proceedings in a court other than one of summary 

jurisdiction may only lead to the one form of punishment 

- imprisonment, The Committee is concerned that the option 

of fine or imprisonment should be applicable in both 

cases, and draws this clause to the attention of the 
Senate under principle l(a)(i) in that it might be regarded 

as trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

Clause 14 - Destruction of documents 

This clause proposes, inter alia, to substitute a new 
section 6K(1) in the Principal Act establishing an offence 

of wilfully concealing, mutilating or destroying a document 

that a person knows, or has reasonable grounds to believe, 

is or may be required in evidence before a Commission. 
The Committee welcomes the House of Representatives' 
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amendment effected by clause 14 inserting the qualification 

"wilfully" in relation to the concealing, mutilating or 

destroying of documents. However, comments made above 

in relation to the forms of punishment in clause 13 are 

also applicable to proposed sections 6K(2), (3) and (4). 

21. 



TAXATION (UNPAID COMPANY TAX) ASSESSMENT BILL 1982 

13. This Bill was introduced by the Treasurer in the House 

of Representatives on 23 September 1982. 

The purpose of ,this Bill is to define the parameters 

of liability to recoupment tax of vendor-shareholders 

and other former owners of shares in companies that were 

stripped of pre-taxed profits; provide the mechanism 

for determining which form.er owners are to be liable 
for recoupment of tax and the measure of that liability; 

provide a right of election so that shareholders in a 

company that has been stripped of its pre-tax profits 

will be able to be assessed on sufficient dividend income 

to eliminate the liability of the company to undistributed 
profits tax; require payment of additional tax. for lat.e 

payment of recoupment tax; require the Commis~ioner to 
re-issue notices of assessment on a stripped company 

to a former owner and allow that former owner to exercise 

those rights of objection and appeal against the assessment 

that the company could have exercised; and render void 

arrangements entered into after 25 July 1982 which have 

the dominant purpose and the effect of directly or indirectly 
defecting, evading or avoiding a person's liability to 

pay recoupment tax. 

14, The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 

following clause of the Bill. 

Clause 5 - Primary taxable amounts 

Clause 5 ( 1) (a) applies the recoupment provisions of the 

Bill to schemes entered into from 1 January 1972. The 

retrospective provision was explained by the Minister 

in his Second Reading Speech as follows: 

"Our normal and general reluctance to introduce 
legislation having any retrospective element has, 

on this occasion, been tempered by the competing 
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consideration of overall perceptions as to the equity 

and fairness of our taxation system and the distribution 
of the tax burden." 

The Committee a,cknowledges that the policy of this taxation 

Bill was designed, in the Minister's words, to recoup 

"tax which was clearly the subject of legal evasion", 
The Committee, however, adopts the practice of drawing 

the attention of the Senate to all retrospective provisions. 

23. 

(Alan Miss en) 
Chairman 

18 November 1982 
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TERMS OF REFERENCE 

(l) (a) That a Standing Committee of the Senate, to be known 
as the standing committee for the Scrutiny of Bills, 
be appointed to report, in respect of the clauses of 
Bills introduced. into the Senate, and in respect of 
Acts of the Parliament, whether such Bills or Acts, by 
express words or otherwise -

Ii) trespass unduly on personal rights and liberties; 
(ii) make rights, liberties and/or obligations unduly 

dependent upon insufficiently defined 
administrative powers; 

(iii) make such rights, liberties and/or obligations 
unduly dependent upon non-reviewable 
administrative decisions; 

(iv) inappropriately delegate legislative power; or 
(v) insufficiently subject the exercise of 

legislative power to parliamentary scrutiny, 

(b) That the Committee, for the purpose of reporting upon 
the clauses of a Bill when the Bill has been 
introduced into the Senate, may consider any proposed 
law or other document or information available to it, 
notwithstanding that such proposed law, document or 
information has not been presented to the Senate. 



SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

NJNETBENTJI REPORT 

1. The Committee has the honour to present its Nineteenth 
Report to the Senate. The purpose of this Report 
is to draw the attention of the Senate to comments 
made by the Acting Attorney-General, in responses dated 
6 December 1982, to matters raised by the Committee 
on clauses of the National Crimes Commission Bill 1982 
and the Royal Commissions Amendment Bill 1982 in 
Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digests Nos 14 and 15, tabled 
in the Senate on 28 October and 11 November 1982, 
respectively. The clauses of the Bills were reported 
to the Senate on 18 November 1982 in tlie Comml ttee I s 
Eighteenth Report. 

2. 111 u<ldltlon to discussion 011 specific clauses of tl1c 
Bills, both the Digests and the Report included general 
comments. The following summary of specific matters 
raised by the Committee, and the Acting Attorney-General's 
responses, should thus be read in the light of those 
comments, 

NATIONAL CRIMES COMMISSION BILL 1982 

Clause 7 - Functions of the Commission 

3. In Digest No. 14 and the Eighteenth Report, the Committee 
suggested that sub-clause 7(1), which empowers the 
Commission to investigate allegations and circumstances 
surrounding "an offence 11 against the law of the 
Commonwealth. or Territory, provided little identification 

of the specific type of offences to which the Commission 
will give its attention, although the Committee pointed 
out that sub-clause (2) indicates a priority in relation 
to "organized criminal offences", bribery and corruption 
of officers, and 11 other offences of kinds that persons 
or bodies engaged in law enforcement are· experiencing 
special difficulty in investigating", The Committee was 
concerned that there is no clear definition of the scope 



of the Commission's investigations, and drew this 

clause to the attention of the Senate under 
principle l(a)(i), in that it might be regarded 
as trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

4. The Acting Attorney-General has made the following comments 
on the clause: 

"Clause 7 was drafted on the basis that sub-clause 
7 (1) should set out the outer limits of the 
jurisdiction of the Commission, while sub-clause 7(2) 
should set out the matters, within the limits of 
sub-clause 7(1), to which the Commission should, so 
far as practicable, direct its activities . 

. "Experience, including U.S. experience., indicates that 
an attempt to state p,:cciscly the limits of 
jurisdiction of a body such as the National Crimes 
Commiss·ion may well result in unproductive and 
delay-producing disputes as to whether particular 
investigations come within the jurisdiction of the 
body. The directions given by Parliament to the 
Commission by clause 7 as a whole arc clear and there 
is no reason to believe that they will not be followed 
by the Commission. In the unlikely event of the 
Commission not paying appropriate heed to sub-clause 
7(2), this would no doubt be taken into account by 
Parliament in deciding whether the life of the 
Commission should be extended beyond the 5 years 
specified in clause 41." 

Clause 14 - Search warrants 

s. In Digest No. 14, the Committee drew attention to the 
wide powers of an officer authorized with a search warrant 
to seize, untlcr sub-clause 14(5), "any thing of another 
kind" or "any thing conncctc<l with another matter" relevant 
to the Commission, although unspecified in the warrant 
as required by paragraph 14(4)(c). 

6. In its Eighteenth Report, the Committee pointed out that, 
since· it first commented on the possib·le defects of this 
proposed clause in the Digest, the Bill had been amended 
in the House of R~presentatives to allow the Commission 
greater ease of application to a Judge in order to 
obtain a search warrant: clause 15 empowers the 
Commission to make such application by telephone. 

7. The fact that search warrants would now be easier to obtain 

reinforced the Committee's intent to alert the Senate to 
the actual nature of the search warrants to be issued under 
clause 14, and the Committee drew this clause to the 



attention of the Senate under principle l(a) (i), 
in that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly 
on personal rights and liberties. 

8. The Acting Attorney-General has made the following 
comments: 

"The authority to search provided by a warrant under 
this clause is limited, except as provided in 
sub-clause 14(5), to searching for things of the kind 
specified in the warrant. The exception in sub-clause 
14(5) is in turn limited to things cqnnected with 
matters in respect of which the Commission is then 
conducting an investigation .. Further, there is a 
requirement of belief on reasonable grounds by the 
searching officer that seizure of the th in:g in 
question is necessary to prevent its concealment, 
loss, mutilation or destruction. The Criminal 
Investigation Bill 1982 contains similar provisions .n 

Clause 16 - Seizure of passports 

9. The Committee drew attention to this clause in both 

the Digest and the Report, noting that the Commission is 
empowered to seek a Court order to require a person to 
deliver his passport to the Commission for a period of up 
to three months. The Committee drew attention to the 
general policy directfon, as indicated by the statement of 
the then Minister for Foreign Affairs in intro·<lucing 
the Passports Amendment Bill 1979, that "passports will ... 

only be withheld from . , .persons if a warrant for the·ir 
arrest exists, or where the applicant is the subject of 
an Australian court order ... ", and suggested that the 
clause might be regarded, under principle 1 (a) (i), as 
trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

10. The Acting Attorney-General has commented, as follows: 

"It should be noted ... that clause 16 requires for its 
operation that a Federal Court judge be satisfied by 
evidence on oath that 

there are reasonable grounds to believe that a 
person who has been summoned ,to attend before 
the Commission or who has so· attended may be 
able to give evidence or· produce documents 
relevant, and of particular significance, to 
the Commission's investigation; and 



there arc reasonable grounds to suspect that the 
person intends to leave Australia and has a 
passport. 

11 Thc order requiring a person to deliver up his 
passport is made, not by the Commission, but by a 
Federal Court judge who must be satisfied as to those 
specific matters, after the person affected has had 
an opportunity to show cause why he shoulU not be 
so ordered. No· inconsisten-cy is therefore seen 
with the Ministerial statement previously referred 
to which indicated that passports could be withheld 
from a person in respect of whom there is a warrant 
of arrest or an Australian court order . 11 

Clause 17 - Hearings 

11. In Digest No. 14, the Committee drew attention to two 

exercises of discretionary power in this clause. As 
the Eighteenth Report indicated, the Committee was pleased 

to note that an amendment was made to tho Bill in tho 
llousc of Representatives to remove the first of these, 

so that safeguards are now provided :i"gninst the Commission's 

unfettered discretion to hold hearings in public or in 

private. 

12. A second discretion remains, al though the. provision has . 

been amended: sub-clause 17 (12) empowers the Commission 

to direct that any evidence given before it shall not be 

published or only published in a manner and to such 

persons as the Commission specifics, Failure to comply with 
such a direction is made an offence by paragraph 17(13) (b). 

13. The Committee was concerned that, to the extent that this 

provision depends on the discretion of the Commission and 

may not always be acted upon, the clause might be regarded 

as insuH±ciently protecting an individual's right to 

privacy, and ther.efore drew the provision to the attention 

of the Senate under principle l(a)(i). 

14 .. The Acting Attorney-General responded, however, that this 

provision, us amended and taken with sub-clauses 17(6) and 

17(13), represents an important sufcgt1ar<l for :11\ 
individual's right to privacy. 



15, In the Digest and the Report, the Committee also 
drew attention to sub-clause 17(11), which empowers 
the Commission to limit the extent of examination 
or cross-examination of a witness. The Committee 
indicated that it was aware that such a limitation 
may be held to express no more than the ordinary 
powers of such a body, but drew ·the pro\Tision to 
the atte'ntion of the Senate under princjplc l(a) (iJ,. 

in that it might be regarded as trespassing undu~y 
on personal rights and liberties, 

16. The Acting Attorney-General has commented that: 

"Sub-clause 17(11) enables the Commission to 
control the proceedings before it but would 
not enable the Commission to impose any 
unreasonable controls. 11 

Clause 19 ~ Power to summon witnesses 

17. This clause empowers the Commission to sumlllon a person 
to give evidence and produce documents as requested. 
When reporting on the clause, the Committee was concerned 
that the Conunission is not required to notlfy the person, 
ci ther of the offence in respect of which his assistance 
is required or of the nature of the inquiry so that he 
may fully inform himself, and be able to determine whether 
he may need advice before attending or brief counsel to 
assist him. The Committee drew the provision to the 
attention of the Senate under principle l(a)(i), in 
that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly on 
personal rights and liberties. 

18, The Acting Attorney-General responded, as follows: 

",., it may be pointed out that a hearing by the 
Commission is not in the nature of a trial. 
Further, a witness in criminal or civil proccca1ngs 
is not informed by the terms of his subpoena of tho 
offence in question or the nature of proceedings. 
U11til a witness 11as been quostio11ed"bcforc it, the 
Crimes Co1nmission will not know the extent or 
direction of the witness' knowledge. Nor will it 
in many cases be in a position, before the witness 
has given evidence, to specify the offence in respect 
of which his assistance is required. It should be 
noted that new clause 18 now prQvides for re-imbursement 
to witnesses of attendance expcnses. 11 



Clause 20 - Failure to produce documents 

t~, Clause 20 provides for the offences of witnesses 

who fail "with out reasonable excuse" to attend a hearing 
before the Commission or to produce requested documents. 
In Digest No. 14, the Committee drew attention to former 
clause 18(4), which had originally stated that it is not 

a reasonable excuse for a person to "refuse or fai 1 to 

pro<lucc< a <locumcnt 11 in the hclicf that the pro<luction or 
the document might be self-incriminating. In the 

Eighteenth Report, the Committee welcomed an amendment 
to the clause which, as clause 20, now includes the 

right to refuse both to answer questions and to produce 

documents, and also welcomed related amendments. 

20. The Acting Attorney-General has now advised that the 

Government intends to move an amendment to sub-clause 
20(4) limiting the excuse of self-incrimination to 

natural persons. 

·21, In the Digest and the Report, the Committee had also noted 
that sub-clause 20(4) fails to include reference to a 

spouse's right to silence, which would be applicable 

if the investigation were a criminal charge, and drew 
the provis'ion to the attention of the Senate under 

principle 1 (a) (i), in that it might be regarded as 
trespassing unduly on personal rights and liberties. 

22. The Acting Attorney-General has made the following comments: 

"'l'hc term 'reasonable excuse' in sub~clausc 20(2) ... 
may well embrace the excuse of incrimination of 
a spouse but, in any event, the suggestion by tho 
Committee overlooks the fact that what a witness 
may say before the Crimes Commission as to his 
spouse would be hearsay on a possible ultimate trial 
of the spouse. 11 

23. In the Digest and Report, the Committee drew attention to 

sub-clause 20(10) ,, which empowers the Commission in 

relation to a pers·on summoned to attend who has, without 
reasonable excuse, either failed to attend or answer 

questions or produce documents, to certify these actions to 
a prescribed Court.· Sub-clause 20(11) empowers the 

prescribed Court, upon application by the Attorney-General, 



to order a person to comply with the direction of 

the Commission. In the Report, the Committee welcomed 

the amendment made in the House of Representatives to 

sub-clause 20(11), requiring that contempt proceedings 

may be pursued only upon application by the Attorney

General. However, the Cammi ttcc remained concerned that 

the provision leaves open the possibility of an indefinite 
gaol sentence for contempt of court for a person who, 

in the Court's opinion, fails witho1,1t reasonable excuse 

to comply with a diTcction to appear as ,a witness, and 
drew the provis'ion to the attention of the Senate under 

principle l(a) (i), in that it might be regarded as 

trespassing unduly on personal rights. and liberties, 

24. The Acting Attorney-General has commented, as follows: 

"· . . it must be pointed out that this provision only 
a pp lies where the person concerned has failed to 
attend before the Commission an<l has been ordered ,)y 
the Federal Court or Supreme Court to so attend. 
Failure to comply with such an order would merit 
severe action," 

Clause 21 - False or misleading evidence 

25, In the Digest and Report, the Committee drew attention to 

the contrast between sub-clauses 21(3) and (4), on the 

one hand, and suh-clause 21(2), on th.e other. Sub-clauses 

21(3) and (4) provide that a person convicted of an offence 

of giving false or misleading evidence mUy be dealt with 
by a court of summary jurisdiction, and in such case the 

penalty is either a fine or imprisonm.cnt. However, under sub
clause 21 (2), proceedings in a court other than one of 

summary jurisdiction may lead to only the one form of 

punishment - imprisonment. The Committee drew the provision 

to the attention of the Senate under principle l (a) (i), in 

that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal 

rights and liberties. 

26, The Acting Attorney-General has mudc the following comment: 

11 ••• if the circumstances of tho ofrcncc arc so 
serious us to call for the offence lo be <lcalt with 
on indictment, a flnc would not be an appropriate 
penalty.. 11 



Clause 22 - Contempt of Commission 

27. This clause provides fo.r the offence of contempt of 
the Commission. In the Digest and Report, the Committee 

noted the onerous penalties - $2000 or imprisonment for 

12 months - and was concerned that the list of offences 

in sub-clause 22(1) was misplaced in the context of a 

body other than a court of law, being a body that is 
intended to be investigative rather than adjudicative. 

The Committee was concerned that the inclusion of the 

offences of "insul ting'1 the Commission, under paragraph 
22 (1) (a), and "interrupting" a hearing, under paragraph 
22 ( 1) (b), might infringe the right to free speech. 

The Committee drew the clause to the attention of the 
Senate under principle l(a) (i), in that it might be 

regarded as trespassing unduly on personal rights 
and liberties. 

28. The Acting Attorney-General made the following comments: 

"Statutes setting up a body or empowering a 
person to conduct hearings, particularly hearings under 
oath, usually provide for offences in relation to 
disturbances of a hearing of the kind provided under 
sub-clause ·22 (1). The justification for this course 
is that, to be effective, such hearings must be 
conducted free from disturbances, in an orderly 
manner and with appropriate respect to the presiding 
member. The offence under sub-clause 22(1) of 
insulting a member jn the performance of his functions 
or the exercise of his powers involves the member being 
insul tcd when performing or exercising the functions 
or powers and it is difficult to sec how a prohibition 
on such acts or the act of interrupting· a hearlng 
could infringe the right of free speech." 

Clause 35 - Staff and secrecy 

29. This clause provides for the employment and conditions 

of staff to assist the Commission. The Committee noted 
in the Digest and Report that the references to terms and 
conditions in sub-clauses 35(3) and (4) do not require staff 

to observe any obligation to secrecy, in order to protect the 

right of privacy of persons being investigated by the 
Commission. ·The Cammi ttec drew the provisions to the 

attention of the Senate under principle l(a)(i), in that 

they might be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal 
rights and liberties. 



30. The Acting Attorney-General responded, as follows: 

"Commonwealth public servants, police officers 
and other persons attached to, or employed by, 
the Commission would be subject to the secrecy 
requirements of section 70 and 79 of the 
Crimes Act 1914. State public servants or 
police officers attached to the Commission 
would ordinarily be subject to equivalent State 
legislation. Sub-clause 17(13) will impose 
significant penalities in respect of publication 
of evidence given before the Commission or 
contents of documents produced to it, contrary 
to a direction of the Commission. Generally 
speaking, the Government seeks to avoid the 
creation of new special secrecy provisions in 
Commonwealth Acts and indeed is committed to a 
review of existing provisions of this nature. 
It has therefore been .thought undesirable to 
create a special secrecy provision in this 
lcgisla tion, 11 

31. It ls not clear to the Committee that persons (not 

being Commonwealth officers or employees) engaged 

by the Commission as, £or example, counsel or 
consultants, would necessarily be bound by the 

secrecy provisions of the Crimes Act. The Committee 

also notes that State public servants and police 

officers may not be bound by State legislation in 

the same way as Commonwealth officers and employees. 

The Committee also draws attention to the secrecy 
provision contained in clause 7 0£ the Bank Account Debits Tax 
Administration Bill 1982, which is at present 

before the Senate. 

ROYAL COMMISSIONS AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

Clause 4 - Proposed new section 2 - Power to summon 
w1.tnesses 

32. The clause proposes, inter alia, to substitute a 

new section 2 for sections 2, 3 and 4 of the Principal 
Act. Proposed new section 2 empowers a member of a 
Commission to suwmon a person to appear "to give evidence 
and to produce such documents or other things" as muy 
be required by the Commission. The Committee noted in 

Digest No. 15 and' the Eighteenth Report that the Commission 

is not required to notify the person of the matters in 

relation to which ho might be required to give evidence 



10 

· or produce documents. While the Committee was aware 

that Royal Commissions are investigative bodies, the 

tasks of which are confined to gathering information as 

distinct from pressing charges, it was concerned that, 
as things stand, persons who are summoned may not be 
able to determine whether they need to obtain legal 

advice before attending or to brief counsel to assist 

them in preparing for the hearing. The Committee 

recognised that Royal Commissions must be empowered to 

obtain es·sential information, but drew this provision 

to the attention of the Senate under principle 1 (a) ( 1), 

in that it might be regarded as trespassing unduly on 

personal rights and liberties. 

33. The Acting Attorney-General has made the following 

comments: 

" ... so far as this aspect is concerned, the new 
provisions will not be different from the existing 
provisions which were first included in the Act in 
'1902. Indeed, as regards laws providing for the 
summoning. of persons to give oral evidence there 
is, so far as I am aware, no precedent for a 
provision that would require the person to be 
informed of the particular matters in respect of 
which he will be required to give oral evidence. 
This is no doubt explained by the fact that, until 
a tribunal has, by questioning, determined the 
extent and direction of a witness 1 knowledge, it 
would be difficult, if not impossible, for the 
tribunal to specify in advance the matters in 
respect of which the person will be required to 
give evidence. In the case of a Royal Commission, 
the Letters Patent determining the ambit of the 
Commission's inquiry are a matter of public record 
that can be examined by a prospective witness. 

"As to the production of documents, proposed 
new section 2 would require the summons to identi
fy the documents or other things to be produced 
and the member of the Commission, requiring 
production of documents or other things under 
proposed new sub-section 2(2), to identify the 
document or other thing in question. 

"In practice, a Royal Commission when it 
becomes appropriate for a witness to be repre
sented, will, if the wi.tness is not already 
represented, adjourn the proceedings to permit 
representation to be arranged." 
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34. Clause 4 - Proposed new section 4 - Search warrants 

Clause 4 proposes, inter alia, to substitute a new 

section 4 containing. provisions similar to those on 
which the Committee and the Acting Attorney-General 
have commented in relation to clause, 14 of the National 

Crimes Commission BiU 1982, discussed at paragraphs 5 
to 8 above. The comments are therefore applicable to 

proposed new Sf!ction 4 also. 

35. Clause 6 - Self-incrimination 

In the Digest and the Report, the Committee noted that 
proposed sub-sections 6A( 1) and ( 2) have the effect 
that a person is not entitled to withhold requested 

documents or refuse to answer questions on the ground 
that in producing the documents or answering the 
questions he might tend to incriminate himself. 

36. The Committee outlined the reasons for the inclusion of 
the section, but was concerned that to the extent that 

Royal Commissions, may tend to widen their original 
ambit of inquiry, the right to refuse to answer on the 
ground of self-incrimination might need to be protect
ed. The Committee drew the provision to the attention 
of the Senate under principle l(a) (i), in that it 'might 

be regarded as trespassing unduly on personal rights 
and liberties. 

37. The Acting Attorney-General has made the following 

comment: 

"The Committee's concern seems, in ·the ultimate, 
to be that a Royal Commission may go beyond its 
original ambit of inquiry. But i'f a Royal 
Commission goes beyond its terms of reference, 
this would be a matter for intervention by the 
Courts . 11 • • 

Clause 8 - Failure to comply with Commission 

38, In the Report and Digest,, the Committee drew attention 
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to proposed sub-section 6C( 2), which is in simil,ir 
terms to sub-clause 20(10) of the National Crimes 

Commission Bill 1982, discussed at paragraphs 23 and 24 

above. The Committee's comments, and those of the 
Acting Attorney-General, are therefore applicable to 

this clause also. The Acting Attorney-General has made 

a further comment in relation to proposed sub-section 
6C(2) that "it should also be noted that this provision 
is also to apply only in regard to 'relevant' 

Commissions . 11 

39. Clause 13 - False or misleading evidence; Clause 14 -

Destruction of documents 

The Committee's concern regarding the form of punish

ment under these clauses was also expressed in relation 
to sub-clause 20(10) of the National Crimes Commission 
Bill 1982, discussed at paragraphs 23 and 24 above. The 

Committee's comments, and those of the Acting Attorney

General, are therefore applicable to these clauses 
also. 

c&-~ -( Alan Miss en) 
~ 

8 December 1982 
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(1) (a) 

SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE 

Senator A.J. Missen, Chairman 
Senator M,C. Tate, Deputy Chairman 

Senator N. Bolkus 
Senator N.A. Crichton-Browne 

Senator J. Haines 
Senator R, Hill 

TERMS OF REFERENCE 

That a Standing Committee of the Senate, to be known as 
the Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills, be 
appointed to report, in respect of the clauses of Bills 
introduced into the Senate, and in respect of Acts of 

the Parliament, whether such Bills or Acts, by express 

words or otherwise -

(i) 

(ii) 

(iii) 

(iv) 

(V) 

trespass unduly on personal rights and 
liberties; 

make rights, liberties and/or obligations 
unduly dependent upon insufficiently defined 
administrative powers; 

make such rights, liberties and/or 
obligations unduly dependent upon 
non-reviewable administrative decisions; 
inappropriately delegate legislative power; 
or 
insufficiently subject the exercise of 
legislative power to parliamentary scrutiny. 

(b) That the Committee; for the purpose of reporting upon 
the clauses of a Bill when the Bill has been introduced 
into the Senate, may consider any proposed law or other 

document or information available to it, 

notwithstanding that such proposed law, document or 

information has not been presented to the Senate, 



SENATE STANDING COMMITTEE FOR THE SCRUTINY OF BILLS 

TWENTIETH REPORT 

1. The Committee has the honour to present its Twentieth 
Report to the Senate. 

DISCUSSION OF BILLS 

2. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to 
clauses of the following Bills, which contain provis
ions that the Committee considers may fall within 
principles 1(a)(i) to (v) of the Resolution of the 

Senate of 25 May 1982: 

Broadcasting and Television Amendment Bill 1982 

Customs Securities (Anti-Dumping) Amendment Bill 
1982 

Customs Tariff (Anti-Dumping) Amendment Bill (No, 
2) 1982 

3. It also draws to the attention of the Senate provisions 
of the Cotton Research Bill 1982. 

BROADCASTING AND TELEVISION AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

4. This Bill was introduced by the Minister for Commun
ications in the House of 'Representatives on 14 October 
1982. The purpose of the Bill is to provide for an 
expansion of. commercial radio and television services 
in centres other than the five mainland state capital 
cities, 

5. The Committee draws the attention of the Senate to the 
following clause: 



Clause 8 - Applications for supplementary licences 

6. This clause substitutes section 82A of the Principal 
Act. The clause provides for applications for a grant 

of a supplementary licence for a broadcasting or 
television service. Applications are lodged with ·the 

Minister, who is empowered with the discretion, under 
proposed section 82A(4), either to refer the applicat
ion to the Australian Broadcasting Tribunal for its 
consideration, or to dismiss the application "for a 
reason relating to technical matters or to the planning 
or development" of services. The clause also vests the 
Minister with an unappealable discretion. 

7, In Scrutiny of Bills Alert Digest No. 13, tabled in the 
Senate on 21 October 1982, the Committee drew this 
provision to the attention of the Senate under 
principle 1(a) (iii) in that it might be thought to make 

rights, liberties and/or obligations unduly dependent 
upon non-reviewable administrative decisions, 

8, On 9 December 1982, the Minister for Communications 
wrote .to the Committee explaining· why no right of 
review has been provided from the Minister's decision 
to dismiss an application for a supplementary licence 
on technical or planning grounds, The Minister's advice 
is as follows: 

"Following the Green Report (1976) the Government 
decided to remove technical/planning decisions 
from the control of an adjudicative body (at that 
time the Auatralian Broadcasting Control Board) 
and· to reserve such powers for the responsible 
Minister who would have available to him the 
expert advice of his Department. The complex and 
interlocking nature of planning decisions, partic
ularly frequency allocs1tton, makes it essential 
that one central authority has responsibility for 
the development of the broadcasting system as· a 
whole. 

"As a counterbalance, section 111C(2) of the 
Broadcasting and Television Act 1942 imposes a 
statutory obligation on the Minister to consult 



with representatives of radio and television 
stations in relation to matters affecting their 
interests and to consult with the Broadcasting 
Council in relation to matters generally affecting 
broadcasting and television, The effect of this 
statutory obligation is that: 

Ca) the broadcasting industry is consulted prior 
to the introduction of new commercial servic
es; and 

Cb) the Broadcasting Council is consulted on a 
range of general planning matters. 

"Planning decisions affecting commercial and 
public licences have not been reviewable by the 
Administrative Appeals Tribunal (AAT) at any time, 
The issues are well canvassed b1 the Report of the 
Administrative Review Council (ARC) on the Review 
of Decisions under the Broadcasting and Television 
Act 1942 (Report No. 16) which was tabled in the 
House of Representatives on 27 October 1982. The 
ARC agreed that planning decisions under section 
82 should remain not reviewable by the AAT and 
said in respect of section 82A: 

"Initiating an inquiry into the grant of a 
supplementary licence pursuant to s, 82A is 
distinguishable from other licence grants in 
that that provision contemplates an existing 
holder of a licence for a commercial broad
casting station or a consortium of such 
licensees approaching the Minister with a 
request for the grant of a supplementary 
licence, Such a distinction is not suffic
ient, in the opinion of the Council, for a 
different approach to apply to s, 82A than is 
applied to s,82, According a right of review 
to potential applicants for supplementary 
licences would in effect grant such persons 
priority over other possible licensees of 
independent radio stations; it would also be 
difficult on an application for review to 
consider an application for a supplementary 
licence without also considering other sup
plementary lic1,1nces and an overall effect 
which the grant of a supplementary licence 
would have on the frequencies available, 11 

9. While the Committee reports clause 8 to the Senate 
under principle 1(a) (iii), it also draws attention to 
the Minister's comments, and, in particular, to the 
views of the Administrative Review Council, quoted 
above. 
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CUSTOMS SECURITIES (ANTI-DUMPING) AMENDMENT BILL 1982 

CUSTOMS TARIFF (ANTI-DUMPING) AMENDMENT BILL (NO. 2) 
1982 

J:.0. These Bills were introduced by the Minister for 
Industry and Commerce in the House of Representatives 
on 8 December 1982. 

11. Their primary purpose, as indicated by the Minister's 
second reading speeches, is to remove from judicial 
review decisions relating to anti-dumping and counter
vailing duty. This is achieved, first, by preventing 
review by use of the Administrative· Decisions (Judicial 
Review) Act: clause 6 of the Customs Securities Bill 
proposes to remove decisions under section. 42 of the 
Customs Act from the ambit of the Administrative 
Decisions (Judicial Review) Act 1977, and supersedes 
regulations under that Act which· came into operation on 
24 November 1982, with effect from that date. 

12, This would, however, still leave it open for review 
action to be brought in the High Court. While this 
right of appeal is a constitutional right, and thus 
cannot be removed by Executive or Parliamentary action, 
the simplest ground for review has 'been removed by 
clause 3 of the Customs Tariff Bill, which proposes the 
repeal of section 14 of the Customs Tariff (Anti-Dump
ing) Act 1975. 

13, Although these clauses give expression to the clear 
policy intention of the Bills, the Committee nonethe
less draws them to the attention of the Senate under 
principles 1,(a)(i) and (iii), in that they might be 
regarded as trespassing unduly on personal rights and 
liberties and as making rights, liberties and obliga
tions unduly dependent upon non-reviewable administra
tive decisions. 



14. The Committee also draws attention to clause 2 ( the 
commencement clause) of the Bills'. The clause provides 
in each case that the enactments will have effect from 
24 November 1982, the date on which the regulation 
under the Administrative Review (Judicial Decisions) 
Act to limit the jurisdiction of the Federal Court on 
anti-dumping matters came into operation. 

15. To the extent that the amendment proposed to the ADJR 
Act allows debate on the principle of the legislation 
and is technically unnecessary, since the policy of 
removing section 42 decisions has been achieved by 
regulation, retrospectivity in this case is involved 
only in a strict sense. However, the other amendments 
effected by the Bills, while tied to some extent to the 
Judicial Review Act regulation, have not been anticipa
ted by that regulation and therefore are properly to be 
described as retrospective in effect. 

16. The Committee adopts the practice of drawing the 
attention of the Senate to all provisions which may be 
said to have retrospective effect, and inasmuch as the 
proposed amendments to the two Customs Bills remove 
pre-existing rights they might be regarded, under 
principle l(a) (i), as trespassing unduly on personal 
rights and liberties. 

17. In considering this legislation, the Committee had 
before it a submission from Carney, Hocking and Day, 
representing the New Zealand Sawmillers Federation 
Inc., and has taken, into account matters raised in the 
submission, a copy of which is tabled for information, 

18. 

COTTON RESEARCH BILL 1982 

The Committee 
Research Bill 
comments on 

also draws attention to the 
1982, Although the Committee 

specific clauses of this Bill, 

Cotton 
has no 
it is 



pleased to report that the Bill includes pro'7isions 
which the Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills 
has pressed for inclusion in this type of primary 
industry legislation. 

19, For example, clause 26 of the Bill pro'7ides that if an 
occupier refuses consent to a person authorised by the 
Minister to enter premises, the authorised person must 
apply for a warrant from a Justice of the Peace for 
entry at specified times, with a requirement that a 
date be specified on which the warrant ceases to ha"e 
effect. As a further instance, clause 29 pro'7ides for 
an appeal to the Admini:strati'7e Appeals Tribunal to 
review Ministerial discretions which, under clause 
7(3), may order the remittance of the whole or part of 
any penalty payments by processors of the le'7y, 

20, The Committee has repeatedly drawn to the attention of 
the Senate provisions which might be regarded as making 
rights, liberties and/or obligations unduly dependent 
upon either insufficiently defined administrative 
powers . or non-reviewable administrative decisions, and 
acknowledges the responsiveness of the Minister for 
Primary Industry, as evidenced in the present Bill, to 
the Committee's pre'7iously-expressed concerns. 

~~ -· (Alan Missen) 
Chairman 

15 December 1982 
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